## **MIGRATION AND INEQUALITY IN KENYA**

By

Mary Kalerwa Muyonga Q80/95291/2014

2023

A PhD Thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the award of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Geography, Population and Environmental Studies of the University of Nairobi.

## DECLARATION

This thesis is my original work and to the best of my knowledge has not been presented for a degree in any other University.

Mary Kalerwa Muyonga



Date 13/04/2023

This thesis is submitted with our approval.

Professor Alfred Agwanda Otieno (Supervisor)

Ared Jewanda

Date 13/04/2023

Dr. George Odipo (Supervisor)

fund

Date 13/04/2023

# DEDICATION

My parents, the late Robert Shibalira Muyonga and late Alice Atyang Muyonga

and

My children Jan and Jon, the sky is the limit!

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This doctoral study took a village. I would like to thank my parents Alice and Robert Muyonga, who nurtured me and challenged me to pursue my dreams. Indeed, my enrolment to the doctoral program could be partly attributed to the promise I made to them in my earlier years, that I would attain a PhD.

I appreciate the love and support of my immediate family - Paul, Jan and Jon, as I completed my academic program. I thank my siblings and wider Muyonga family, for always being my biggest supporters nudging me on to complete this program. I thank you for the prayers and constant encouragement.

I am indebted to the late Professor John Oucho Oyaro, my first academic supervisor, who was a source of inspiration for the topic of this thesis. As a distinguished scholar of migration, I was privileged to learn from his great insights and perspectives. Professor Oucho encouraged me to pursue migration studies and was always available to guide and direct me whenever I sought his support. He mentored me and always nominated me to attend meetings and workshops on migration, which exposed me to international migration scholars including Professor Zhory and Professor Aderanti Adepoju and the wider AMADPOC family, eventually expanding my interests and knowledge of the global migration discourse.

My deepest appreciation goes to Professor Alfred Agwanda Otieno and Dr. George Odipo my faculty supervisors for the guidance, support and mentorship. Thank you for your confidence in me and for challenging me to think more critically and deeply whilst always being accessible to me during the writing of my thesis. It has been a privilege to work and learn from you. I am particularly grateful for the learning received from Professor Agwanda, who not only was my doctoral supervisor, but also my Master's program supervisor at PSRI. I have gained a lot from the mentorship sessions and strengthened my analytical skills owing to his acuity in modelling and technical demography. I thank Dr. Odipo for the perspectives he always gave during our encounters and the prompt methodical feedback whenever I submitted my work for review.

I thank the staff and faculty of the Population Studies and Research Institute (PSRI) for supporting me during the doctoral journey including the past and current leadership. Under the directorship of Dr. Anne Khasakhala, I participated in different academic fora, where I shared my research findings and expanded my network with other professionals in the field of demography. I am grateful to Jane Achieng, during her tenure as the Institute Librarian for the prompt response to my endless queries on various research articles, and Mr. Momanyi, the Institute Administrator for supporting me whenever needed.

I was introduced to spatial analysis using QGIS and ARCGIS software by Dr. Isaiah Nyandega of the Department of Geography and Antony Okundi from the School of Built Environment, both at the University of Nairobi. I remain grateful to them for the skills acquired. I am grateful to the Andrew Mellon Foundation for granting me a research grant that enabled me to complete this doctoral program. This doctoral work was funded under the ARUA Collaborative PhD program on 'Mobility and Sociality in Africa's Emerging Urban'. In addition to the financial resources, the Andrew Mellon program provided research and technical training and mentorship session for all Fellows. I was excited to receive counsel from great scholars including Professor Loren Landau, Professor George Owusu, and Professor Dzingirai, and interacted with scholars from Zimbabwe, South Africa, Ghana and Kenya. Am particularly grateful to Professor Elias Ayiemba, the University of Nairobi Program Coordinator for the ARUA Fellowship program for his academic and administrative support during the program.

Without access to migration data, my research would not have been possible. For this reason, I would like to thank the Kenya National Bureau of Statistics for granting me access to the official statistics and databases on migration. I particularly want to thank Mr. Bernard Obassi, who helped me extract the various data used in the dissertation.

Finally, I extend my gratitude to other individuals who supported and encouraged me through this journey including my colleagues in the Population Studies Research Institute doctoral program, fellows of the Andrew Mellon program, and other demographers from the wider African Demographers network, ARUA, some of whom have made me grow professionally. Within Kenya, there are many friends who have been praying for me to complete this journey -I thank you profusely.

Above all, I thank God for His mercy and favor that saw this project completion.

#### ABSTRACT

Since early 2000, understanding the nature of the migration and inequality relationship has received global attention. This arises from the different conclusions from research, on the nature of the association, as a result of conflicting conceptual and methodological dispositions. While most studies focused on the effect of migrant remittances on inequality only a few compare the counter effect of migration on inequality. In Kenya, earlier studies had indicated a possible relationship between the county migration patterns and the patterns of development. This study seeks get a deeper understanding of the relationship between inequality and subnational migration patterns in Kenya.

Data were derived from Kenya Population and Housing census for 1999 and 2009, to reconstruct migration movements within the counties. The migration intensity measures for the 2009 census were used to generate the migration intensities for the analysis. Inequality data was obtained using four variables measured at the County level – access to water, access to electricity, the County Human Development Index and the County Gini, that measures income distribution. The test of the relationship was done using spatial analysis based on ArcGIS version 10.5.

The findings show that migration has a significant relationship to the County Gini and County Human Development Index, although they influence each other differently. County Gini has a non-linear relation to the County migration intensity, but the County development measured by County HDI, exhibited a positive relationship with migration. The relationship between county migration intensity and County Gini was statistically significant, such that a unit change in migration intensity resulted in 567 negative unit change in County Gini. This finding corroborates previous studies that found a negative relationship between migration and income inequality. The finding leads to the conclusion that as migration intensifies, income inequalities reduce. Several other findings from the study confirm that migration in Kenya is patterned such that regions with similar intensities neighbor each other. Two migration hotpots emerge in the analysis, one of high-high intensities in the western part of the country around the Lake Victoria basin, and low-low intensities, in the eastern part of the country in Mombasa and surrounding regions. The locations associated with low migration intensities are characterized by high poverty levels, which point to deeper systemic factors accounting for the migration patterns observed therein. Furthermore, the study findings show that Kenya has experienced changing patterns of migration between 1999-2009, notably the increased feminization observed across the years although internal migrants are moving shorter distances.

The study recommends the use of spatial analysis to enrich future studies of migration dynamics in Kenya. It also recommends the use of qualitative methods to understand migration and inequality dynamics, to complement this quantitative study. Such a mixed methodology approach will nuance how migration affects intrahousehold inequalities beyond the income dimension. A recommendation for policy makers is to initiate a migration survey, that would enable analysis to be done at micro level – allowing for household and individual migrant characteristics to be tracked over time. This is a rallying call to support the push for a specialist migration survey to support future migration studies in the country.

DECLA	RATION	ii	
DEDIC	ATION	iii	
ACKNO	OWLEDGEMENTS	iv	
ABSTR	ACT	vi	
CONTE	INTS	viii	
LIST O	F TABLES	xi	
LIST O	F FIGURES	xii	
CHAPT	ER ONE	13	
GENER	RAL INTRODUCTION	13	
1.0	Study Background	13	
1.1	Policy and contextual factors influencing migration in Kenya	15	
1.2	Problem Statement	19	
1.3	Research Questions	22	
1.4	Study Objectives	23	
1.5	Hypothesis	23	
1.6	Justification	24	
1.7	Scope and Limitation of the Study	26	
1.8	Organization of the Thesis	28	
CHAPT	ER 2	29	
LITERA	TURE REVIEW	29	
2.0	Introduction	29	
2.1	Migration and Inequality Theoretical perspectives	29	
2.2	Methodological approaches in Migration and Inequality Studies	34	
2.2	Global Case Studies on Migration and Inequality		
2.2	2.2 Migration and Spatial Inequality		
2.3	Emerging Issues from the Literature Review		
2.4	Conceptual Framework	52	
2.5	Operational Framework	54	
2.6	Definition of terms and concepts	56	
CHAPT	CHAPTER 3		
METHO	DDOLOGY	57	
3.0	Introduction	57	

# CONTENTS

3.	1	Dat	a Sources	57
•	3.1	.1	County Migration data	57
,	3.1	.2	County Inequality data	58
,	3.1	.3	County Development data	59
3.2	2	Ana	lytical Approach	60
•	3.2	.1	Determining the age and sex differentials in migration trends	60
,	3.2	.2	Determining subnational migration patterns	61
,	3.2	.3	Determining patterns of county inequalities	64
	3.2	.4	County migration and County inequality relationship	64
СНА	PTI	ER 4		75
AGE	-SE	X D	ISTRIBUTION OF MIGRATION TRENDS	75
4.(	0	Intr	oduction	75
4.	1	Age	at Migration	75
4.2	2	Sex	Distribution of Migrants	79
4.3	3	Dise	cussion	84
4.4	4	Con	clusion	88
СНА	PTI	ER 5		90
COU	JNT	Y MI	GRATION PATTERNS IN KENYA	90
5.0	0	Intr	oduction	90
5.	1	Net	In migration Counties 1999-2009	90
5.2	2	Cou	inty migration patterns	91
5.3	3	Mea	asuring impact of migration in Counties	97
	5.3	.1	County Revised Weighted Net Migration Index	97
	5.3	.2	Revised Gross Migration Rate	. 100
5.4	4	Dise	cussion	. 101
5.5	5	Con	clusion	. 105
СНА	PTI	ER 6		. 108
COU	JNT	Y IN	EQUALITY PATTERNS IN KENYA	. 108
6.	1	Inco	ome inequality by county, County Gini	. 108
6.2	2	Cou	anty inequality by developmental factors	. 110
(	6.2	.1	Access to electricity	. 110
(	6.2	.2	Access to Water	. 114
6.3	3	Cou	unty Human Development Index (HDI)	. 115

6.4	Discussion		
6.5	Conclusion		
CHAPTER 7 1			
MIGRATION AND INEQUALITY RELATIONSHIP11			
7.0	Introduction		
7.1	Bivariate Correlation Analysis		
7.2	Spatial Analysis		
7.2	.1 Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) Regression analysis		
7.2.2 Geographically Weighted Regression (GWR) analysis			
7.3	Discussion		
7.4	Conclusion		
CHAPTER 8			
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS			
8.1 Ir	ntroduction		
8.2	Summary of Findings		
8.3	Conclusions		
8.4	Recommendations for Policy Makers		
8.5	Areas for future research		
REFERENCES			
ANNEX			

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 4.1: Lifetime in migrants and outmigrants by age group of migrants	76
Table 5.1: Top Ten Counties with highest in migration, 1999-2009	91
Table 5.2: Top 5 Counties of In Migrants by Region of Residence, 2009	93
Table 5.3 Revised Gross migration rates 1999 and 2009	100
Table 6.1: County Inequality patterns Kenya, 2009	108
Table 7.1: Correlation Analysis	120
Table 7.2: Ordinary Least Square Regression Diagnostics	125
Table 7.3: Summary of OLS Results - Model Variables	127
Table 7.4: Summary of Gross Weighted Regression Output	128
Table A.1: Lifetime Migrants by Age and County of Residence 1989-2009	173
Table A.2: Sex Ratios of Lifetime in Migrants, 1989	175
Table A.3: Sex Ratio of In Migrants, 1999	
Table A.4: Sex Ratio of In Migrants, 2009	179
Table A.5: Sex Ratios of Out Migrants, 1989	
Table A.6: Sex Ratios of Out Migrants, 1999	183
Table A.7: Sex Ratios of Out Migrants, 2009	185
Table A.8: Per Cent Outmigrants in Counties, 1999-2009	
Table A.9: Revised Weighted Net Migration Rates for Persons below 20 years of	f age,
1999 and 2009	
Table A.10: Revised Weighted Net Migration Rates for Persons aged 20-34 year	rs, 1999
and 2009	190
Table A.11: Matching Districts to Counties	

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 4-1: In migration for Persons 0-19 years, 1989-2009	77
Figure 4-2 In migration trends, 20-34 yrs., 1989-2009	78
Figure 5-1:Migrant Hotspots	98
Figure-5-2: Clusters of Total migrants by Counties	99
Figure 6-1: Proportion of Population without electricity, 2009	111
Figure 6-2: Access to Electricity Hotpot analysis	113
Figure 6-3: Households with access to unimproved water, 2009	114
Figure 6-4: Human Development Index by County, 2009	116
Figure 7-1: Scatterplot of Migration effectiveness by Proportion of Households with	
Electricity	121
Figure 7-2: Scatterplot Migration effectiveness by Proportion of households without	
improved water	122
Figure 7-3: Scatterplot Migration effectiveness by County HDI	122
Figure 7-4: Scatterplot Migration effectiveness by County Gini	123
Figure 7-5: Scatterplot of Variable distributions and relationships from OLS regress?	ion
	126
Figure 7-6: Geographically Weighted Regression analysis	130
Figure 7-7: Spatial Autocorrelation using Global Moran's I	132
Figure 7-8: Cluster analysis of County Migration Intensities	133
Figure 7-9: Hotspot analysis of County Migration Intensities	134

#### CHAPTER ONE

#### GENERAL INTRODUCTION

#### 1.0 Study Background

Migration as one of three measures of demography is the most dynamic and most difficult to measure, as it shows the least stable trends over time. Understanding the linkages between migration and inequality requires a close understanding of how migration relates to development. In the early 1990s global views shifted to affirming that freedom of human movement has potential economic and social impacts and is therefore important for development. In the post 2000 period, focus shifted to the relationship between migration and development and the role that remittances play. One of the United Nations reports focused on exploring the migration and development nexus across all angles including inequality (Klugman, 2009). The results revealed how migration is constrained by economic and policy barriers that disproportionately affect poor people. As stated in the United Nations Development (UNDP) 2010 report, "concerns about equity in human development translate directly into an explicit focus on inequality" (UNDP 2010, p. 23). Inequalities reflect structural barriers to opportunities in society and amplify those constraints (Melamed & Samman, 2013).

The Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) have given impetus to the interest on migration and development linkages and their intersection with inequalities. Tackling inequalities among coutries, captured in SDG Goal 10 focuses on understanding and tackling the underlying causes of inequalities including those that result in migration. Inequality has been described as a fundamental issue for human development characterized by the unequal access to power and resources among and between countries (Melamed & Samman, 2013). Since then, inequality has been a subject of interest across disciplines including demographers (see Black et., al, 2005).

Black et., al, (2005) argued that the underlying issues on the migration and inequality nexus is the question of access – understanding how decisions are

made on who migrates, and considering options on where they migrate to, based on the existing opportunities at hand. Thus, migration varies across geographical locations as well as by type of inequalities manifested within these locations. This confirms the importance of the macro context including the political, economic, and social cultural institutions in influencing migration outcomes, since these factors influence redistribution of power, wealth and opportunities in society. Migration affects different generations of migrant households as they are impacted by both national and global social change, prompting Castels (2010) observation that migration must be interrogated as part of the broader social change.

Internal migration in Kenya has been on the rise, over time, with increased impact on the spatial distribution of the population. The 2009 census data shows that one in every five Kenyans was not born in the county in which they live, meaning over 8 million people are in-migrants. Internal migration results in the changes in the age as well as sex structure in the sending and receiving areas, and this in effect impacts the economic development of the respective areas. Urban growth in Kenya was largely fueled by internal migration (UNECA, 2008) although urban areas continue to demonstrate social, economic, and spatial development challenges and growing inequalities.

Studies in Kenya were previously focused on understanding how migration correlates with development in the country (Rempel, 1971; Oucho, 2007). These scholars postulated that there may be a close relation between the development patterns and internal migration flows in the country. Whilst Rempel (1971) indicated that migration in Kenya may be in direct response to the development patterns, there have been almost no attempts to explore the relationship between these two phenomena. For those who have interrogated such relationships, migrant selectivity by age, sex, and education have been key variables of interest. Labor migration has been associated with loss of human capital in rural areas that is associated with income inequalities biased in favor of urban areas. Migration in response to land inequalities which were important in the postcolonial period (Wakajummah, 1986; Oucho, 1988) is still noted in the recent migration flows with Ovyat (2017) illustrating that regions with high land inequalities have higher out migration propensities. Oucho (2007) also notes that the development patterns in the country seem to closely mirror the migration patterns in the country. Beyond these studies, there have been no others investigating how migration and inequality interphase in Kenya.

### 1.1 Policy and contextual factors influencing migration in Kenya

Kenya's migration and development context has been influenced by the countries colonial legacy including policies on population movements, resource distribution and development priorities in the country. These past policies can account for the structural factors that influence migration by enhancing or limitation population flows across the country. Access to land and basic social services in Kenya was tied to the residential rules operating during the colonial times, leading to some racial stratification of the country. The European colonialists resided in the most fertile parts of the country and amassed great pieces of land for commercial farming, displacing masses of the native populations Africans whose land had been grabbed were put in reserves and not allowed to leave without permission. Several laws were put in place to ensure the restriction of movements in the country during the colonial period including the Native Passes Regulations 1900 ,Native Passes Ordinance 1903, 1906 Master and Servants Ordinance, and the Vagrancy Ordinances (Home, 2012).

In the post-colonial period, the Kenya government did away with restrictions on population movement as stated in the 1963 Republic of Kenya Independence Constitution which guaranteed the freedom of movement of all Kenyan citizens (Republic of Kenya, 1963). However, the colonial segregation measures continued and existing planning instruments such as the Town Planning Rules resulted in wide developmental gaps between rural and urban areas of Kenya (Ayonga, 2019). Beyond the residential restrictions, the colonial legacy was characterized by skewed distribution of employment opportunities in Kenya. A notable policy document, Sessional Paper No. 10 of 1965 led to focus of development projects in the 'agricultural regions' of the country while ignoring the 'unproductive regions' most of lay in the northern part of the country. The policy resulted in identification of growth poles in which development would be centered in areas of economic potential with the intent that the benefits of growth in such areas would later reach the rest of the country through a trickle-down effect. The growth poles approach has been heavily criticized for partly contributing to the unequal development in the country, that is reflected in the migration trends in the country (Oucho, 2007; Otiso, 2005; Rempel, 1976; Soja, 1968).

For example, Sessional Paper No. 10 of 1973 on Wage Guidelines placed restraints on wage earnings between Africans and other races resulting in racially induced wage differentials. Minimum wages were set higher in Nairobi ,Mombasa and the other major towns, while lower wages remained in the rest of the country, especially the hinterland. In their review of migration determinants in Kenya, Harris & Todaro (1970) noted that migrants moved out of rural areas because urban areas offered higher wages for similar jobs they would do in rural areas, and that migration was fueled by consideration of the perceived wage differentials. The growth poles approach has been heavily criticized for partly contributing to the unequal development in the country, that is reflected in the migration trends in the country (Soja, 1968; Rempel, 1976; Otiso, 2005; Oucho, 2007).

Following the realization that there were widening inequalities in the country, a new policywas formulated to revert the widening inequalities in the country in the postcolonial period. The District Focus for Rural Development policy was implemented in the 1984-1988 National Development Plan with the objective of spurring growth in the rural areas ostensibly to provide a counterflow of movement from urban to rural areas (Omolo, 2010). While launching the policy, the Head of State, President Moi noted that 'district focus' would result in planning and service delivery based on the needs of respective districts, with

more involvement of the local citizens in planning and priority setting, and finally, the resource allocation for development would be based on the priorities identified at the district level. In the period between 1978-2002 during the Moi legacy, the total number of districts in Kenya almost doubled, from 41 in 1967 to 71 (Hassan, 2013). Creation of new districts played a role in the internal migration patterns, as newer districts created economic opportunities and previously marginalized ethnic groups who domiciled in the smaller administrative units, gained opportunities.

Another cause for slow economic growth that triggered further rural to urban migration in Kenya was the launch of the Structural Adjustment Programs (SAPs) by the Bretton Woods Institutions in the 1980s. Some scholars argue that these SAPs were based on economic models different from the social structure and conditions of the countries implementing them (Rono, 2002 p:5). Other effects of the SAPs include the decline of economic opportunities, rise in crime, poor enrolment into educational institutions and increase in cases of school dropouts, poor health services and outcomes owing to cost sharing directive, and a significant increase in poverty levels (ibid). Ikamari (2004) posits that the SAPs affected access to health services and could partly explain the rise in child mortality in Kenya. As result of the labor related rationalization changes, there was massive retrenchment of workers and early retirement, resulting in an outflow from the urban areas where jobs were located, to rural areas.

The government policies aimed at growing the economy did not result in job creation in the formal sector, and a huge number of Kenyans remained unemployed. The informal sector provided an alternative source of livelihood for many Kenyans and the Government of Kenya developed an economic policy, Sessional Paper No. 1 Of 1896, to tap into this sector (Republic of Kenya, 1986). Subsequent development plans focused on strengthening the informal sector, including the 1994-1996 National Development Plan (ROK, 1994a). To guide the performance of the *Jua Kali* sector the Sessional Paper No. 2 of 1992 was proposed which specified ways to promote the sector. Studies showed that the

Jua Kali sector absorbed many migrants to urban areas like Nairobi, Mombasa, Kisumu and Eldoret (House, 1984; ILO, 1995; Omolo, 2010; Ouma 2010; ROK,1994b). The 1997-2000 Development Plan removed the Wage Guidelines and was more focused on industrialization through private sector investment (ROK, 1997a; ROK, 1997b)). This informal sector economy would attract many migrants to urban settings and curtail the return migration of individuals who had not found formal employment. Many subsequent studies in Kenya would focus on urban migrants and their survival within the urban informal economy.

The political policies and processes sustained the unequal development in the country, as there was marginalization of parts of the country that did not agree with the incumbent leadership (Republic of Kenya, 1964). Political marginalization of regions of the country from which the key opposition leaders originated was rampant during the single party democracy period in Kenya (Owiti, 2014; Oucho, 2010; Kanyinga & Okello, 2010; Murunga, 2007). Investment of infrastructural projects were mostly done in the politically favored regions as evidenced by inequalities in education (Schech & Alwy, 2004; Mulongo, 2013), health (Ilinca et. al., 2019; Nyanjom, 2006), land ownership (Syagga, 2006), and other investments in the country. Several other policy changes, such as the cost-sharing policy in the health sector, resulted in devastating results for the sector (NCPD,2013:244). The clamor for constitutional changes that aimed at solving long standing inequalities in the country would result in the change of the constitution in 2010, with the country adopting devolution of its governance structure, where power, resources and planning happen at the subnational county governments which also become the new administrative units of the country. The Constitution of Kenya promises equity and reduction of inequalities in the country by creating a devolved system of government which aims at bringing service provision closer to the people across the country (Republic of Kenya & National Council for Law Reporting, 2010c).

### 1.2 Problem Statement

There has been increased scholarly interest on migration and inequality since 2000 including the works of de Haas (2007, 2010, 2014) and in the Human Development Reports for the year 2009 (UNDP, 2009). The main question has been understanding how migration interacts with inequality and the direction of the relationship – scholars querying if one is the prerequisite for the other or not. Migration and inequality are intrinsically interrelated as migration alters the social structures in a society and creates new institutions (King, 2012; Castles, 2010). The outcome of migration therefore requires a holistic understanding, as it may result in improved economic opportunities on one hand, or increased poverty and inequality on the other (de Haas, 2014). Thus, understanding how migration affects society, including an elaboration of the effects migration has on development, including inequality is a useful undertaking.

While several studies have been done globally to review migration and inequality, in Kenya, few studies show that the internal migration flows in the country could be responsive to the development inequities, but there are few focused on the reverse effect of inequalities on migration. The earliest attribution of internal migration flows mirroring the development patterns in Kenya was asserted by Soja (1968) where he concludes that migration occurs owing to unequal development in the country. This was later confirmed by Rempel (1971) and later Oucho (2007) who asserted that internal migration in Kenya may be in direct response to the development patterns. Majority of the scholarly work on migration in the country have focused causal factors for migration in Kenya. Most concluded that drivers of internal migration include, the unequal distribution of resources (Society for International Development (SID), 2004, 2006; Oucho, 1980, 2002, 2007, 2016; Rempel, 1981; Knowles & Anker, 1981; Todaro, 1969; Ominde, 1968) all sustained by strong ties between origin and destination areas, through migrant social networks (Hoddington, 1994; Weisner, 1972).

The studies, mostly relying on national average estimates of migration, confirmed that Kenya has wide regional variations in internal migration flows, with net gainers, mainly in the Coast, Nairobi and Rift Valley regions, and net losers mainly in Eastern, Nyanza and Western regions. This approach used to determine migration levels in such studies, however, masks the underlying subnational variations in level and patterns of flows, as revealed in a study of intercensal patterns of migration, using data for the 1999-2009 census (Adieri, 2012).

A few studies looked at impact of remittances, from migrants, on the income distribution in the sending and receiving communities but reached conflicting conclusions. Knowles & Anker (1981) look at the urban remittances and the impact on the receiving communities in rural areas and find that they do not affect income inequality in the receiving areas, and therefore recommend that more variables should be considered to understand how these two concepts interphase. Some of the variables they suggest include the migrant-centric attributes such as level of education and income; household-based attributes like as urban or rural location and wealth status. A different study finds higher income inequality between non-migrant and migrant households in Kenya (Hoddinot, 1994), with the authors arguing that the previous studies had only looked at changes within migrant households, yet remittances impact more than the migrant households, with effects spreading to community levels.

Beyond the effects of remittances on income inequality, a different study focused on role of inequalities as migrant determining factors. Wakajummah (1986) finds that land inequality explains migration behavior in Kenya, such that propensity to migrate increases when the household head, especially males, has poor access to land. Using the World Bank supported Kenya Household Migration Survey of 2009, Bang et. al., (2016) analyzed migrant remittances in Kenya, and conclude that migration propensity is not only affected by land ownership, but also preexisting conditions of the households. Bigsten (2016) confirms this observation and argues that the preexisting inequalities in different social contexts in Kenya were largely responsible for some of the migratory patterns in the country. This derived from his analysis of the landholding status in Kenya, an outcome of colonial legacy, which resulted in Central and Nyanza regions grossly affected by land fragmentation and high poverty, respectively, as a result of colonial policies, resulting in higher outmigration observed in these regions. This led Bigstein to conclude that the coupling the observed outmigration levels and the colonial policies on local development, the resultant urban-rural differentials in living standards have largely contributed to poverty and inequality in Kenya (Bigsten, 2016: p.367). Thus, the regions attracting migrants were those that have better development infrastructure.

Oyvat & Mwangi (2017) add that higher development influenced migration in different ways when urban and rural areas are compared. Migrants from rural areas received lower wages than urban residents, thus migration into urban areas led to higher income inequality between migrant and native wages. Meanwhile, outmigration from rural areas, resulted in migrant households receiving remittances, which increased income inequality within the sending communities.

The preceding examples confirm that previous studies investigated the sideeffect of migration, that is, remittances, and the impact this had on wealth inequality. Migration as a demographic process is largely ignored and considered through the proxy of remittances. The effect of remittances on income inequality was largely conducted through econometric approach, which has been criticized because migration occurs repeatedly across the life course, hence the point estimates of the migration event do not help in understanding the entire migration system. As postulated by de Haas (2010a; 2007), migration processes change over time, therefore the effects should also change over time. There remains a lacuna on how migration as a demographic process affects inequalities, beyond the current focus on income inequalities. While Wakajummah considered how migration rates were changing based on land inequalities in Kenya, the study is now outdated as it was based on data from the 1969 and 1979 census. The study by Adieri (2012) confirms that using regional averages of migration rates, has been masking subnational variations in intensity and typologies of migration.

It is against this background that this study investigated how subnational migration interphases with subnational inequalities in Kenya. More specifically, the study investigates how county level inequalities change with county migration patterns. The migration of youth was of great interest, as scholarly work had established that the youth are the most mobile population in Kenya.

This study is timely and contributes to knowledge in three ways that differ from previous ones. First, the study considers migration as a demographic process with changes in intensity as key measure of the changes in population in the counties over time, while previous studies used remittances as the key measure of migration effects. Secondly, the study is based on macro analysis, which considers a net effect of migration in counties and not on individual migrant experiences. Third, the study is based on newer data derived from 2009 census but considers the historical changes in mobility in the country between 1999 and 2009, thus builds on older national studies.

### 1.3 Research Questions

Previous studies only focused on migration and land inequality (Oyvat &Mwangi, 2017; Bigsten, 2016;Ominde,1968). This study seeks to investigate if internal migration at subnational level is affected by other forms of subnational inequality (such as income, access to social amenities, development level).

The specific research questions are:

- What are the trends in internal migration? Do these trends differ by age and sex?
- 2) What are the patterns of migration at the subnational levels?
- 3) Controlling for the effect of population size in each subnational unit, has the rate of gross and net migration changed?
- 4) Is there a relationship between the indicators of inequality and internal migration?

## 1.4 Study Objectives

The specific objectives of the study are as follows:-

- a) To establish the migration trends by age and sex patterns in the counties between 1989-2009 and confirm the peak ages for migration.
- b) To establish the trends in migration flows within counties between 1999 and 2009 to reconstruct the previous migration history.
- c) To determine the domains of inequality in the counties and how these differ between counties.
- d) To determine how the county migration patterns change with county inequality patterns in Kenya.

## 1.5 Hypothesis

This study hypothesized that the factors that cause migration may be related to the ones that cause inequality. In Kenya, a country with unequal development, structural factors including the policy environment and colonial legacy tend to sustain the inequalities between regions. At the meso level, the aggregate effect would be that the spatial inequalities will lead to higher migration propensity in the poorly endowed counties. That coupled with the individual level inequalities, such as level of education, will increase migration propensity to better resourced regions. The end effect is that in the receiving regions, there will be a rise in inequalities between the haves and have nots. Thus, the study hypothesis is that migration and inequality are interrelated such changes in county migration intensity will result in changes in county inequality levels. Thus, the counties with higher migration intensity, will record high county inequality levels. The null hypothesis is that changes in county inequality will result in changes in county migration intensity and the nature of the relationship is presumed to be positive. The alternative hypothesis is that changes in migration intensity have no effect on the levels of county inequalities.

### 1.6 Justification

In Kenya despite the rising economic growth, certain parts of the country continue to experience poor access to the country's economic and social resources. The Kenya Constitution (Republic of Kenya,2010) tries to boldly tackle these growing inequalities, by making provisions for equity to level the playing field for all regions of the country that were perceived to be disadvantaged in the past, notably northern region of Kenya. The process of rapid urbanization compounds the problem with residents in some urban settings living below the poverty line, in a phenomenon described as the 'urban poor'. The study is therefore quite timely in expounding the impacts of skewed development policies on the resultant population distribution in the country, as illustrated by the internal migration patterns.

The main question is whether increased migration will be associated with increased inequality as observed in previous studies (de Haas , 2007; Zelinsky, 1971). Zelinsky (1971) in his proposal of the migration transition theory, sets the pace by showing that migration, which was omitted in the demographic transition theory (Notestein, 1945), changes as economic development occurs. The more developed a society the more complex the mobility patterns therein. While Zelinsky's work does not factor in inequality, the gap is filled by de Haas (2010a, 2010b) in the migration transitions framework, where he shows that development affects migration propensity in two ways, first by increasing opportunities that allow people to live the life they aspire, and influences their

movement into or out of such contexts; and secondly, by increasing affordability of migration by local migrants, who can now afford the costs and risks associated with movement. This results in the observation that as economic development occurs, there is higher migration intensity.

This study complements previous studies in Kenya investigating the migration and development nexus. The study used data from the 2009 census data that has been extensively analyzed to generate several reports including the subnational levels of migration, subnational inequality in the country (Republic of Kenya, 2012a) .Such research creates opportunities for researchers to interrogate the interrelations of some of these phenomena with the population dynamics in the country.

An added outcome of the study was to confirm which was the most mobile population of Kenya as well as the age and sex dynamics of migration in the counties. While building on the works of other scholars (Awuor, 2015), the study considered the youth as a demographic group, adopting the definition outlined in the Constitution of Kenya 2010, that is, persons aged 15-35 years of age. The study considered the new definition of youth and provides data on youth migration across counties, with differentiation of youth into two key categories, namely those under 20 years, those between 20 and 34 years. By this definitional difference, the previous studies may not have reflected the true picture of youth migration in Kenya.

Finally, the change in administrative units in Kenya occasioned by the constitutional changes provides new areas of research based on the subnational administrative units called counties. In previous studies of trends in both lifetime and recent migration in Kenya from census data were based on the earlier administrative unit in Kenya, named Provinces, which provided averages of the regional variations in migration. While in-migration and outmigration data was available up to district level, the constitutional changes resulted in the creation of counties, which are made up of some old districts, creation of new districts or

amalgamation of several existing districts into one county. Table A-11 in the Annex provides a list of the counties and their matching districts.

## 1.7 Scope and Limitation of the Study

The study explored the relationship between subnational migration levels and subnational inequality levels so as to determine the nature of association between these two phenomena. In this study, the unit of analysis is the county, which a geographical administrative unit. There are 47 units, as outlined in Table A.11 in the Annex of this study.

The research interest was determining the relationship between county migration and county inequality patterns. The study was limited to this macro level analysis of county variables and did not focus on household or individual level attributes.

Methodologically, the study was limited by the lack of comprehensive dataset that combines the county level indicators to the migration indicators. It relied on census data which is limited as it captures point estimates of migration and therefore does not capture return migration, death of migrants and temporary movements (Goldstein, 1984). This means that the individual migrant behavior over time is omitted in the analysis, and yet this would have provided useful information on the differential impacts of inequality on migration. While a qualitative approach would have helped to nuance the migration and inequality dynamics at the household or individual household levels, this study was focused on quantitative analysis owing to availability of data to support this approach.

Migration patterns were reconstructed from the 1999 and 2009 census. This study builds on the analysis of several decades of internal migratory flows in Kenya which helps to depict associations between inequalities and migration in Kenya. Challenges were encountered in the 1989 census for one of the major geographical regions, namely Nyanza Province, which was reported to be lost due to data storage technologies. The data was therefore only used to provide an overview of the age and sex patterns of migration and was expunged for the migration and inequality analysis.

There were limitations of using census data for this study because it captures information on migrants, but not the migration process, meaning repeat migrations and return migrations may not be easily identifiable from the data. The data therefore omits repeat migrations as well as deceased migrants, as it is only live migrants who are captured.

The study used lifetime migration data to generate the migration intensities for counties. Lifetime migration data can overestimate migrants by capturing short term movements and includes challenges such as recall errors, especially if the administrative units have changed over time. To mitigate the challenges anticipated in the study, historical trends were analyzed to infer the subnational migration trends over time, therefore yielding data on regions that have high outmigration in the country. As census data is limited to point estimates of migration, the historical analysis helped to build a picture of what was happening within the 30-year study period. This gave a firm foundation to make generalization of patterns and trends, which provide useful insights to the emerging correlations with inequality.

The study adopted a quantitative approach rather than a qualitative approach. The availability of the census data was useful for the application of quantitative analysis which is robust for determining the association between the two variables of interest.

Finally, while the analysis focused on aggregate migration flows, most attention was given to analyzing age and sex differentials. Despite these limitations, the analysis was rigorous, and the results obtained in the study reflect patterns observed elsewhere.

## 1.8 Organization of the Thesis

The study is presented eight chapters. In the following chapters, the literature review is provided in Chapter 2, while Chapter 3 provides the methodological approach. The key findings of the study are presented in four chapters that mirror the study objectives – provided in Chapter 4, 5, 6 and 7. The final chapter, Chapter 8, provides the summary of key findings, the study conclusions and recommendations, to inform future academic and policy discourse.

### CHAPTER 2

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

### 2.0 Introduction

This chapter presents the review of literature on studies done on the migration and inequality, including theoretical perspectives, case studies and emerging issues. The findings provide a contextual analysis and challenges encountered in previous studies and ends with a summary of emerging gaps in research on this discourse.

#### 2.1 Migration and Inequality Theoretical perspectives

Research on the migration and inequality interphase does not benefit from a distinct theoretical foundation that explains how migration and inequality are interrelated. In fact, migration as a subunit of demography, is always neglected due to a lack of a robust theoretical foundation (de Haas, 2014). Despite this challenge, several migration theories explain some of the observations in the relationship and will be discussed in this section.

Everett Lee in 1966, observed that migration determinants are context specific, such that sending regions are characterized by factors which push people out of them, while receiving regions are characterized by attributes and factors that draw migrants into them(Lee, 1966). These factors, operate within the 'Push and Pull Framework' through the intervention of Personal factors, resulting in a migration decision Lee (1966) argues that migrants make rational decisions to migrate based on consideration of factors both at the origin and destination areas, but the migration movements occur at specific periods of the lifecycle.

Scholars have opined that some of the push factors include aspects of inequality, for example wage differentials between urban and rural areas (Todaro, 1969), with the Neoclassical Economics theory argue that differences between supply and demand of labor even if these are perceptions of higher wages offered in urban areas, by would-be migrants. The theory postulates that urban to rural labor migration will stop when the there are no differences in wages between the two areas. The Neoclassical theorists though accepting this observation, also point out that, international migration is greatly motivated by the difference sin wage earnings between countries, such that migrants move to countries they expect to earn higher wages. This view has been criticized as migration trends show an increase in rural to urban migration even in situations when economic opportunities are dwindling, implying that in addition to economic considerations, there are other factors influencing migration.

Supporting the Neoclassical theory view that wage differentials motivate migration, the Dual Market Economy suggests how this is achieved. Priore (1979) in postulating the theory argues that development results in two types of key sectors of society, the capital- intensive primary sectors and the labor-intensive sectors such as agriculture. Owing to economic development, wage differentials between these two sectors results in migrants moving to areas where they can offer skilled labor for higher wages. Migration results in the outflow of the educated and skilled members of society leaving the unskilled and uneducated members in the origin areas.

The critical association between migration and inequality may be found in a framework that considers the migration decision making within households. This is espoused in the New Economics of Labor Migration theory (Stark & Bloom, 1985), where migration is considered a household survival strategy (Stark & Bloom, 1985). Migrants send remittances from their earnings, to aid in development and other household improvement processes back home, as they consider their migration as part of a social contract with their households. Migrant remittances have wide ranging effects not only on the receiving household but the community at large.

Studies looking at the effect of remittances on income inequality find an inverse U-shaped curve, which shows that in the short term, remittances increase inequality in sending areas, but in the long term they may decrease inequality. Thus, households with migrants have higher income than those without migrants as confirmed in China (McKenzie & Rapoport, 2007) and Mexico (Docquier & Rapoport, 2003). A few other studies find no effect of remittances on income inequality, pointing out that the relationship is not monotonic (Stark et., al, 1986;1988). Taylor (1999) cautions that several factors including the relative position of the household within the sending community, are important predictors of the effect that remittances would have on income inequality.

Other theories on migration and development could offer insights on how migration and inequality are interrelated. Notestein (1945) seminal work on the demographic transition process, aimed to illustrate how population dynamics change with economic development. The Demographic Transition theory however left out migration as a key population dynamic. His theory was based on the experiences of fertility and mortality as well as economic development of European countries and did not factor the impact of migration. A useful finding from Notestein (1945) theory is that societies tend to experience reduced mortality and fertility levels as they gain higher development. Thus, development has a positive effect on mortality. The demographic transition theory faced criticism for generalizing based on Western experiences and also ignoring the effect of migration(Mabogunje, 1970).

Mabogunje (1970) offers an alternative approach that theorizes rural to urban migration flows in Africa. He observes that migration occurs within a specified migration system comprising of sending and receiving regions, such that changes in one part of the migration system affect changes in the other, resulting in the spatial redistribution of the population. Mabogunje (1970) borrows the concept of migration system from the Systems theory conceptualized by Von Bertalanffy (1956). Mabogunje (1970) illustrates this using a framework that demonstrates how the macro environment plays a key role in migration decision making by individual migrants; but also, that the feedback mechanism between urban and rural areas sustains the flows between them, Mabogunje (1970) concludes that migration, especially rural to urban migration lead to the redistribution of populations. He concludes that migration movements between rural and urban areas, results in systemic changes between these regions (Mabogunje, 1970:15-16).

Building on Notestein (1945) demographic transition theory and factoring in the missing link on migration, Zelinsky (1971) introduces the patterns of changes to the migration processes as societies develop, as 'Mobility Transitions'. Although the model uses data from Western countries, it demonstrates how the type of migration observed within a given country depends on the stage of development. Countries with lower economic development are characterized by short movements within neighborhoods, but when development is higher, movements increase beyond the neighborhoods with rural to urban migration gaining prominence. While Zelinsky (1971) introduces a linkage between migration and mobility with development, he receives criticism for ignoring the effect of improved infrastructure and communications that leads to higher and quicker mobility (de Haas, 2007; Skeldon, 1990). Earlier migration theories such as these continued to receive criticisms as most relied on experiences of the Western nations, and these cannot be generalized globally prompting Brown and Sanders (1981) to opine that future migration theories should be based on local contexts of different countries.

de Haas (2010a) observes that increased economic development will not stop migration because the two processes are connected and reciprocal. Through the capabilities and aspirations framework, de Haas (2010a) observes that people are able to achieve their aspirations owing to economic development and this results in increased migration, especially in the shorter term. Therefore, migration can be determined by social and economic development (de Haas, 2010a:20). Thus, de Haas (2010a) postulates that development process initially increases migration across space and communities, beginning with internal migration then international migration, but as more people migrate, the development process results in slower migration. These results in a rise in migration at the early stages of development, then a peak, which is the highest level of mobility, before a decline in migration as development progresses. de Haas (2010a) offers a critical contribution by elaborating that human mobility is not a monotonic phenomenon but comprises of changes or transitions that reflect the level of development. De Haas (2010a) cautions that migration should be studied within the local development contexts it occurs (de Haas, 2007:27).

In later works, de Haas (2010b) conducted an empirical test of the Migration Transitions theory advanced by Zelinsky (1971) and provides a modified framework, the Migration Transitions Framework, that builds on the works of earlier scholars of migration, including Zelinsky's Mobility Transitions model (Zelinsky, 1971), and Sen's capabilities-development concept (Sen, 1988). The Migration Transitions Framework seeks to explain the developmental drivers of internal migration processes and provided an empirical test of the Migration Transitions theory. The framework postulates that as societies develop, there is increased migration and mobility owing to the opportunities created that facilitate movement of people including availability of jobs, improved transport and communication systems. The nature of mobility may shift according to the spatial opportunities available, resulting in a series of migration transitions that occur over time, in response to these local development contexts. In testing the framework, de Haas (2010a) compared the effects of relevant development indicators on migrant stocks using data from the Global Migrant Origin database<sup>1</sup>. The analysis confirms that higher levels of migration occur as economic and human development levels rise. de Haas (2010a) contributes to the modification of the Migrations Transitions framework by hypothesizing that human development increases migration through three processes – by allowing free movement, increasing aspirations, and increasing occupational specialization. Thus, the critical contribution of de Haas (2010a) is in confirming that human development and migration have a patterned relationship, such that development coincides with a particular sequence of migration transitions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> http://www.sussex.ac.uk/Units/SCMR/drc/research/typesofmigration/global\_migrant\_origin\_database.html

In later works, de Haas (2010c) demonstrates how migration may lead to increased inequalities in two conflicting ways. First is the observation that migration is selective, and migrants may initially come from the wealthier households, and over time, there are human capital and related wage inequalities between urban and rural areas. Owing to these observations, de Haas (2010d) suggests a framework that comprises of macro-level development factors as well as micro-level development factors, and how they interact with migration (de Haas, 2010d:254). The macro factors include the cultural, economic, political and social factors that affect migration; the micro factors include relate to the individual migrant agency, and their household, family or community level. The framework outlines five mechanisms through which migration affects development, and the important feedback mechanisms at play.

In later works, de Haas articulates the difficulty of getting a comprehensive theory that captures the dynamism of migration process, noting that it comprises of many parts in 'different multilayered arrangements' (de Haas, 2014:6). He proposes the aspirations-capabilities framework which conceptualizes migration as a function of individual aspirations against the capability to migrate, within a set of existing opportunities in geographic locations. Thus, migration is part of the social transformation process, shaped by the stage of development of a country.

## 2.2 Methodological approaches in Migration and Inequality Studies

Data for studying migration and inequality interphases ideally brings migration data on one hand, and inequality data, on the other. Sources of migration data are population censuses, surveys and population registries. Data sources for migration research in Africa has included censuses and surveys although these have had various employed different design methodologies (Plaza et., al, 2011).

Census data usually measures two types of migration experiences, the first is the capture of all moves across time and space, that is migration event. The other, is migration transition, which captures who the migrant is and where they moved to, as captured in the census. The limitations of using migration transition data from the census is that it neither captures repeat or return migration nor deaths that may have occurred between two census periods. Researchers reconstruct migration history from analyzing trends of census data (see Arouri & Nguyen, 2018). Owing to such differential experiences, migration data and experiences across Africa have been hard to measure as the data is not comparable, prompting the World Bank Group to initiate the collection of indepth data on migration and remittances that follows a standard research protocol (World Bank, 2011).

Survey data has been used in two ways: first, through sample survey of geographical areas where data is collected from key populations in regions with long migration history, while the second using Specialist Surveys focused on collecting migration data while mirroring the format of the Demographic and Health Survey (DHS) as evidenced in Kenya (Knowles & Anker, 1981) and in Egypt (Adams, 1989). In the early 90s, surveys had been conducted in few countries as observed by Oucho and Gould (1993) that few countries in Africa have developed specialized surveys to capture migration data, namely Botswana and Burkina Faso.

In recent times there have been improvement in generation of migration data in Africa with support of global agencies like the World Bank who conducted the Living Standards Survey in Africa. Additionally, Egypt has a specialist survey which collects information on migration (Muyonga et., al, 2020). There are still challenges faced in obtaining survey information on migration and remittances because of the difficulty of be sampling households with migrants, especially international migrants. Other challenges include social factors such as the exclusion of women in some surveys as they are perceived to be sedentary (Adams, 1989). Comparably, measuring of inequality has been a different challenge, although several methodologies are available. Inequality measures the differences in social status, wealth and opportunities between people in a society. Inequality is a multidimensional concept measuring differential access between groups and within groups. Inequality can arise because of differential access to opportunities or outcomes. Analysis comprises of showing the differences between or within group access to opportunities, or differences in outcomes and includes vertical versus horizontal inequalities, spatial or geographical inequalities, gender inequality and income or wealth inequality.

Studies generally look at inequalities between household-based measures, such as access to amenities, level of education, wealth status, and so on. It is important also to factor the differential access to such amenities within households as this reveals other factors that impact on access. For instance, the gender relations withing households, who goes to school, who gets to migrate, all contribute to the differential access to opportunities and differential outcomes for different household members. The challenge with this, is that the measure of inequality will be based on a point estimate, whereas, living conditions of households change with time. For instance, if considering the income distribution in a community, one would be establishing where most households fall, and what variations exist between them. Inequality measures are generally summarized using an index, that captures the degree of dispersion within the population under study.

Globally, migration and inequality studies have focused on studying income inequality generated from the Lorenz Curve (Morgan, 1962) and measured using the Gini Coefficient index (Gini, 1912). The Lorenz curve arises when the incomes are graphed with cumulatively against the proportion of population earning this. ideally, as incomes rise the cumulative proportion of the population increases. The resultant index, the Gini index, takes a value between 0 and 1, with values closer to zero, implying equality while those closer to 1 implying a rise in inequality.
The use of the Gini index presumes that data on household income is available, but this may not be the case for some contexts. Suggestions to improve measurement of income inequality when data is limited includes the use of asset indicators that measures the inequality in living standards as proposed by McKenzie (2005), and which has been widely used in Latin American migration surveys. Owing to the popularity of the Gini coefficient, more studies on inequality has focused on measuring income inequality at the expense of other dimensions of inequality. To improve scholarship on inequality, other dimensions of inequality beyond income should be analyzed including between and within group inequalities, inequality of opportunities and outcomes, and temporal changes in inequality (Mckay, 2002).

A major finding from empirical studies, is that migration becomes less selective over time. Two different approaches have been used to determine this – one where remittances are viewed as extra sources of income for migrant households, while the other, remittances are viewed as substitutes for income that would have been earned if migration did not happen. The underlying assumption of such approaches is that migrants move out in search of income or employment. To test the relationship between remittances and income inequality, scholars have relied on the use of quadratic (nonlinear) equations and apply this on a regression model and results confirm that the relationship is U shaped' (Lind & Mehlum, 2010).

Stark & Lucas (1988) used data from the 1978-79 Botswana National Migration Survey and found the relationship between migration and remittances is an inverse U-shape, observing that when migrants initially move, only the wealthy members of the society do so, as they afford the costs related to such movements, and as they send remittances back home, this increases income inequality between migrant and non-migrant households. With time however, as more people move within the origin communities, inequality rises then declines, resulting in the inverted U shaped. Data used for this analysis included inequality measured by Gini index, which was decomposed to indicate sources of income; with migration data obtained from migration history – where two villages were compared, one with higher migration prevalence than the other.

Elsewhere, scholars have used data on the US-Mexican migration to test the effects of migrant remittances on development in sending communities. The US-Mexican migration route has received extensive scholarly attention, as are several data sources available<sup>2</sup> that capture migration trends across the US-Mexico border. Docquier & Rapoport (2003) investigate how migration out of rural Mexico to the USA and remittances from migrants affected inter-household inequality in rural Mexican communities. Compared to previous research which considered migration as a static event, they consider migration as a dynamic process that changes over time. They modelled three migration scenarios based on the relative history of the origin areas. The findings show that migration decreases wealth inequality in general, but this depends on the relative position of a household before migration, such that some report an increase in income inequality, while others a decrease in income inequality.

McKenzie & Rapoport (2007) test how remittances affect inequality in rural Mexico, by comparing past migration stock and current inequality using the MMP<sup>3</sup> data sets to generate migration prevalence ratios for different time periods, capped at 15 years before the survey, although in the modelling they compare the ratios for shorter (5 or 10 years, and longer, 20 years, before the present). They conclude that in the longer term, migration reduces inequality in communities with long migration history, resulting in an inverse U shape pattern.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> They include data from the Mexican Migration Project (MMP) and National Survey of Demographic Dynamics (Encuesta Nacional de la Dinamica Demografica - ENADID) and the National Survey of Household Income and Expenditure (Encuesta Nacional de Ingresos y Gastos de los Hogares - ENIGH) surveys, that capture the information on the origin areas in Mexico and the destination areas in US, as well as remittance flows between the two countries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> MMP contains data since 1982 obtained from surveys each year in Mexico and United States, used for the sociodemographic study of Mexican migration to the United States and therefore captures migration history retrospectively.

Koechlin & Leon (2007) also find this inverse U shape pattern in the relationship of remittances and income inequality when using panel data for 78 countries. Data used in this analysis included inequality measured by Gini coefficient derived from the World Inequality database, and remittances data was collected from World Development Indicators (World Bank, 2005). Comparatively, Shen et., al, (2009) apply a dynamic migration model on effects of migration and remittances on origin communities, with the results showing an inverse Ushaped curve, consisted with earlier studies. The study argues that migrant networks are not the only intervening factors on the migration and inequality relation, but intergenerational wealth impacts positively on development in origin communities.

Geographical or spatial inequalities have also received considerable attention from scholars. Spatial inequalities refer to the differentials arising from locational factors. Spatial inequalities arise from the socio-economic development patterns employed in different countries that end up determining where government resources are spent and the resultant outcomes in distribution and access to common social amenities. A common method for measuring spatial inequality is the spatial decomposition technique proposed by Shorrocks & Wan (2005). which decomposes the aggregate inequality value, into contributions associated with the different spatial dimensions. The spatial decomposition technique has been empirically tested in various studies using non-spatial elements such as age, education, gender, and so on (Agyire-Tettey et., al, 2018; Hayashi et., al, 2014; Obayelu & Awoyemi, 2012; Wan, 2007).

Using a different method that relies on multiple regression analysis Gezici & Keskin (2005) investigate how interregional dipartites affect provincial migration in Turkey. The study compares the internal migration movements within Turkish provinces against the local development level. Migration data is obtained from the State Institute of Statistics (SIS) for the period 1985-1990 where the net migration rate was computed; while the locational variables include population increase between 1990-2000, birth rate, number of schools increased during the

period, doctor to population ratio, per capita GNP and geographic location. Using stepwise multiple regression analysis in SPSS program, the study found that the GNPC had the most significant influence on the net migration rate. This implies that migration in Turkey is largely influenced by the level of development within a given geographical location.

Phan & Coxhead (2010) compared the effect of provincial income inequalities on migration patterns in Vietnam, using census data. The results show that regions with higher industrial investments report the higher inequality reductions from migration. The spatial effects are seen when flows are compared within the provinces, with results showing that income inequality is diminished when the flows are the more industrialized zones, while almost no effect is shown when flows are to non-industrial zones. In conclusion, Phan & Coxhead (2010) confirm that migration and economic growth have a complementary relationship.

The studies featured here show the different approaches used to measure the effect of migration on inequality, both income and non- income inequality. Data becomes an important consideration especially in capturing migration variables. The evidence shows that use of census data is limited owing to measures of point estimates, and most studies resort to using several census datasets to reconstruct past migration history. For studies looking at the urban-rural differentials of opportunities, there is evidence that urban inequality is rising in certain contexts (Von Braun, 1993).

## 2.2.1 Global Case Studies on Migration and Inequality

Kuznets in his seminal study of the effects of development on inequality posited that as per capita income increases, inequality first worsens and then improves, thus concluding that development has an inverse relationship with income inequality (Kuznets, 1955). This is illustrated as inverted U shape, implying that inequality first rises, peaks and then declines, with development. This observation has profoundly affected studies on migration and inequality. Scholars of migration have documented how migrant remittances increase income inequality in origin areas, and later, the inequality declines as more members of the sending communities move out. With time and using existing migrant networks, complemented by improved communication and transport, remittances become more pronounced and their effects spill over beyond the migrant households. As more people migrate, the effects of migration on sending areas decline (Vogler & Rotte, 2000; Faini & Venturini,1993; Stark & Taylor, 1991). Thus, remittances also depict an inverted U shape curve with income inequality, just like Kuznets (1955) curve, after a threshold is achieved.

Observing this, Stark & Bloom (1985) suggest that migrant diffusion process is largely responsible for the increase in migration propensity from origin areas owing to migrant networks, who help in scaling down the costs of migration, leading to not only the wealthy members of a community moving, but also those in lower wealth status, resulting in the sustenance of migration through this 'diffusion' process tests of this relationship confirmed in studies that show how first-time migrants, usually the wealth members of the society, send remittances to their households. With time and using existing migrant networks, complemented by improved communication and transport, remittances become more pronounced and their effects spill over beyond the migrant households. Migration continues to rise until a threshold is reached where it starts to decline to domestic economies grow and offer opportunities in the origin areas, resulting in an inverted U-shaped curve (see Vogler &Rotte, 2000; Faini & Venturini, 1993; Taylor,1991).

This view has been criticized in other studies that show that development may lead to further marginalization of the inhabitants of underdeveloped regions, thus increasing poverty and inequalities (SID, 2006; NCPD, 2013). Subsequent studies have yielded conflicting findings on how migration affects income inequality when using remittances as the proxy indicator. Stark et., al,(1986) used data in Mexican villages and finds a decline in Gini coefficient over time, especially in areas with longer migration history Stark & Lucas (1988) apply a more robust measure of the effect of remittances on income inequality using the extended Gini inequality index. Whilst earlier studies showed that impacts of migration on rural income distributions depend on the type of migration and time period of migration history, the extended Gini index analysis shows that benefits from migrant higher paying jobs in the US will affect receiving households in a different way from remittances from migrants in lower paying jobs.

Several studies have been done on remittances, with results showing they increase income inequality in origin areas however, this depends on the preexisting conditions in the origin, as Lipton (1980) finds out. Remittances result in the increase income inequality in origin areas as observed in Egypt (Adams, 1989), India (Oberai & Singh, 1980), rural India (Lipton, 1980); while in Nicaragua, remittances have an equalizing effect on communities with long migration history (Barham & Boucher, 1998) and in the Philippines (Ackay, 2021).

Examining the US-Mexican border migration, Massey et. al., (1994) established that migrants initially came from wealthier social status, thus can afford the costs of relocation but who must seek employment in the destination area. Remittances from such migrants increases the wealth status of migrant households. As migration sustains itself continuously, the economic benefits shift from the higher to middle class in the village, to the lower and lower-middle class, thus reducing income inequality. In an earlier study in two Mexican sending communities of Guadalupe and Las Animas, Mines & Massey (1985) find that migration initially only attributed to males, eventually attracts community members of diverse backgrounds. Owing to the wealth accumulated from the migration process, the migrants record higher wealth than non-migrants. This is confirmed in later in Mexico (Durand et., al, 1996; Durand & Massey, 1992).

Taylor (1999) offers three key observations about these findings – first, the volume and type of migration change across different countries hence the impact

of remittances will be unequally distributed across countries, hence impacts will be felt in limited areas; second, how households receive remittances and what they use these for, could largely influence if the impact of the remittances will be positive or negative; and third -some of the push factors affecting migration may deter the full access to remittances by households in the origin areas, hence curtail the impact that such remittances would have on income inequality.

The foregoing analysis shows that migration and inequality may be related directly or indirectly. When remittances from migrants are considered, they demonstrate a direct effect on the income distribution within the households in the receiving communities. Such methodological differences largely explain why studies find conflicting effects of remittances on inequality (Barham & Boucher, 1998). Migrant households gain extra income which results in improved household welfare compared to non-migrant households (Mendola, 2012). This effect will eventually spill over to the wider community as more migrants move out (Massey et., al, 1994).

An opposing view is offered by some scholars who posit that migration increases spatial and interpersonal disparities within communities (McKenzie & Rapoport, 2006; Binford, 2003; Zachariah et., al, 2001; Solimano, 2001; Rahman, 2000). In Shanghai China, wages between migrant and native workers were compared with findings revealing that migrant workers earn less than natives. Using data spanning over 10 years, Yao & Wang (2013) describe the new form of inequality created by rising wage gap between migrants and natives in the city that had been perpetuated by the State and dual market economy that favors the natives born in the city.

de Haas (2007) that when early migrants settle, they establish networks, leading to an increase in the proportion of migrants from the origin areas over time. This increase tends to diffuse the selectivity of migration over time, leading to reduced changes in the wealth of migrants or their origin communities. Reflecting on these findings, Brown et. al., (2008) suggest that differences in methodology employed for the analysis and empirical contexts under which the studies have been conducted results in the different impacts of migration on inequality. They recommend that to determine the true effect of migration on inequality or vice versa, would require a considered effect of the household conditions prior to migration – how wealthy was the household in the community. This implies that such a cause-effect relationship would need the longitudinal assessment of household before migration and comparisons with the post migration period using a wider framework that looks at migration as a life cycle event (Hernandez & McGoldrick ,1999).

# 2.2.1.1 Case Studies in Africa

The migration process in Africa is a complex phenomenon and has different effects, including increased inequality owing to the loss of human capital from sending areas (Adepoju, 2004). In this section, we document some these studies based on a review of published articles from Africa and their respective conclusions, as some show that remittances have a positive effect on inequality, while others hold an opposing view (Muyonga et., al, 2020).

When domestic and international remittances are compared in Burkina Faso, the findings show that domestic remittances reduced income inequalities between rural households while international remittances increased inequality (Wouterse, 2010). Comparatively, in Nigeria, using the Living Standards Survey data, several studies shows that domestic remittances reduce income inequality in the rural areas to the benefit of migrant households (Chiwuzulum et., al, 2010). Elsewhere, the urban areas of Nigeria recorded higher income inequality owing to remittances (Fonta, 2011). When domestic and foreign remittances are considered in rural Nigeria, there are higher inequalities reported in rural areas for households that benefits from such remittances (Olowa et. al., 2013).

In Ghana, Quartey (2006) compares remittance flows from the Ghana Living Standards Survey and finds that increase in the flow of remittances improves the household welfare (Quartey, 2006:23). Using the Ghana Living Standards Survey Wave V and focusing on the effect of domestic compared to international remittances, Adams et., al,(2008) conclude that international remittances contribute a higher volume of remittances than domestic remittances, but the latter benefits more rural households, as few Ghanaians are meet the cost of international migration. A study that compared international remittance data for Africa from 1960-2006, finds positive effects on income inequality in most countries except in North Africa, where negative effects are observed (Anyanwu, 2011). In the southern Africa region, a study using the Botswana National Migration survey data finds that remittances increased interhousehold income inequalities in rural areas (Lucas & Stark ,1985).

From North Africa, the literature review highlights several studies in Egypt. In rural Egypt, Adams(1989) finds that worker remittances benefit only the households with higher wealth status, that were more likely to have migrants. In a study that compared income inequalities in Egypt, the results show that international migrants preferred to invest and settle in urban areas, resulting in inequality between urban and rural Egypt (McCormick & Wahba, 2013). Urban Egypt attracted rural migrants who settled in regions with higher assets and income inequality (Arouri & Nguyen, 2018).

For the Horn and Eastern Africa, several studies were conducted in Ethiopia, Somali and Kenya. The studies in Ethiopia yield conflicting results owing to different methodological approaches. A study investigating if migration improves wellbeing in Ethiopia finds that remittances increase consumption per capita, resulting in higher benefits for migrant households. De Brauw et., al,(2013) observed this from comparing the livelihood of migrants compared to their rural household conditions, using the Ethiopian Rural Household Survey. Elsewhere, Beyene (2014) compared scenarios where migrants send remittances to their families back home, and the counterfactual scenario where no migration occurs, and concludes that there are no significant impact of remittances on urban inequality. In Somaliland, Lindley (2007) using ethnographic techniques finds that families in Hargeisa, who are living in a fragile political setting improve their welfare status using remittances, and benefits from remittances accrue to the wider community. The study adopted three key data sources including informal conversations with key social groups including the money transfer agencies, government, and non-governmental organization; use of semi structured interviews with Hargeisa residents to understand the impact that remittances have had on their households, and use of a small survey of 538 remittance recipients in Hargeisa.

Kenya featured in several studies investigating linkages between migration and inequality, although most looked at the effect of remittances on inequality, not the reverse relationship under investigation in this study. In an early study using a national household survey that compares the effects of income transfers from migrants to their kin in rural areas finds a weak effect on rural livelihoods in Kenya (Knowles & Anker, 1981). The authors conclude that other intervening variables may better explain the effects of migration on income inequality, including the education and wealth status of the migrant, residency, as well as the number of dependents. In a different study using census data, Wakajummah (1986) observed that household heads from regions with low access to land reported higher migration propensity leading to the conclusion that high land inequality leads to higher outmigration. Hoddinott (1994) conducted an empirical study of migrants in Western Kenya in an area traditionally associated with high outmigration, to test if remittances increase income inequality in rural areas. The study relied on a rural sample to factor in household effects on migration rather than urban samples that have a few proportions of nonmigrants. The results show that remittance increased interhousehold inequality in the rural areas.

Oyvat & Mwangi (2017) confirm that rural migrants from homes with high land inequality migrate to other villages and smaller towns and cities including Mombasa, Kisumu, Nakuru and Eldoret, but not to Nairobi. Moreover, migrants from rural areas received lower wages compared to urban natives, resulting in increased inequality between these two groups The widening inequality in the rural areas, arises from remittances sent to migrant households (Oyvat & Mwangi, 2017). Elsewhere, using data from a survey of migrant households in Kenya, a study finds that the determinants of migration influence the effect that remittances would have on income inequality. Although all households receive remittances, the impact is higher on poorer households who move to a different wealth status owing to increased income (Bang et., al, 2016).

Van de Walle (2009) observes that income inequality in Africa, may partly be attributed to elitist formations in the region, who took over from the colonialists and continue to sustain discriminatory policies resulting in sustained inequality within the countries. The conflicting findings however, of positive versus negative effects of remittances on inequality could be attributed to methodological differences. Remittances increase inequality in cases where they are considered as exogenous income affect the income distribution of the migrant household (Gustafsson & Makonnen, 1993). In the counterfactual scenario, remittances may have no effect on inequality if they are considered as expected contribution of a migrant within their households if no migration occurred (Adams et., al, 2008; Adams & Page, 2005).

In a bid to understand why some countries are getting positive effects of remittances on income inequality while others do not, Ebeke & Le Goff (2011) conducted a study sampling 80 developing countries, where they observed the trends in migration and remittances between 1970-2000, and they conclude that macroeconomic positions of migrants before migration is key in influencing the outcome of the impact of remittances. When income inequalities are considered on their own in a separate study, Aiyar & Ebeke (2019) conclude that the access to opportunities is the key determinant.

This review of global case studies can be summarized as follows:

- The choice of study area has mostly been in regions with high migration and data derived from existing surveys such as in the US- Mexico region, where a dedicated survey tracks changes over the years. This was common too in African studies where Specialist migration survey data was used in the analysis such as the Botswana National Migration Survey, or Ethiopian Rural Household Survey.
- In places where survey data is unavailable, scholars have used other innovative ways to collect information on migration and inequality. This includes use of ethnographic studies in in regions experiencing high migration or use of mobile phone data as was experienced in the Kenya Migration Survey 2009.
- Domestic remittances and international remittances have differential effects on migrant households and sending communities. International migration contributes highly to the income distribution in origin areas compared to internal migration, through remittances sent to migrant households.
- Migration influences income inequality and is characterized by an inverted U shape relationship.
- Most studies have been inconclusive on which comes first, does migration intensify inequality, or does inequality intensify migration.

## 2.2.2 Migration and Spatial Inequality

There are several studies on migration and non-economic inequalities including spatial, educational, and multidimensional inequalities and their impact on migration. These studies are premised on the belief that development process more often results in inequalities owing to 'circular and cumulative causation' (Myrdal, 1975). This occurs because people move to regions already experiencing development, and such regions will attract other development activities, resulting in increased spatial inequalities. Studies on spatial inequalities generally confirm this observation with some pessimists arguing that development results in increased poverty and regional inequalities.

Several studies have confirmed the existing of urban rural inequalities in standards of living for example, studies in Kazakhstan, Kyrgyz Republic, Tajikistan, Turmenistan and Uzbekistan show wide variations in household expenditures arising from family structure and education levels, resulting in the poorest households likely to come from communities with least access to public services (Anderson & Pomfret, 2006).

Elsewhere, migration has been associated with geographical disparities resulting from unequal development outcomes. A study in Ogun State Nigeria, notes that higher rural to urban migration was not because of employment opportunities, but due to skewed educational infrastructures in urban areas, where the young migrants would move to pursue higher education (Okahnkhuele & Opafunso, 2013). While most studies imply that opportunities are better in the urban areas compared to rural areas, researchers such as Von Braun et. al (1993) disagree, showing that urban inequality is rising instead. This has been confirmed in a study showing urban dwellers suffering malnutrition and food insecurity leading to worsening health and development outcomes (Maxwell & Harding, 1998). These studies point researchers to consider the influence of macro factors in investigating development related issues like migration and inequality.

## 2.3 Emerging Issues from the Literature Review

The literature review shows that the discourse on migration and inequality received considerable attention, although most of the studies feature works by economists, who analyze the effect that remittances sent by migrants, have on the receiving communities. Although migration is a demographic phenomenon, there has been lower attention given to the study of migration on inequality although this has recently gain prominence.

When one considers the case studies from Africa, although few, they reveal the data challenge for measuring migration, and its effect on inequality. Most studies

resorted to using remittances as the proxy measure for migration, and the effect on the receiving communities. The Somaliland study relied on ethnography, but majority of the studies used census data.

The effect of migration on equality thereafter was based on econometric analysis, applying the Gini coefficient. For studies looking at migration and income inequality, findings were conflicting. To boost the data for such analysis, the studies used the World Bank database on migration and remittances which did not cover many countries in Africa, with Northern and Southern African studies largely missing. Innovative approaches are observed from Ethiopia which relied on specialist migration surveys.

Critically reviewing the methodological approach adopted in previous studies, shows the difficulty of getting a direct link between migration as a process and inequality, and the various approaches adopted depend on the availability of data to undertake such an analysis. As a demographer, the interest would be in showing how migration as a demographic process change with inequality, in the same manner that Zelinsky contributed to scholarly discourse with the migration transition theory. The task at hand would therefore be showing evidence of how migration process affects or changes with different forms of inequality. Such analysis requires a dearth of data as shown from the literature review. Using point estimates of migration from the census would not offer a good proxy for migration history. Availability of migration history data has transformed how the US-Mexico migration research was conducted. For example, in areas where migration and mobility data exist for several years such as US-Mexico migration, researchers track changes in migration and inequality across the years by different subgroups of the population. In the absence of such data, then researchers are left with little temporal data to explain such a relationship.

Considering the theoretical underpinnings of migration and inequality, the review shows that macro theories are useful for understanding the relationship. While the Neoclassical scholars focuses on labor migration and effects on income inequality, the suggestion that migration will have an equalizing effect on incomes does not conform to the realities in Kenya. Previous studies in Kenya show that migrants still move into urban areas even when there are no existing opportunities and in fact, it is not only the younger educated male migrants who move, but also older migrants can move to settle into more urban spaces. The Social Networks theory while important in elucidating the self-sustaining nature of migration could partly help in showing how sending and origin area inequalities affect and are influenced by migration and the counterfactual scenario. The weakness of this theory to the study would be its usefulness in micro level analysis of migration, which falls outside the scope of the study. The migration system theory is useful in helping to understand how the flows between counties have been shaped over the years.

Comparatively, the Dual Labor Market theory holds true for Kenya especially when one compares the agricultural economies common to the periphery and rural hinterland, and the capitalist non-agricultural economy of the urban areas including Nairobi City. The theory is however limited as it focuses on the formal economy and ignores the large informal market systems operational in African settings. Based on the review of all these theories, it the considered view that Zelinsky's (1971) theory of the mobility transitions seems apt in understanding the migration and inequality nexus. The theory posits that development will lead to increased migration over time, although societies go through different mobility transitions that have a U-shaped relationship with development. There are changes in the migration patterns from longer distance flows to movements within shorter distances. The migration transitions theory brings in the role of contextual factors to the understanding of migration processes

An improved framework of the theory by de Haas (2010b) considers agency and structure of how migration-enabling and migration-undermining mechanisms play out to influence migration systems. The decision and impact of migration affect migrants individually and collectively at the origin community level and is affected at the destination community as migrants interact with their new settings. All these endogenous and contextual factors are further affected by social, economic, and cultural domains in the migration system. Thus, the macro context is an output of all the interactions within the sending and receiving contexts as well as their interplay with the intermediate contexts. This study adopts and modifies de Haas (2010c) framework that shows that migration process is affected by factors that interact with migrants at three levels - intermediate (migrant group); the origin community and the destination community.

Based on these findings and observations, this study proposes to take a different approach given that Kenya does not have any specialist migration survey but has been collecting information on migration every decennial period using the census.

## 2.4 Conceptual Framework

The study adopted the de Haas (2010a) pluralist framework that summarizes emergent relationships between migration and development, with inequality conceptualized as an outcome of the development process. de Haas (2010a) observes that higher development generally results in higher mobility and migration in society; but migration and development have a non-linear relationship, as societies move through a sequence of migration transitions. He recognizes that migration occurs within a system and the migration system experiences series of transitions over time. Building on the earlier observations, de Haas (2010b) adds that structural factors including the political economy of countries, historical contingencies and local geography can influence migration, as well as individual agency.

In this study, de Haas capabilities framework is modified to investigate how migration in the counties in the longer term interrelates with existing county inequalities. The framework recognizes that the macro development context influences the economic, political and social structures thus determines the choices and opportunities that individuals can harness within the based on their aspirations. Migration propensity in the local context depends on individual capabilities. The migration-induced processes in turn affect the local citizens aspirations and capabilities to migrate, as those with social networks increase the overall migration propensity. The resultant feedback mechanism leads to self-sustaining migration systems as postulated by Massey(1993).

Several studies on internal migration in Kenya have identified pathways of relationships between migration and development (Oyvat & Mwangi, 2017; Wakajummah, 1986) and consequences of migration including wage differentials between migrant men and women (Agesa & Kim, 2001). Specifically, regarding migration and inequality, empirical studies focused on the effects of inequality in origin areas of migration and not the reverse relationship of migration on inequality. Land inequalities are associated with higher propensity for migration (Bang, et., al, 2016). Elsewhere, studies show that income inequality occurs in destination areas, because migrant workers have lower incomes than the native workers.

Kenya is governed by various laws and policies that influence migration flows within the region including free movement within the country as stipulated in the. In addition, Kenya's migration system has been greatly influenced by the colonial heritage, which discriminated against the locals limiting their movements to labor migration of mostly males to work in the colonial farms and in building the Mombasa to Uganda railway. Thus, there are already inherent inequalities within the country. The framework by de Haas (2010a) suggest that migration has a relationship with inequality, and the study explored how that relationship turns out using Kenyan data.



Figure 2-1: Modified Conceptual Framework

# 2.5 Operational Framework

Two questions are often asked in the debate between inequality and migration-Does migration affect (often income) inequality? Does inequality affect migration? The focus of this study is the latter. Is level of inequality in sub national region related to observed migration patterns?

The framework considers subnational associations of migration and inequality in Kenya including the development level. The framework suggests that county level factors influence both the migration and inequality levels in Kenya. The key variables in the framework are migration and inequality. The study considers migration as a demographic process measured using an aggregate indicator, the county migration intensity, which captures the temporal effects of migration over time. A positive value of migration intensity means that migration is contributing to population change in the receiving areas, while a negative value, means migration is resulting in population loss, owing to higher outmigration compared to in migration to a county.



Figure 2-2: Operational framework for County migration and County Inequality

The independent variables are the ones measuring inequality and are four including: the income distribution in counties, measured by the County Gini, the County Human Development Indicators measured by the County HDI, and two measures of access to social amenities, namely proportion of the population with access to improved water sources, and those with access to electricity. The test of the relationship is done by comparing the association between migration intensity and each of the independent inequality variables, and a multivariate regression and spatial analysis of the county migration intensity against the four independent variables. Once the migration indicators are observed, the study compares changes in migration intensity and county inequalities using spatial analysis.

# 2.6 Definition of terms and concepts

The definition of terms used in this study is derived from the UNFPA (1993) instructional book on population research methodology.

- Migration is the change of residence from one administrative region to another within a specified period of time. In this study, the focus is on internal migration, meaning within national borders.
- A migrant is a person who has changed the place of residence from one administrative unit to another.
- Area of origin (departure) in migration refers to the administrative region where the individual lived before migrating.
- Area of destination (arrival) is the place where migration terminates. For migrants, this would be the area of residence at the end of the migration interval.
- A Lifetime migrant is a person whose place of enumeration during the census night, is different from their place of birth. Lifetime migration captures the number of persons in a population who are lifetime migrants.
- A county is an administrative unit in Kenya that was created following the shift to a devolved system of government under the new constitution of Kenya. A total of 47 counties were carved out of the existing regions, see the ways in which matching of districts to counties was done in Table A11 in the Appendix.
- Region refers to the previous administrative units in Kenya, Provinces, which were eight in number, namely Nairobi, Central, Eastern, Northeastern, Nyanza, Western and Rift Valley.

## CHAPTER 3

### **METHODOLOGY**

## 3.0 Introduction

This section presents the methodology used in the study. As an exploratory study, historical data was used to give insights of migration trends and patterns, and then correlated with the patterns of inequality. The study used the county of residence as the analytical unit.

## 3.1 Data Sources

Most studies reviewing the association between migration and inequality conduct a temporal analysis, comparing changes over two or more separate time periods. Most rely on household or census data to obtain information about the migrant stock and allows for the comparison of the pre- and post-migration scenarios. However, in Kenya, a comprehensive dataset on internal migration is lacking. Hence, linking migration to inequality becomes more challenging owing to lack of a comprehensive data set that captures relevant information on migrant and their households.

Bell et. al., (2002), describe migration data sources and observe that censuses provide information on transitions which compare temporal movements, while migration events are captured from population registers that are usually associated with the developed nations. Censuses captures movers while population registers capture moves, hence providing a complete record of migration over time. This study estimated migration intensities as defined by Rees et., al, (2000) who have extensively used migration intensity as an indicator of the effect of migration over time argue that it captures both migration rates and migration probabilities.

## 3.1.1 County Migration data

Migration data was derived from the census questionnaire on place of birth and place of usual residence. Both the 1999 and 2009 dataset contain information

on emigrants in the household in the last fifteen years prior to the census, using a separate short questionnaire (Republic of Kenya, 2012:14). The data was analyzed to give a temporal dimension of migration in the country and to reveal the emerging patterns.

There was however some difference in the analysis of the residence due the changes in national boundaries between the 1989 and 1999 census, resulting in the increase of districts from 41 to 69 (Republic of Kenya, 2004). For the 2009 census, the main administrative units had moved from 69 districts to 47 counties following changes to the new constitution of Kenya (Republic of Kenya & National Council for Law Reporting, 2010). This introduced problems in the trend analysis of migration from the previous censuses (Republic of Kenya, 2004:2). The 1989 census captured migration information on district of birth and district of enumeration, with Kenya having a different administrative regime including eight provinces and 41 districts like the 1979 Census (Republic of Kenya, 1996).

To make the data comparable, a matching process to administrative units from the older census to the newer census data to reconstruct the migration patterns across the years. A challenge was encountered though with the 1989 data for Nyanza Province, which was reported to be lost due to data storage technologies. Using the extracted data from the 3 consecutive censuses, a series of origin/destination migration flow matrices were constructed that show how migrants moved into and out of the 47 counties, resulting in a complex analytical process resulting in 47 contingency flows. The destination and origin of all migration flows in the subnational units are a byproduct of this study.

### 3.1.2 County Inequality data

Several measures of county inequalities were obtained in the study. They include the access to water, access to electricity; measure of the county level of development, the County Human Development (County HDI) and measure of the county income inequality, the County Gini. The county access to water and electricity data was obtained from the Socio-Economic Atlas of Kenya (Wiesmann et. al., 2013).

County income inequality data, or County Gini values, were obtained from the Kenya Inequality Study(KNBS & SID, 2013). The County Gini data on was generated from the combination of the household data in the 2009 Kenya Population and Housing Census data with the 2005/6 Kenya Integrated Household Budget Survey data (Kenya Central Bureau of Statistics, 2007) using a technique articulated in the Kenya Inequality Study (ibid:p34<sup>4</sup>).

Income inequality measured by Gini Coefficient, has values ranging from 0 to 1, with values closer to zero implying perfect equality, that is, everyone has the same income; while values closer to 1 implies that income is grossly unequal, and one person may have all the income and others do not. The results of the County Gini compilations show that the national average was estimated at 0.445, indicating very high-income inequality. The data shows that rural parts of the country have higher inequality than urban areas. The resultant County Gini Coefficients are adopted in this study to explain county income inequality patterns.

# 3.1.3 County Development data

County Human Development Index (County HDI)<sup>5</sup> was derived from the Kenya National Human Development Report 2009, ((Republic of Kenya, 2010b: p9). The HDI measures several dimensions of human development including income earnings, health, education and standard of living. The County HDI is designed

 $<sup>^4</sup>$  The basic principle of small area estimation is to use the sample survey data , which collects detailed information on household expenditures from a sample of the population in 2005/6, and the census data from the 2009 census, so as to match the households in the sampling frame to the census households so as to statistically impute household consumption variables into the 2009 census from the data available for the 2005/6 survey.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The HDI was created to emphasize that people and their capabilities should be the ultimate criteria for assessing the development of a country, not economic growth alone (UNDP)

for assessing changes in the longer term. The Kenya County HDI is a composite index of the following indicators a) education and literacy rates; b) Healthy living and access to social amenities including access to an improved water supply; life expectancy and survival probabilities; c) position and conditions of women, d) proxy for GDP, and e) estimates of income earnings by gender (Republic of Kenya, 2010: p9).

# 3.2 Analytical Approach

Data analysis was focused on meeting the key objectives of the study and is presented for each objective.

# 3.2.1 Determining the age and sex differentials in migration trends

This analysis helps to meet the first objective of the study, that determines the most mobile population and age and sex differentials of migration. To get the age differences in migration, lifetime migration data was recoded into three age groups namely, 0-19, 20-34 and 35+. The rationale for this classification was to determine which subgroup of the population was most mobile and therefore meet the objective of this study. The first category (Under 20s) captures children and students who may be in educational institutions following the government policy of Free Primary<sup>6</sup> and Free Secondary Education<sup>7</sup> in Kenya, although there may be out of school youth within this group as documented elsewhere (Ngau, 1992; Achoka, 2007). The next category, 20-34 years, captures youth in their productive ages and would comprise of students who have already completed secondary education and would be in tertiary level institutions, and those considered legally adults in the country. The last category of 35+ years comprises of adults who are probably advanced in their careers including those who may be already retiring from formal employment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Initiated by the Government of Kenya, this policy of Free Primary Education set upin 2003 aims to reverse the poor trends in educational achievement and attainments and makes primary education free and compulsory for all children.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The Free Secondary Education policy in Kenya begun in 2008 and makes secondary education in public schools free but not compulsory.

Once the data on migrants was generated, the measure of outmigration was calculated using the formula below.

To calculate the total number of outmigrants for a County X, we take:

Total Migrants in County X (Age <sub>i</sub>) – Migrants Born in County X (Age<sub>i</sub>) = Total Outmigrants County X (Age<sub>i</sub>)

For the gender analysis, the study examined the population sex ratios of migrants by the respective age categories. The normal population sex ratio is affected by three key societal factors including birth sex ratio, morbidity and mortality differentials between sexes, and migration related differentials (Coale, 1991). The sex ratios of migrants tend to have extreme values than ratios of births or deaths, and they are influenced by occupational opportunities and cultural factors (Gugler & Gudrun, 1985). Generally, migration data is disproportionally male while the natural sex ratio at birth has more females. While rural-urban sex selectivity results in unbalanced sex ratios among first generation of migrants, the patterns shift towards parity among the younger generation. Observing the sex ratios across different countries especially in Africa, leads to the conclusion that women are 'more urban than men' (Gugler & Gudrun, 1985: 263).

To derive the sex ratios of migrants, the total number of male migrants per county was divided by total number of female migrants, and the results multiplied by 100. The male-to-female sex ratios that are over 100 indicate that males are dominating migration, while those below 100 indicate that women are dominating migration.

### 3.2.2 Determining subnational migration patterns

Determination of the county migration flows and intensities formed the second study objective. Previous studies used migration rates based on regional aggregate measures, to explain the population flows across regions and districts. However, since the changes in the Constitution of Kenya in 2010 which changed the structure of the lowest administrative units from districts to counties, there was need to first obtain county level estimates of migration from the census data. Using the census data for 1999 and 2009, all districts and regions were matched to their present-day counties.

To generate the county migration flows, data from the question of place of birth was cross tabulated with data on place of residence for each county for each respective census year resulting in contingency tables of county migration flows. Migrants are those whose place of birth differed from place of residence. Any persons who were not born in a county but were enumerated in that county at the time of the census, were in migrants. Out-migrants were defined as persons who were enumerated outside their county of birth. Therefore, for a given county, the lifetime out migrants will be persons born in the county but enumerated in a different county.

To measure migration intensity, the study applied three indices to the lifetime migration data, namely: the Migration Effectiveness Ratio (MER), Revised Weighted Net Migration rate (RNI), and Revised Weighted Gross Migration rate(GMI), discussed in turn. Bright & Thomas (1941) defined the migration effectiveness ratio is defined as the ratio of net migration to the sum of total inflows and outflows from other areas. The outcome is expressed as follows:

The MER*i* is calculated as:

$$MERi = 100^{(D_i - O_i)} (D_i + O_i)$$

where i is the geographical area in question,  $D_i$  is the in-migration to the area and  $O_i$  is the out-migration from the area.

High positive (or negative) values indicate that more people have moved into a county. Conversely, values closer to zero denote those inter-areal flows are more closely balanced leading to comparatively little redistribution of the population.

The migration effectiveness ratio has been used in other studies to analyse subnational migration in USA (Plane, 1984) and in Australia and Britain (Stillwell et., al, 2001). In this study, the migration effectiveness ratio will give insights on the net effect over time, of the population movements. The measure is useful to the study as it gives an indication of the net effect of migration over time in each respective county, factoring only the migrant population.

The second measure is the revised net migration rate (RNMi) as described in (Shi et., al, 2020; Liu et., al, 2011) as providing a more accountable effect of the impact of migration on spatial distribution of populations. Thus, counties with positive RNM<sub>i</sub> values are net in-migration zones, attracting in-migrants, while counties with a negative RNM<sub>i</sub> value, are losing their population to migration. There is also the possibility that migration has no effect on the population distribution in each county, and this was indicated by a nil value for RNM<sub>i</sub>.

When the in-migrants are more than the outmigrants, the net migration rate gives a positive result, whereas a negative migration rate implies that outmigrants surpass the in-migrants.

Revised Net Migration rate is computed as

$$RNMi = ((Ii - Oi/Pi) * (Ii/Pi)) * 47$$

Where Ii is the number of in migrants in County*i*, Oi is the number of out migrants in County *i*, and P*i* is the resident population in County*i*.

The third measure, the Revised Gross Migration Rate (RGM*i*), captures the proportion of migrants in a given population. The RGM*i* gives us the effectiveness of migration in a given county by showing what proportion of the total population is made of migrants. The RGM*i* is calculated as:

$$RGMi = ((Ii + Oi) / Pi) * (\sum I_n + \sum O_n)) * 47$$

Where I*i* is the number of in migrants in County<sub>*i*</sub>,  $O_i$  is the number of out migrants in County i, and P*i* is the resident population in County<sub>*i*</sub> and *n* is the total number of counties.

### 3.2.3 Determining patterns of county inequalities

The County Human Development Index (County HDI) was extracted from the Kenya National Human Development Report 2009, (Republic of Kenya, 2010b: p9). The County Gini values were obtained from data in the Kenya Inequality Report (Wiesmann, et. al, 2013). They were derived using household expenditure data and access to important basic services (Ibid: p4). The Gini Coefficient of inequality is a measure that condenses all income distribution of a country into a single measure (Gini, 1912) and the values range between 0 and 1, with 0 indicating complete equality while 1 indicates complete inequality. Thus, higher value of the coefficient implies higher income inequality. There have however been several variants of the Gini Coefficient derived by scholars over the years (Sung, 2010; Yitzhaki, 1998; Blomquist, 1981).

Gini was derived using the following formula:

$$Gini = 1 - \sum_{i=1}^{N} (x_i - x_{i-1})(y_i + y_{i-1})$$

where x and y are points on the X and Y axis of the Lorenz curve.

### 3.2.4 County migration and County inequality relationship

The key analysis in this study is to understand the nature of the relationship between migration and inequality. To achieve this, the following approach was adopted.

### • Bivariate Correlation analysis

To determine if there is any correlation between migration and inequality, the study used SPSS program Version 22, to conduct a bivariate correlation analysis between migration intensity, and each of the respective independent variables: access to water, access to electricity, County Gini and County HDI. The bivariate correlation analysis checks the direction of the relationship and statistical significance of the relationship between two variables, measured using the Pearson correlation index r (Pearson, 1909, whose values range from -1 to 1, such that values closer to -1 imply that there is no correlation between the variables. Values of the Pearson r with asterisk signs imply that the relationship is statistically significant.

### • Spatial analysis

The study conducted a spatial analysis to determine if the migration and inequality variables are geographically associated, and if so, whether the results are random or not. Migration is a spatial process resulting in population redistribution. Spatial analysis was conducted using ARGIS 10.5 software.

Spatial analysis is based on Tobler's Law (Tobler, 1970) of the connectedness of everything. Anselin (1990) describes spatial analysis as the measure of the relationship between neighboring spatial units, thus showing if they are interdependent or not. Correlation analysis that will be done to the variables will only test if the variables of migration have any association with those of inequality. However, the spatial analysis builds on this by testing if the pattern of migration flows and intensities, are divergent or connected. This will have significant implications on the observed relationship between migration and inequality in Kenya. As this study is based on counties, spatial analysis will determine if the observations made within these spatial units are random or connected. The Global Moran's I developed by Anselin (1995) clarifies not only the existence of a spatial autocorrelation (positive or negative) between variables, but also the degree of spatial autocorrelation. The spatial analysis generated the Global Moran I, which check if there is any spatial connectedness of the variables, meaning that values that are similar are clustered together or not. The null hypothesis tested by the Global Moran's I is whether the variables are random, such that is the spatial autocorrelation value is zero. If the null hypothesis is rejected, the variable is said to be spatially autocorrelated (Ord & Getis, 1995).

A criticism of Moran's I is that the measure is limited only to the strongest associated locations (Wartenberg, 1985). The Global Moran's I is a contiguity index measure that uses a spatial weights matrix, W (Getis, 2010). In this case, W is derived by assigning value 1 for all contiguous neighbors and 0 for all others. Each row sum in the matrix is made to equal one, the individual Wij values are proportionally represented. Each neighbor in a spatial unit is given equal weight and the sum of all Wij is equal to n. The disadvantage of this approach is that it deals with correlation with neighbors and ignore any correlation with interaction with others far away.

The Global Moran I is normally distributed and thus, the z-score can be the test of association. The use of the Global Moran's I however is guided by the sample size of the variables under investigation. It is recommended that at least 30 features of the units of analysis be considered to have a reliable outcome. The mathematical formula for Moran's I is presented in the figure below. The Moran's I statistic for spatial autocorrelation is given as:

$$I = \frac{n}{S_0} \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sum_{j=1}^{n} w_{i,j} z_i z_j}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} z_i^2}$$
(1)

where  $z_i$  is the deviation of an attribute for feature *i* from its mean  $(x_i - X)$ ,  $w_{i,j}$  is the spatial weight between feature *i* and *j*, *n* is equal to the total number of features, and  $S_0$  is the aggregate of all the spatial weights:

$$S_0 = \sum_{i=1}^n \sum_{j=1}^n w_{i,j}$$
(2)

The z<sub>I</sub>-score for the statistic is computed as:

$$z_I = \frac{I - \mathbf{E}[I]}{\sqrt{\mathbf{V}[I]}} \tag{3}$$

where:

$$E[I] = -1/(n-1)$$
(4)  

$$V[I] = E[I^2] - E[I]^2$$
(5)

To conduct the spatial analysis, each indicator was run through the ARGIS software. All the indicators that had their *z*-scores outside the null hypothesis interface (-1.96 to +1.96) were considered for the next stage analysis.

In the next stage, incremental spatial analysis using Moran's I, was conducted to determine the best distance parameters. The output of the Moran's Index gives five key values that help in determining the spatial association between the variables under investigation. The Moran's I values ranges from -1 to 1, implying a spectrum of association where there is perfect clustering of dissimilar values indicated by -1; or perfect clustering of similar values, indicated by 1. If there is no spatial autocorrelation between the variables, the Moran's Index returns a value of zero. The values of Moran's *I* can be positive or negative, those with positive implies that high values are clustering together, while a negative Moran's I implies that low values are clustering together.

A second output of the Moran's Index output report is the Expected Index, which is an automatically generated value that would occur is the variables have spatial autocorrelation. To interpret the outputs of the Moran's Index, one needs to compare the Moran's Index against the Expected Index, using the p values and z-scores that accompany the output report. The p values measure the probability that the pattern observed is random, such that lower p values imply that clustering is not random. The Moran's Index report also gives a spatially generated map with clusters of the z scores.

## • Identification of Local Spatial Clustering (LISA)

While the spatially generated maps using Global Moran's I show clustering, studies show that regional clusters may mask sub local variations (Weeks et., al, 2001). Thus, an additional test was conducted for the local indicators of spatial association (LISA), to unmask county level spatial variations. LISA help to show the contribution of each local specific unit to the Global Moran's I, by decomposing the constituent parts (Anselin,1995). This is achieved by first identifying patterns of local clustering within a given locality, and then identifying outliers and pockets of spatial non-stationarity or local instability (Hepple,1998; Tiefelsdorf & Boots, 1995, 1997).

Anselin (1995:95) provides the following formula for LISA (Ii):

$$Li = f(yi,jji)$$

where Li is the LISA statistic, variable yi, observed at location I, and f is a function and yiji are the observed values in the neighboring location Ji of i.

The results of the process are local significance maps Moran  $I_i$  statistic (p<0.005), which is the recommended threshold (Anselin, 1995).

An alternative test of the statistical significance of the Local Moran Statistic, LISA, is the use of the Getis-Ord Statistic, Gi\*(9d), developed by Getis & Ord (1992). The Getis-Ord statistic helps in identification of regions exhibiting clustering of variables. A cluster is a group of local units with significant positive autocorrelation. For a given area with several subunits, such that I = 1, 2, 3...n; and the geolocation data is available for each subunit, the Getis-Ord test of local spatial autocorrelation is derived using the formula below:

$$G_i(d) = rac{\sum\limits_{j=1}^n w_{ij}(d) x_j}{\sum\limits_{j=1}^n x_j}$$
, j not equal to i,

The output of the Getis-Ord statistic indicates the types of clustering manifested by the data, such that a positive value denotes clustering of high values, while a negative values, denotes a clustering of low values.

#### • Spatial Regression Analysis

To determine the relationship between migration and inequality variables, we modelled the spatial relationships using regression analysis, first the Ordinary Least Square regression (OLS) and thereafter, using the Geographically Weighted Regression (GWR) tools in ARCGIS. A common problem encountered with regression analysis is multicollinearity, where one or more variables in the regression equation affects another, in addition to correlating with the dependent variable. The GWR analysis can help detect incidences of multicollinearity. As a result of this, a typical regression analysis with such variables results in some significant variables becoming statistically insignificant (Shrestha, 2020; Young, 2018).

### **OLS Regression Analysis**

The first step was testing for efficacy of the model used for regression, and the Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) regression analysis was the appropriate method for conducting this test. OLS regression helps to assess six key aspects in the relationship between variables. The first is a test of the model performance, where the Multiple R squared and Adjusted R squared values give this feedback, with ranges of 0.0 till 1.0. The Adjusted R value gives a more accurate measure and confirms what proportion of the phenomenon is explained by the variables in the equation. OLS also assesses the explanatory of each individual variable in the equation.

The OLS outputs include the coefficient of regression, Probability index, Robust Probability Index and the Variation Inflation Factor. The coefficient gives us the strength and type of relationship that the explanatory variable has with the dependent variable, in this case, how they relate with the Migration Intensity. A negative sign on the coefficient implies the two variables has a negative relationship, such that an increase in value in one may correspond with a decrease in value of the other. The coefficient shows that change expected in the dependent variable for every unit change in the explanatory OLS generates a tstatistic, which confirms if the explanatory variable is helping in explaining the phenomena. The t-statistic is interpreted as follows: when the coefficient is 0 or approaching 0, then the variable is not useful. Higher coefficient values mean the variables will be useful in the model. Each t-static is accompanied by a statistical significance measure, p. A small p value on the test of association indicates that the variable may have good explanatory power. variable, if all other variables are held constant. VIF measures the redundancy of the explanatory variables, thus, variables with higher value than 7.5 should be removed from the model. This takes care of multicollinearity, as it removes variables that have similar explanatory powers from the model.

OLS also checks on the model significance using and uses two key statistics, *Joint F* and *Joint Wald* statistics. The *Joint F* Statistic is interpreted with the *Koenker* (BP) Statistic, hence when the *BP* is statistically significant, then *Joint Wald* Statistic, $\chi^2$ , is the preferred measure of the significance of individual coefficients in the model. A *p* value smaller than 0.05 implies the model is statistically significant. To check for stationarity in the model, OLS tests for stationarity in the model. Ideally, if the model is consistent with the geographical space, then the spatial processes represented by the explanatory variables will be consistent everywhere in the study area, thus the processes are stationary. Likewise, if the model is consistent with the data, then changes in the explanatory variable do not cause any change in the relationship between the predicted and explanatory variables, implying there is no heteroscedasticity in the model. If a model passes this test, by having a statistically significant nonstationarity, then it can be used for the Geographically Weighted Regression Analysis (GWR).

A fifth test of the OLS is measuring the model bias using the *Jarque-Bera* statistic, that indicates whether the residuals are normally distributed. The p-value for this test if smaller than 0.05 (95 per cent confidence level), shows that the model is biased. This may arise due to spatial autocorrelation between the variables, or a case of model misspecification, where some stronger explanatory variables are missing, and could also imply that there is heteroscedasticity in the variables. Finally, the sixth test of OLS is an assessment of residual spatial autocorrelation, using Moran's I. Statistically significant clustering of high or low residuals indicates that a key variable is missing in the model, so the OLS results cannot be trusted in this case.

### Geographically Weighted Regression Analysis (GWR)

To factor the effect of spatial relationships in the data, a second regression was conducted using the Geographical Weighted Regression (GWR), in a model that allows the variables to vary by their spatial units. The underlying principle in GWR is that the observed spatial relationship between variables is influenced by the contextual and geographical factors where they are located (Fotheringham, ,et., al, 2003). The following variables were included in the GWR analysis.

$$Y = PW_1Y_1 + B_1X_1 + B_2X_2 + B_3X_3 + B_4X_4$$

Where, Y is the Dependent variable and measures migration intensity, PWY is the autocorrelation factor, while the independent variables denoted as  $B_1, B_2,..B_n$ . The dependent variable Y is the migration intensity, while the independent are County Gini, County HDI, access to water, and access to electricity.

The output of the Geographical Weighted Regression Analysis comprises of five features. The Output feature class; the Optional coefficient raster surfaces; the message window report giving overall model results; a supplementary table showing model variables and diagnostic results and a Prediction Output feature. The output feature class includes fields for observed and predicted y values, condition number (cond), Local R<sup>2</sup>, explanatory variable coefficients, and standard errors. Condition Number is the diagnostic that evaluates local multicollinearity. In the presence of strong local multicollinearity, results become unstable. Results associated with condition numbers larger than 30 may be unreliable. The Local R Squared (R<sup>2</sup>) values range between 0.0 and 1.0 and indicate how well the local regression model fits observed y values. Very low values indicate that the local model is performing poorly.

The output of the GWR analysis on ARCGIS produces a map of the Local  $\mathbb{R}^2$  values, to show where predictions were good and where they were not. The predicted values are computed by GWR, and the Residuals are outputs, indicating the differences between the fitted y values computed by GWR subtracted from the observed y values. The standardized residuals have a mean of 0 and a standard deviation of 1. The coefficient standard error measures the reliability of each coefficient estimate. The findings are more reliable when the
standard errors are small in relation to the actual coefficient values, as larger standard errors may imply a problem with multicollinearity.

# Testing the association of migration and inequality

The following steps were undertaken for the spatial analysis:

## Step 1: Harmonization of datasets

This entailed preparation of various available datasets into formats compatible in ArcGIS interface. The data set containing counties, migration indicators and background variables including county Gini, county HDI, proportion of population in county with access to water, and access to electricity, respectively, were all modified into csv format, to enable their harmonization with ARCGIS. The next step was to generate shape files to the county data using the 2009 geocoordinate dataset and later cojoined with the CSV files for readability by ArcMap. If data are not assigned to a location, then spatial analysis is not possible (Weeks, 2001).

# Step 2: Analyzing patterns of association (Moran's I)

Global Moran's I was used to assess the likelihood of cluster occurrence on the following variables: migration efficiency, access to power, access to water, county HDI and county Gini. For each of these parameters, incremental spatial autocorrelation graphs and reports were generated to appreciate the dynamics of distance bands and enabled determination of the fixed distance band.

### Step 3: Cluster Analysis

Cluster analysis was tested on the variables, with those testing positive, taken to a second level analysis of clustering and outlier analysis using Anselin's Local Moran's I. The result was a generation of maps showing the spatial occurrence of high and low value clusters within the counties.

### Step 4: Hotspot analysis

All the parameters were mapped using the continuity edges corners(polygons), such that the peaks of clusters were used to map out further areas for autocorrelation. While the program uses the fixed distance parameter as an option, this may have led to spurious results as some counties are larger than others, for example Nairobi compared to Marsabit or Turkana counties, respectively. Tests for the significance of the identified hotspots was done using the Ged-Ord statistics G\* (Getis & Ord, 1992, 1996) which tests for spatial dependence.

The analysis was guided by the several assumptions. First, the assumption that regions with high outmigration (net outmigration areas) would also have similar levels of income and non-income inequalities. The regions of out and in migration were identified through a trend analysis and results presented in the previous chapter. A second assumption was that we can use the meso level data, in this case, county level indicators, to determine the relationship between migration and inequality.

### CHAPTER 4

#### AGE-SEX DISTRIBUTION OF MIGRATION TRENDS

### 4.0 Introduction

The first research objective seeks to establish the most mobile population in Kenya by analyzing the age and sex specific migration trends using data from previous censuses. Information about the most mobile population and the age and sex specific migration patterns and trends is useful as it reflects the characteristics of the country's past migration system which is important in understanding migration history. Furthermore, while the Bureau of Statistics publishes data on migrants, there is little analysis of the age and sex differentials of subnational migration flows, yet a previous study showed that peak age of migration for some counties is 20-24 years, while in some it is 25-29 year. The chapter contributes to clarifying the age and gender dimensions of migration within counties in Kenya, which provides useful background information for the analysis of the migration and inequality nexus.

### 4.1 Age at Migration

Age at migration is a factor of several background variables, but it reveals a lot about the population structure, with studies showing that migrants are mostly young people. Using data for 1989 through to 2009, the results show that migration in Kenya peaks at the ages 20 to 34 years. The county level dynamics of migration by age are provided in Table A.1 on lifetime migrants by age and county(see Annex).

Table 4.1 shows that number of total out migrants increased slightly in the 1999 period but declined to 8 million in 2009. Comparatively, total in migrants rose to 10.8 million in 2009. A possible explanation for the decline in 2009 could be the effects of the 2007/8 post-election violence in Kenya that resulted in population displacement in the Rift Valley region especially Nakuru and Naivasha (Adeagbo & Iyi, 2011; Oucho, 2007b).

	Out Migrants			In Migrants		
Age	1989	1999	2009	1989	1999	2009
0-19 years	2,208,782	3,091,021	2,481,086	1,190,549	3,257,162	4,395,218
20-34 Years	2,414,455	4,190,707	3,341,073	1,296,594	3,731,617	4,301,013
35+ Years	1,732,639	3,023,200	2,473,306	863,903	2,783,954	3,353,496
Total	6,355,876	10,304,928	8,295,465	3,353,035	9,774,732	12,051,736

Table 4.1: Lifetime in migrants and outmigrants by age group of migrants

The data shows that persons aged 20-34 years take the bulk of the migrant populations when both in migration and outmigration is considered. The youth, persons under 35 years of age form the majority (70 %) of the total migrant population in Kenya.

The data shows patterns of child migration (0-19 years), youth migration (20-34years) and adult migration (35+ years) in Kenya across the years, 1989-2009. When migration inflows are observed across countries, there is evidence of higher child migration in 1989 in several counties including Nyandarua, Embu, Kitui and Kakamega counties. There is little evidence of rampant child migration from the 1999 data, but 2009 data shows evidence of high influx of child migrants in Muranga, Mandera, Turkana, Bomet and Busia counties. The trend analysis shows that highest child migration was observed in Nyandarua, Kitui and Kakamega counties in 1989, Siaya and Vihiga counties in 1999, and Busia, Bomet and Turkana counties in 2009.



Figure 4-1: In migration for Persons 0-19 years, 1989-2009

Migrant youth in the age category 20 -34 years dominated migration streams across all counties. These youth migrants had a higher preference for urbanized counties like Nairobi, Kiambu, Kisumu, Uasin Gishu and Kajiado counties. Data for 2009 shows a notable rise in the proportion of migrants aged 20-34 years in Siaya, Samburu, Kajiado and Kericho counties, but a decline in Nyandarua, Muranga, Lamu, Nyamira and Busia counties. It is important to note that Wajir County reported the highest level (88%) of lifetime migration in 2009, which seems abnormal, and may be a result of the data challenges experienced in the county following the census. The findings corroborate studies that showed that migrants in Kenya are young with migration peaking at 21 for males and age 22 for females (Adieri, 2012).



Figure 4-2 In migration trends, 20-34 yrs., 1989-2009

Inflows to counties by adult migrants, above 35 years of age, is shown in Figure 4.3. Majority of adult migrants are moving into 'settlement areas' including Nyandarua, Trans Nzoia, Lamu counties. Higher mobility is noted in the data for 2009 census. In several counties, more than 40 per cent of the total migrant population were adult migrants including Nyandarua, Kwale, Lamu, Makueni and Laikipia counties.



Figure 4-3: In Migration by 35+ years, 1989-2009

For most counties, the proportion of older migrants dropped between 1999 and 2009, including Nairobi, Nyeri, Kiambu, Muranga, Mandera, Nyamira and Busia Counties. Data for Wajir County shows incredibly low numbers of migrants in all age categories, and this is attributed partly to the data error experienced during the 2009 population and housing census, making the observations here to be inconsistent with the past trends.

### 4.2 Sex Distribution of Migrants

Migration is selective by age and sex as indicated in previous studies. A summary table capturing the sex ratios of in migrants by county is provided in Table A.2 (for 1989 census), Table A.3 (1999 census) and Table A.4(2009 census), all located in the Annex. Sex ratios for outmigrants are captured in the following tables in the Annex, including Table A.5 (1989 census), Table A.6 (1999 census) and Table A.7 (2009 census).

The proportion of migrants by sex and census year is presented in Figure 4.4, with data showing domination of female migrants in 1999 and 2009, while the earlier period (1989) shows male domination of migration. The county level analysis is provided in Table A.8 in the Annex.



Figure 4-4: Sex differentials by Total Outmigrants

For the in-migrants, the data for 1989 to 2009 is presented in the Annex of this report (see Table A.2, Table A.3 and Table A.4). Data for Nairobi County reveals low sex ratios for the in-migrants in the younger ages, 0-19 and 20-34 implying feminization of migration, while migrants over 35 years were mostly males. The outmigration patterns for Nairobi City County data for 1989 and 1999 showed higher outmigration of females in the 20-34 and 35+ ages, with male dominance of migration in the younger ages, However, in 2009, the data shows increasing gender parity for outmigration of persons under 20 years of age.

There is higher in migration of females into Central region, especially for the younger ages, except for Nyandarua County which had feminization of in migrants across all ages. Conversely, the outmigration data shows higher female migration for all ages in 1989. The 2009 census data shows feminization of in migration amongst younger migrants, but male domination in the inflows of migrants above 35 years of age. Outmigration in Kiambu County was feminized in 1999. When 2009 data is compared with the earlier years, there is increased feminization of outmigration in most counties, although Nyandarua shows higher male outmigration in the 35+ age group, while Muranga has higher male outmigration in the 20-34 age group. The findings show the rise in female migration in Central region.

Comparatively, in the Coast region, 1989 data shows higher female migration is noted amongst younger migrants aged below 20 years of age in Mombasa, Kwale, Kilifi and Taita Taveta counties, while older ages are dominated by male migration, with almost doubling of male migrants in Mombasa County. For Tana River and Lamu counties, there was male domination of migration across all the age groups. The 1999 data, there is male domination of migration especially in the older ages from 20 and above, while feminization of migration for persons under 20 years noted in Mombasa, Kwale, Kilifi, Lamu and Taita Taveta Counties. In 2009, Mombasa County reported higher female migration for the youth below 20 years of age, while higher domination of male migration for the older ages. Both Kilifi and Kwale counties reported higher migration of young females below 35 years, while older migration was dominated by males. Lamu County depicted a unique pattern where the younger ages were dominated by male migration while female migration dominated the older ages above 35 years. Taita Taveta and Tana River counties both depicted male in migration across all the age groups.

When outmigration patterns are observed, the Coastal region exhibits dominance of male outmigration among the 35+ age group but female domination of outmigration for the 0-19 and 20-34 ages as observed in

Mombasa, Lamu and Taita Taveta counties. Kwale County had the highest incidence of female outmigration for the 0-19 ages in 1989 and 1999, but dominance of male migration in the 20+ ages. Later data for 2009 shows female domination of migration across all ages in Lamu County, while increased feminization is observed in all other counties for migrants in the 0-19 ages.

For the Eastern region, there has been consistency in the patterns of migration of the sexes, with feminization observed in Embu and Meru counties, as well as among older migrants in Kitui County, while male domination was observed in Marsabit, Isiolo and Machakos counties, across all age groups. 1999 data shows a dominance of male migration amongst the older ages especially in Marsabit, Isiolo, Machakos and Meru. Feminization of migration was observed for the age group 20-34 years in Isiolo, Tharaka Nithi, Embu, Kitui, Machakos and Makueni counties. Comparatively, 2009 data shows male domination consistent for Marsabit County across all the age groups. Female domination is reported amongst all age groups in Tharaka Nithi and Embu counties but among younger migrants in Isiolo, Meru, Kitui and Makueni counties. The Eastern region reflects a mixed pattern of outmigration. There is female domination of outmigration for the younger ages and male domination of migration after 20 years. Marsabit County exhibits male domination of migration across the years and in all age groups. There is near gender parity in Isiolo County for persons below 35 years, while older migrants over 35 years are mostly males. In Kitui County, there is male domination of outmigration in the 20-34 and 35+ ages, while the remaining counties of Meru, Tharaka Nithi, Embu, Machakos and Makueni counties, show higher female migration among 0-19 and 20-34, while older migration is dominated by males.

The Northeastern region comprising Wajir, Mandera and Garissa, shows male domination of migration across all the age groups across the years. However, owing to data challenges faced in the 1999 census, the results need to be treated with caution. The preliminary data indicates male domination of in migration flow in the three counties of Garissa, Wajir and Mandera across all age groups of migrants. The same pattern is noted for outmigration flows with male dominance in the three counties, although the 2009 census data show higher female outmigration for 20-34 and 35+ ages in Mandera County.

Nyanza region data for 1989 was flawed and therefore was omitted from this analysis. However, 1999 and 2009 census data show feminization of in migration streams across all age groups in Siaya, Kisumu, Homa Bay, Migori, Kisii and Nyamira. Comparatively, outmigration data shows female domination across all age groups in most of the counties namely Siaya, Kisumu, Homa Bay, Migori and Nyamira counties. The exception is Kisii County where there is male domination of outmigration for the persons aged above 20 years.

In the 1989 data for Rift valley region shows a pattern of feminization of migration for young migrants under 20 years of age in all the counties except Samburu, Elgeyo Marakwet and Kajiado counties but male migration dominated across the age groups. Comparatively, the 1999 data shows higher in migration of females among the 35+ age group, while in other counties, there was male domination in that age group as observed in Turkana, West Pokot, Samburu, Uasin Gishu, Elgeyo Marakwet, Nandi, Baringo, Nakuru, Narok, Kajiado and Kericho counties. Trans Nzoia and Bomet counties both exhibited feminization of migration across all the age groups. The 2009 census data for Rift Valley shows higher female in-migration for all most counties among the 0-19 ages, except for Narok and Bomet counties where gender parity has been achieved for this age group.

For Turkana and Samburu counties, there was higher male in migration for the youth aged 20-34 years and 35+ years, respectively. All other counties reported higher female in migration for youth aged 20-34 years including West Pokot, Trans Nzoia, Uasin Gishu, Elgeyo Marakwet, Nandi, Baringo, Laikipia, Nakuru, Kajiado, Kericho and Bomet. Only Narok County reported gender parity for in migration of youth aged 20-34 years. For migration of older persons over 35 years of age, most of the counties reported higher male migration except for Trans

Nzoia, Nandi and Laikipia counties. The outmigration trends for the regions show male domination across all age groups in several three counties of Turkana, Samburu, and Kajiado. Feminization of migration is increasingly noted in all ages across the years for migrants in Uasin Gishu, Elgeyo Marakwet, West Pokot, Trans Nzoia, Nandi, Baringo, Laikipia and Kericho counties. There is almost gender parity achieved amongst older migrants in Nakuru and Kericho counties, and among the 0-19 ages in Kajiado County.

Data for Western region generally shows higher female in migration in all the counties in the region across all age groups in the country for the period 1989-2009. However, Vihiga County data for 1999 recorded the lowest sex ratios for the region. Outmigration data shows female domination of all age groups in the counties of Kakamega, Vihiga, Bungoma and Busia counties, although higher male outmigration is noted in Kakamega and Busia counties among the older migrants above 35 years of age. An outlier for the region is Vihiga County which exhibited male domination of outmigration for migrants aged 20 years and above.

#### 4.3 Discussion

The main objective of this section was to determine the most mobile demographic group in Kenya and understand the effect of migration activity by this group on the population redistribution. This was achieved by analyzing the age and sex specific differentials using the census data. For the age of migrant, findings show that most migrants in Kenya are persons below the age of 35, with the most mobile age group being 20-34. Together with migrants under 20 years of age, they comprise 70 per cent of the total migrant population nationally.

A trend analysis of the patterns of migration by age shows changes in the dynamics of youth migration in the country. Higher proportion of youth migrants was noted in urbanized counties like Nairobi and Mombasa, where youth form almost half of the total share of migrants. A higher proportion of migrants below 20 years of age is common in several counties including Busia, Kitui and Siaya.

These findings corroborate previous studies that confirmed that peak ages of migration in Kenya are 20-29 years (see Awuor, 2015; Milton, 2012). This implies that the motivations for migration are different in the counties and may reflect inequalities of opportunities in the counties.

When the gender analysis is done, the findings show male domination of migration in several counties, but a rise in female migration in most counties, especially from the 2009 census data, although previous studies had indicated that migration was male dominated (Ominde, 1965; 1968). In most counties, the male domination of outmigration is common amongst the older migrants aged above 35 years of age, with shifts to feminization noted among the young migrants. Several studies could shed some light on this. Agesa and Agesa (1999) note that while men and women both migrate to urban areas, such as Nairobi, there are wide wage-differentials that disincentivize women from migrating, as men tend to earn higher income than women. This perspective shows the importance of destination factors in migration decision making.

Could the shift be due to marriage or other factors? A look at data from the 2009 census indicates that in all the regions except Northeastern region, most lifetime migrants were married (Republic of Kenya, 2012: p25). There are regional variations in nuptiality with Western, Nyanza and Eastern regions respectively having the highest proportion of married migrants while Central and Coast provinces had lower rates. While higher feminization of migration was observed in Central and Nyanza regions, it seems the motivations for this are not clear, as they have different nuptiality trends. The other useful comparator is the proportion of education by the female migrants although this information was not analyzed, with studies showing that majority of migrants had primary level education in all regions except Nairobi and Northeastern regions (Republic of Kenya, 2012: p39). It would be useful to determine if educational attainment is an effect or driver of female migration in Kenya as implied in previous studies (De Jong 2000; De Jong & Fawcett, 1981) although previous results have been inconclusive and inconsistent (Williams 2009). The findings however corroborate

previous research that confirms this rise in female migration in Africa. For example, Adepoju (2005) notes that women are migrating independently to seek their own opportunities, not necessarily to reunite with their spouses. Others point to this transition as a response to the globalization process, where women contribute to the labor force although limited to the lower ranking sectors (Tittensor & Mansouri, 2017).

The intercounty migration flows reveal higher in-migration of the youth into urban areas while outmigration of persons aged 35 years and above in rural areas, a fact confirmed in earlier studies (Milton, 2012; Otieno,1999; Ominde, 1965). The study reveals that persons aged 20-34 years are the most mobile population in Kenya and they move into urban areas and out of rural areas accompanied by their children. In the larger urban areas in Kenya, they comprise up to half the total population of migrants. This may be attributed to the educational institutions available in urban areas in Kenya. For example, the analysis of migrants by economic activity from the 2009 census data shows that most migrants move after secondary school, mostly looking for vocational or higher education.

While this is true, the intercounty variation may also reflect the structural factors behind inequality in the country, such as distribution of educational facilities in the country. Migration is closely tied to education as studies have shown that migrants come from wealthier and better educated backgrounds. Thus, the distribution of educational facilities in the country plays a big role in exacerbating inequalities. Several studies have confirmed the existence of educational inequalities in Kenya (Alywn & Schech , 2004; Oucho, 2002; Oyugi, 2000; Abagi, 1997; Ogot & Ochieng, 1995). The historical origins of these inequalities are captured in the works of Wainaina (2006) who shows the close correlation between access to education and general improvement in household welfare, and he cites how educational levels in Northern Kenya are lower than the rest of the country, owing to poor infrastructural development in the region. A review of the in-migration and outmigration trends from the data shows a progressive shift from male domination of migration to a significant increase in female participation in migration, especially in the younger ages, a phenomenon described as feminization of migration.

Geographical variations emerge in the internal migration patterns, with the northern part of the Kenya comprising of Turkana, Marsabit, Mandera counties, as well as the Northeastern region counties of Wajir, Garissa and Mandera counties characterized by male domination of migration across all ages. This is in contrast to the patterns in Central, Coast, Nyanza and Western regions which are characterized by feminization of migration. There are few outliers within the regions, for example, while most counties in Central region reported higher female in-migration, male domination was reported in Kirinyaga (1989), Kiambu (1999) and Muranga (2009). In Eastern region, there was dichotomy of patterns with Marsabit County experiencing male domination of migration across the years, whereas Kitui County exhibited feminization of migration even amongst migrants in the older ages. For the Coast region, Tana River and Lamu counties had male domination of migration across the ages in 1999 and Taita Taveta and Tana River counties in 2009.

There is an emergence of gender parity in migration rates, showing a social shift from domination of male migration in Kenya, common in the urban areas including Nairobi and Mombasa Counties. The 2009 census data shows that gender parity is achieved amongst the younger ages as noted in Nairobi, Nakuru, Kericho, Bomet, Nandi and Kajiado counties in Rift Valley region, and in Isiolo County in the Eastern region. The motivation for this could include the shift to urban areas in search of educational opportunities, which are unevenly distributed in the country. Other reasons could include the observation by Oucho & Odipo (2000: p250) that "...mostly young adults moved out of rural areas into towns in response to better welfare services, health centers, educational facilities, job opportunities and other amenities concentrated in such centers." Migration is an adaptive process and therefore molds differently over time resulting in different age and sex patterns (Ibid: p233). The observations show that urbanized counties have higher mobility hence the near gender parity of migration in these spaces.

## 4.4 Conclusion

The findings reveal that the youth are the most active migrants in Kenya and there is increasing participation of female youth in migration leading to gender parity in urbanized counties. The independent migration of females has been associated with a change in social structures especially in urban areas, and a break in social norms. An opportunity exists in the 2019 Kenya Population and Housing Census which had questions on reason for migrating, to clarify these patterns.

The age and sex patterns of migration in the country show similar traits for urbanized areas, where sex parity is almost universal, and the younger population is moving into these areas. With the devolution process in place, there is anticipated higher mobility into the county headquarters which serve as the centers for service delivery. The phenomenon of higher child migration along the border communities needs further investigation to determine the motivational factors. This could be a case of independent movement by young children against the norm of associational moves with their parents.

There is generally low mobility in counties in the Northeastern region, which remains largely dominated by male migration. Possible factors could be cultural, but additional research may yield further insights.

Several recommendations can be made from this analysis. Qualitative studies should be conducted in urban areas that attract the youth, and the border areas that reported higher incidence of child migration. The findings point to a generational dimension on the effect of migration on inequality, as most migrants are young persons between 20-34 years. The determinants of migration for this demographic group can help in the understanding of the migration and inequality dynamics in Kenya. The motivations for migration remain unknown from the census data and therefore a qualitative study could help to investigate the factors affecting youth migration in Kenya.

### CHAPTER 5

### COUNTY MIGRATION PATTERNS IN KENYA

#### 5.0 Introduction

This section presents findings on intercounty migration patterns using the 1999 and 2009 population and housing census data on migration, including migration effectiveness outcomes for various counties. The subnational patterns of migration help to identify which counties attract and which ones lose population through migration. This chapter summarizes the findings from the migration flows across the years, which provides a snapshot of the migration history of the different counties.

### 5.1 Net In migration Counties 1999-2009

The top ten net in migration counties in 1999 and 2009 in Kenya are listed in the Table 5.1. The net in-migration counties are those counties who gained migrants over the period, while the net outmigration counties are the counties that lost migrants over the period. As indicated in Chapter 5, there has been a notable change in the number of migrants in 2009 compared to 1999, which may be attributed to displacement of people following the 2007 postelection violence in Kenya (Adeagbo & Iyi, 2011). The data shows the changes in the top ten counties which reported higher volumes of migrants in 1999 and 2009, respectively. Nairobi remains the most attractive county for migrants, with over 2 million lifetime migrants reported in 2009.

Counties reporting highest volumes of migrants in Kenya comparatively for the two census periods are Nairobi, Nakuru, Mombasa, Kiambu and Uasin Gishu counties. Kajiado and Trans Nzoia counties together with Kisumu and Kakamega counties all recorded high volumes of in-migrants across the period. Additionally, while Kisumu County recorded lower number of lifetime migrants between the two periods, Kericho which was among the top ten counties with in-migrants in the 1999 census, did not feature as such in 2009 census, but Kajiado County recorded higher numbers in the 2009 census rising to be one of the most popular destinations for migrants.

	County	Migrants (2009)	County	Migrants
				(1999)
1.	Nairobi	2,031,859	Nairobi	1,337,440
2.	Nakuru	584,500	Nakuru	398,377
3.	Mombasa	516,761	Mombasa	339,307
4.	Kiambu	473,142	Kiambu	319,426
5.	Busia	366,746	Uasin	228,992
			Gishu	
6.	Uasin	339,849	Kisumu	195,078
	Gishu			
7.	Kajiado	253,042	Trans	183,352
			Nzoia	
8.	Trans	244,771	Nyandarua	148,132
	Nzoia			
9.	Kisumu	244,417	Kakamega	145,408
10.	Kakamega	208,102	Kericho	141,188

Table 5.1: Top Ten Counties with highest in migration, 1999-2009

## 5.2 County migration patterns

Table 5.2 presents the top 5 counties where migrants arrive from in each of the respective 47 counties in Kenya based on the 2009 census data. The findings show wide regional and intercounty migration movements, with a diminishing prevalence of long-distance movements that characterized internal migration in the past. These findings need to be interpreted against the backdrop of the geographical distribution of the counties to demonstrate where long-distance versus short-distance migration occurs. To discuss the findings from the table the section will use the region of residence approach.

The analysis of migration patterns between counties reveals that there is increased inter regional migration in Kenya. Data on lifetime migration across the counties for 1999 and 2009 reveals new patterns of migration previously unreported. The discussion of the migration patterns is clustered into the former administrative regions which illuminates the direction of flows against the geographical location. Table A.11 in the Annex, outlines how the present-day counties are aligned to the former geographical regions.

In the Central region which comprises of five counties under the new constitution, migration has led to population distribution in three of these counties namely, Kiambu, Nyandarua and Muranga counties. In Coast region, the counties with high migration dynamics include Mombasa, Kilifi and Kwale counties. In Eastern region, the leading counties in internal migration volumes are Machakos, Makueni and Meru counties.

In Northeastern region, Wajir and Garissa counties are leading in the volume of migrants. Comparatively, in Nyanza region, Kisumu, Nyamira, Homa Bay and Migori Counties have larger number of migrants, while in Rift Valley region, Nakuru, Uasin Gishu, Kajiado and Trans Nzoia counties reported higher volume of migration. In Western region traditionally associated with high outmigration in previous reports (Oucho, 2016), the counties contributing to high volumes of migration are Busia, Kakamega and Bungoma counties.

County	Top 5 Counties from which migrants came				
Nairobi	Muranga, Machakos, Kiambu, Kakamega, Siaya				
CENTRAL REGION					
Nyandarua	Nyeri, Kiambu, Muranga, Nakuru, Laikipia				
Nyeri	Muranga, Laikipia, Nairobi, Nyandarua, Kiambu				
Kirinyaga	Nyandarua, Nyeri, Muranga, Embu, Kiambu				
Muranga	Kiambu, Nairobi, Nyeri, Machakos, Nakuru				
Kiambu	Muranga, Nairobi, Nyeri, Machakos, Nyandarua				
	COAST REGION				
Mombasa	Kilifi, Kwale, Kitui, Taita Taveta, Siaya				
Kwale	Kilifi, Mombasa, Machakos, Taita Taveta, Makueni				
Kilifi	Mombasa, Kwale, Tana River, Taita Taveta, Kitui				
Tana River	Kilifi, Garissa, Kitui, Lamu, Mombasa				
Lamu	Kilifi, Tana River, Muranga, Kiambu, Kirinyaga				
Taita Taveta	Mombasa, Makueni, Kwale, Machakos, Nairobi				
	EASTERN REGION				
Marsabit	Wajir, Busia, Samburu, Mandera, Meru				
Isiolo	Meru, Samburu, Marsabit, Garissa, Wajir				
Meru	Tharaka Nithi, Isiolo, Kitui, Nyeri, Kiambu				
Tharaka Nithi	Meru, Embu, Kitui, Kiambu, Nairobi				
Embu	Machakos, Kirinyaga, Kitui, Tharaka Nithi, Muranga				
Kitui	Machakos, Makueni, Nairobi, Mombasa, Tharaka Nithi				
Machakos	Makueni, Kitui, Nairobi, Kiambu, Muranga				
Makueni	Machakos, Kitui, Nairobi, Mombasa, Taita Taveta				
	NORTHEASTERN REGION				
Garissa	Wajir, Kitui, Busia, Mandera, Nairobi				
Wajir	Garissa, Mandera, Kitui, West Pokot, Samburu				
Mandera	Wajir, Samburu, Isiolo, Garissa, Busia				
	NYANZA REGION				
Siaya	Kisumu, Nairobi, Kakamega, Homa Bay, Busia				
Kisumu	Siaya, Homa Bay, Kakamega, Vihiga, Nairobi				
Homa Bay	Kisumu, Migori, Siaya, Nairobi, Kisii				
Migori	Homa Bay, Kisumu, Siaya, Kisii, Vihiga				
Kisii	Nyamira, Migori, Homa Bay, Nairobi, Nakuru				
Nyamira	Kisii, Kericho, Homa Bay, Nairobi, Nakuru				
RIFT VALLEY REGION					

Table 5.2: Top 5 Counties of In Migrants by Region of Residence, 2009

County	Top 5 Counties from which migrants came			
Turkana	Trans Nzoia, Uasin Gishu, Nairobi, Bungoma, West Pokot			
West Pokot	Trans Nzoia, Bungoma, Turkana, Baringo, Elgeyo Marakwet			
Samburu	Marsabit, Laikipia, Nyeri, Nyandarua, Nakuru			
Trans Nzoia	Bungoma, Kakamega, West Pokot, Elgeyo Marakwet, Kakamega			
Uasin Gishu	Nandi, Elgeyo Marakwet, Kakamega, Vihiga, Bungoma			
Elgeyo Marakwet	Baringo, Uasin Gishu, Trans Nzoia, Bungoma, Nandi			
Nandi	Vihiga, Uasin Gishu, Kakamega, Kericho, Trans Nzoia			
Baringo	Nakuru, Elgeyo Marakwet, Uasin Gishu, Kericho, Laikipia			
Laikipia	Nyeri, Nyandarua, Nakuru, Samburu, Kiambu			
Nakuru	Kiambu, Kericho, Nyandarua, Baringo, Kisii			
Narok	Kericho, Kisii, Nakuru, Kiambu, Nyandarua			
Kajiado	Nairobi, Kiambu, Machakos, Makueni, Kisii			
Kericho	Bomet, Nakuru, Kisumu, Homa Bay, Kisii			
Bomet	Kericho, Narok, Kisii, Nakuru, Nyamira			
WESTERN REGION				
Kakamega	Vihiga, Bungoma, Busia, Siaya, Nairobi			
Vihiga	Kakamega, Nairobi, Siaya, Kisumu, Nandi			
Bungoma	Kakamega, Trans Nzoia, Busia, Vihiga, Nairobi			
Busia	Bungoma, Kakamega, Mandera, Vihiga, Siaya			

Nairobi region comprises of Nairobi County. Data from the 2009 census shows that the largest in-migrants to Nairobi County were from the following five counties, namely, Muranga, Kiambu, Kitui, Machakos and Makueni, all which are contiguous to Nairobi, although some long-distance migrants from Kakamega and Siaya counties. This may prove that the migration patterns are shifting with fewer migrants opting for longer distance cross country movements characteristics of earlier migration patterns. The long-distance migration was common in the colonial period as migrants moved to seek employment in the colonial farms and urban areas of Kenya (Citations). Central region comprises of five counties namely, Nyandarua, Nyeri, Kirinyaga, Muranga and Kiambu counties, two which border Nairobi County. In this region, migrants are most likely to move within the region to the neighboring county. Kirinyaga reported the lowest level of outmigration in the Central Province region. In migrants from Nairobi County streamed into Nyeri, Muranga and Kiambu counties, while other migrants came from the neighboring counties namely Laikipia, Nyandarua, Nakuru and Machakos counties.

Coast region comprises six counties including Mombasa, Kwale, Kilifi, Tana River, Lamu and Taita Taveta. The largest volume of migrants in this region are found in Mombasa and Kilifi counties. Mombasa County hosts the second largest city in Kenya called Mombasa which has traditionally been associated with long distance migrants who came to the town to work on the Kenya-Uganda railway and Kenya Ports Authority. This is evidenced by the large number of in-migrants from Siaya County in Mombasa County. Long-distance migration is common in the region with in-migrants coming from as far as Nairobi and Machakos counties. Others come from the neighboring counties in the Eastern region including Kitui and Makueni counties, and Garissa County in the northern region of Kenya.

The Eastern region comprises 8 counties namely, Marsabit, Isiolo, Meru, Tharaka Nithi, Embu, Kitui, Machakos and Makueni counties. There is high mobility in the region with highest number of migrants coming from Machakos, Makueni and Meru counties, although migrants move within the 8 counties of the region. There is evidence of long-distance migration with high numbers of migrants from Busia, Marsabit and Mandera counties along the international borders, as well as migrants from Kiambu, Nairobi and Machakos and Nakuru counties.

The Northeastern region of Kenya comprises of three counties including Wajir, Mandera and Garissa, has historically been marginalized following colonial land policies (National Gender and Equality Commission (NGEC), 2018). Mandera County is in the northeastern part of the country along the Somalia and Ethiopian borders. There is high interregional movement within the three counties. While data from Wajir County indicated abnormally high outmigration in 2009 census data, these results need to be interpreted with caution, as these was disputed census figures from the region. There is evidence of long-distance migration to Northeastern region with in-migrants from Busia, West Pokot, Kitui and Nairobi counties and from the neighboring Samburu County.

The Rift Valley region comprises fourteen counties and was the largest geographical region in Kenya previously divided into North Rift and South Rift regions. The region produced the highest volumes of migrants in previous census reports, and the findings show high mobility within the counties in the region. Migration flows include localized moves between respective rural and urban areas in the region. Evidence of long-distance migration is confirmed with high inflow of migrants from Busia, Nairobi and Machakos counties. Bungoma County emerges as a central migration hub to migrants to the northern parts of the Rift Valley region while Kericho County is a hub for the South rift region and Nakuru County for the central rift region. Previous studies have shown that Laikipia, Kajiado and Machakos districts receive huge numbers of migrants. Most migration to Laikipia and Kajiado are due to 'planned spontaneous settlement of 'nonnatives' especially the Kikuyu people. The large male surplus of migrants in Laikipia is associated with labor migration for work in the large ranches in the area (Kagunda, 2016; Dietz, 1986).

Nyanza region comprises six counties namely Siaya, Kisumu, Homa Bay, Migori, Kisii and Nyamira counties. There is inter county migration in the region within the six counties although long-distance migration has been noted with migrants coming from Nairobi, Nakuru and the Western region counties of Kakamega and Busia. Highest mobility was noted in Kisumu, Nyamira, Homa Bay and Siaya counties. Western region comprises four counties namely Kakamega, Vihiga, Bungoma and Busia County, which is located at the Kenya-Uganda border. Higher mobility is observed in Busia, Kakamega and Bungoma counties. There is substantial intercounty migration within the core counties of Kakamega, Bungoma, Vihiga and Busia, although migrants also come from the neighboring geographic regions including Siaya, Kisumu and Nandi counties. Evidence of long-distance migration to Western region is confirmed from the high number of migrants from Nairobi and Mandera counties, respectively.

### 5.3 Measuring impact of migration in Counties

Two measures were adopted in the study, the Revised Weighted Net Migration Index (RNMi), and the Revised Gross Migration Rate (GMR). Recall that the Revised Net Migration Rate measures the difference between in- migration and outmigration, weighted by the total migrant population. The Gross Migration Rate indicates the proportion of migrants within a given county. Table A.9 and Table A.10 in the Annex provides results for Revised Net Migration Rate and Revised Gross Migration Rate for all the counties. This section presents the outputs of the ARCGIS mapping of values of migration intensity.

### 5.3.1 County Revised Weighted Net Migration Index

Using data on revised weighed net migration rates (RNMi), the data as used to generate maps in ARCGIS of clusters and hot points in the country as presented in the figures below. The results here show the mapping of the migration intensity for all migrants for the year 2009, which was the year of interest for our analysis. The findings show two hotspots of internal migration in the country based on the revised migration rates as captured in a recent publication (Muyonga, et. al., 2021a). Figure 5.1 shows a high-high migration hotspot (90% CI) in the region where Nandi, Kisumu and Vihiga counties intersect in Western region and a low-low migration hotspot (99% CI) at the Coastal region, at Kilifi, Kwale and Mombasa counties.



Figure 5-1:Migrant Hotspots

Source: Muyonga et. al, (2021a)

Figure 5.2 shows the results of clustering of migrants, indicating a high-high cluster in Nandi and Kisumu counties, and a low-low cluster in Kwale and Kilifi counties at the Coast.



Figure-5-2: Clusters of Total migrants by Counties

### 5.3.2 Revised Gross Migration Rate

The revised gross migration rates (RGMi) give an indication of which counties have a higher volume of migrants compared to the total population. Positive values of RGM indicate areas gaining migrants, while negative values show areas losing migrant. Table 5.3 shows that counties with larger urban areas experience the highest migrant inflows than those are less urbanized. These counties include Nairobi, Nakuru, Kiambu, Mombasa and Kisumu in 1999 census data, and Nairobi, Mombasa, Nakuru, Kiambu and Uasin Gishu in the 2009 census data.

County	RGMi per 100 (2009)	County	RGMi per 100 (1999)
Nairobi	1298	Nairobi	496
Mombasa	448	Nakuru	147
Nakuru	202	Kiambu	125
Kiambu	153	Mombasa	125
Uasin Gishu	121	Kisumu	103
Kajiado	90	Siaya	91
Machakos	87	Kakamega	83
Kilifi	85	Muranga	80
Meru	80	Nyeri	75
Busia	77	Uasin Gishu	72
Nyandarua	70	Vihiga	72
Trans Nzoia	68	Machakos	59
Laikipia	59	Homa Bay	57
Kisumu	58	Trans Nzoia	55
Kwale	56	Nyandarua	55
Lamu	53	Laikipia	50
Makueni	50	Kericho	38
Tharaka Nithi	48	Nandi	32
Embu	47	Bungoma	31
Bomet	40	Busia	26
Vihiga	38	Migori	24
Nyamira	38	Kajiado	23
Muranga	34	Kisii	22
Taita Taveta	25	Kitui	20

### Table 5.3 Revised Gross migration rates 1999 and 2009

	RGMi per		RGMi per
County	100 (2009)	County	100 (1999)
Kakamega	24	Makueni	20
Narok	23	Nyamira	18
Isiolo	20	Bomet	17
Tana River	20	Taita Taveta	17
Homa Bay	19	Narok	16
Nandi	19	Embu	12
Migori	17	Kilifi	11
		Elgeyo	
Nyeri	16	Marakwet	10
Bungoma	16	Kirinyaga	10
Marsabit	15	Baringo	10
Siaya	14	Kwale	9
Kitui	14	Isiolo	7
Kericho	12	Lamu	7
Kirinyaga	5	Meru	5
Kisii	3	Tharaka Nithi	4
Elgeyo Marakwet	2	Samburu	4
Baringo	2	Tana River	4
Wajir	2	Turkana	4
Garissa	1	Marsabit	3
Samburu	1	Garissa	3
West Pokot	0	West Pokot	2
Turkana	0	Wajir	1
Mandera	0	Mandera	1

### 5.4 Discussion

The county migration patterns exhibit wide differentials in terms of volume, direction of flows and the overall impact of migration on population redistribution. When using volumes of migrants only, the findings show that counties with urban areas attract more migrants than those that are less urbanized. According to the 2009 census data, the most popular destination for internal migrants in Kenya is to the counties with bigger cities including Nairobi, Nakuru, Mombasa, Kiambu, Busia, Uasin Gishu, Kajiado, Trans Nzoia, Kisumu and Kakamega counties, respectively. When you compare this with the data on county population sizes, there is some close correlation as counties with largest share of Kenya's population include Nairobi, Mombasa, Kakamega, Kiambu and Nakuru (over 4 per cent) followed by Bungoma, Meru, Kisii, Kilifi and Machakos counties (about 3 per cent).

The high population density for Nairobi and Mombasa are due to their urban status and availability of opportunities, while counties like Nyamira, Kisii, Vihiga, Busia and Kiambu have good climate with rainfall and good soils allowing agricultural investments (National Council for Population and Development (NCPD), 2013 p.188). The findings corroborate Ominde (1965) description of population movements in Kenya where he notes that Nairobi is the most popular stream with long distance movement from Nyanza complemented by movements from the nearby Central region of Kenya and movements from Machakos and Kitui to the south of Nairobi.

The migration pattens seem to respond to the urbanization patterns in Kenya, the latter closely reflecting the agroclimatic regions and the country's colonial history including the development of the railway line affected the regional distribution of the population. Indeed, all the major metropolitan areas including Mombasa, Nairobi, Nakuru and Kisumu lie along the old railway line. Comparing the lifetime migration data and recent migration data from the 2009 census confirms that Nairobi region attracts the highest number of recent out migrants followed by Eastern, Rift Valley, Central, Nyanza and Western, while Coast and Northeastern regions showed extremely low recent outmigration (Republic of Kenya, 2010). These findings corroborate earlier studies on inter regional migration trends in Kenya (Central Bureau of Statistics, 1196: 2004). The urban and peri urban areas bordering urbanized counties continue to receive inflows of migrants who prefer to reside in them as cheaper alternatives to the high cost of living in the urban areas. This is leading to faster urbanization of these areas as observed in Kajiado, Narok and Laikipia counties.

Long-distance migration is still prevalent, as shown in data for Nairobi and Coast regions, where migrants from Western and Nyanza regions are still predominant. Migration to Nairobi and Mombasa counties, respectively, reflects the important of urbanization to migration, as these two counties respectively host the two largest cities in Kenya. The migration flows between Western and Nyanza regions to the two counties are sustained by migrants and their networks, including the possibility of chain migration by family members of the initial migrants. Previous analysis by scholars (Ominde,1965; Wakajummah,1986; Oucho ,1988) showed that long-distance movements were tied to Kenya's colonial past, where natives typically moved from rural areas to go work in the large-scale colonial farms mostly in Kericho in the Rift valley region and in parts of Central Kenya where coffee was grown for export. For example, in the colonial period, migrants moved from Siaya to Mombasa County to work at the Kenya Ports Authority and in the construction of the Kenya-Uganda railway, because Mombasa was a port that had expanding industries and employment opportunities (Ominde,1965). In his review of population movements, Ominde (1965) notes that Nyanza migrants contributed up to 25% of the total migrant population in Mombasa.

The two main cities account for the large number of migrants to Nairobi and Mombasa counties, respectively. Comparing the lifetime migration data and recent migration data from the 2009 census confirms that Nairobi region attracts the highest number of recent out migrants followed by Eastern, Rift Valley, Central, Nyanza and Western, while Coast and North Eastern regions showed extremely low recent outmigration (Republic of Kenya, 2004:1196; Ominde, 1965).A significant observation from the analysis of county migration flows across the years confirms a major shift in the 2009 data, with shorter migration distances and decline in importance of long-distance migration, and the feminization of migration as indicated in earlier chapters. Migrants are moving shorter distances within their geographic regions.

Elsewhere previously associated with high out migration like Siaya, migration has a less significant effect on the total population from outmigrants as noted in the 2009 census. The findings suggest that migrants are more likely to move to the nearest contiguous county rather than making long-distance movements to counties located further, thus shifting the dynamics of migration fields. For example, majority of migrants to Kericho were mainly from Nyanza region in the earlier years (see Oucho, 1981) attracted by work in the thriving tea sector, but comparatively, data from the 2009 census shows that Kisumu County is a more significant regional hub for migrants from Nyanza region compared to previous periods.

Migration contributes to population change by increasing or reducing and redistributing population. The county analysis shows significant changes in the migration streams in Kenya. The migration effectiveness ratio shows a change in patterns of in and out migration zones across the years. There is reported net loss of the most mobile population aged 20-34 years in most counties in Kenya. Only as few counties gained this population Nyamira, Kajiado, Muranga, Mombasa, Uasin Gishu, Narok, Lamu and Nairobi counties. In several counties, more than 40 per cent of the population had migrated out, and these counties include Kisii, Kitui, Makueni, Mandera, Tharaka Nithi, Vihiga, Elgeyo Marakwet and Wajir. The revised weighted migration index gives a clearer picture of the effect of migration on population redistribution in the long term. The RMNi values show that migration has increased population in Nairobi, Mombasa, Nakuru, Uasin Gishu, Laikipia, Trans Nzoia, Kajiado and Nyandarua counties, Conversely, it has led to depopulation of Siaya, Kakamega, Nyeri, Muranga, Machakos, Vihiga, Homa Bay, Kisumu, Bungoma and Busia counties. The revised gross migration rates confirm that urbanized counties are the ones gaining inflows of migrants across the time.

There are changes in the migration flows with shifts in the net outmigration and in migration zones in Kenya. There has been consistent in migration into Nairobi, Nakuru, Mombasa, Kiambu and Uasin Gishu counties, all which have higher levels of urbanization. Counties associated with settlement including Kajiado and Trans Nzoia also report increased inflow of migrants, as well as Kisumu and Kakamega counties, with are regional hubs for Nyanza and Western regions, respectively. Changes observed between 1999 and 2009 census data include the shift from net in migration zones to outmigration zones as observed in Mombasa, Uasin Gishu, Trans Nzoia, Nakuru and Tana River counties. There are some counties that record nil effect of migration including Isiolo County in 1999 and additional counties in 2009 including Samburu, Mandera, Nyamira, West Pokot, Kisii, Baringo, Garissa, Laikipia, Homa Bay, Bomet, Narok, Kericho, Siaya, Migori, Kisumu, Kajiado and Nandi County. Higher mobility in counties bordering international borders is also evident from the data. There are larger volumes of migrants in Busia County located at the border with Uganda, Kajiado County that borders Tanzania, and in the northern part of Kenya, higher mobility was noted in Mandera County that borders Somalia and Ethiopia.

## 5.5 Conclusion

The intercounty migration flows are apparent and highlight the counties that contribute to the overall migration system. In previous studies, analysis would be done up to the regional level, thus obfuscating the internal dynamics within each region. This analysis has shown that interregional flows are most common, with fewer migrants moving to farther regions in the long-distance migration observed in the past. The patterns of migration are also changing in terms of distance. Migrants are moving shorter distances within their geographic region, with few still moving long distances to the major urban centers especially to Nairobi and Mombasa counties.

Internal migration flows within counties are positively contributing to population redistribution. Using the revised net migration rates and revised gross migration rates, the findings show that net inflows of migrant populations is mainly to the urbanized counties. Several counties remain net outmigration zones while others remain net in migration zones, but a significant change is in the number of counties that report a nil effect of migration as observed in the 2009 census analysis of migration effectiveness.

The changing patterns may be due to a change in the drivers of internal migration in these counties. Factors impacting on rural to urban migration and

urban to urban migration are largely different. Rural to urban migration is undertaken by poorer members of society with little education who move to provide unskilled labor in agricultural regions (Oucho,1981). Migrant knowledge, skills, and social networks play a crucial role in determining how far they move, hence poor migrants moved shorted distance as this was cheaper and less risky (Bigstein, 1996). Urban to rural migration is influenced on the other hand by wage differentials between such regions (Harris & Todaro, 1970; Todaro, 1969).

Data from the 2009 census gives some socioeconomic characteristics of lifetime migrants that may help in explaining the changing dynamics of internal migration. Majority of lifetime migrants in Kenya had only attained primary level education, expect in Nairobi where the majority had secondary level education and Northeastern region where majority had no education (Republic of Kenya, 2012: p39). Migrants to Nairobi are therefore still moving because of the existing opportunities while those in the other regions are moving shorter distances more likely due to lack of resources to move farther distances. The economic opportunities in other parts of the country may not require highly skilled labor like those in Nairobi.

The data shows that majority of the lifetime migrants were married and were mostly males with secondary level education. This implies the inherent inequalities in socio economic opportunities that disproportionately affect women and residents from rural parts of the country. For counties that are settlement areas, migration may have reached its optimal level with population in those counties growing from natural increase. The shorter movements within geographical regions will most likely remain as more counties urbanize soon.

The findings from the analysis have several important implications. First, there is need for data disaggregation to understand migration patterns. The findings also show that migrants are increasingly moving to urbanized areas where opportunities are vast. With the changing political structure in Kenya where county governments take charge of growth and development of their economies, there will be as sharp rise in urbanization levels across the country. This will have implications on service delivery in the county governments, hence placing migration data analysis and use at the core of county planning.

## CHAPTER 6

## COUNTY INEQUALITY PATTERNS IN KENYA

In this section, the findings on county inequality patterns are presented based on data from the 2009 Kenya Population and Housing Census as published in the Kenya Inequality Report (KNBS & SID, 2013). The indices used for measuring inequality in the counties are the Gini Coefficient for measuring income inequality and several indicators measuring the county development including the proportion of persons accessing water, sanitation, and electricity in the county. An additional indicator, the Human Development Indicator (HDI) obtained from the 2009 Kenya National Human Development Report (Republic of Kenya, 2010b: p9) was used in the analysis of the migration and inequality nexus in Kenya.

### 6.1 Income inequality by county, County Gini

Table 6.1 presents the Gini Coefficient values for the 47 counties of Kenya. Based on the Gini values, counties are divided into five categories namely: low inequality (0 and 0.29); medium inequality (0.3 to 0.39), high inequality (0.4 and 0.49), and extremely high inequality (0.5 and above).

County	Gini	Inequality
	Coefficient	Level
Turkana	0.283	Low
Narok	0.315	Medium
West Pokot	0.318	Medium
Wajir	0.321	Medium
Mandera	0.332	Medium
Samburu	0.332	Medium
Kiambu	0.335	Medium
Bomet	0.338	Medium
Nairobi	0.341	Medium
Elgeyo Marakwet	0.342	Medium
Nandi	0.343	Medium
Meru	0.348	Medium

<i>Table 6.1:</i> Co	ounty Ineq	uality patter	ns Kenya, 2	2009
----------------------	------------	---------------	-------------	------
County	Gini	Inequality		
---------------	-------------	------------	--	
_	Coefficient	Level		
Kirinyaga	0.354	Medium		
Baringo	0.356	Medium		
Trans-Nzoia	0.360	Medium		
Muranga	0.361	Medium		
Marsabit	0.365	Medium		
Mombasa	0.365	Medium		
Nyeri	0.365	Medium		
Laikipia	0.369	Medium		
Uasin Gishu	0.370	Medium		
Taita Taveta	0.372	Medium		
Makueni	0.376	Medium		
Nakuru	0.376	Medium		
Kericho	0.378	Medium		
Embu	0.379	Medium		
Kitui	0.388	Medium		
Kakamega	0.394	Medium		
Nyamira	0.394	Medium		
Nyandarua	0.394	Medium		
Tharaka Nithi	0.398	Medium		
Vihiga	0.399	Medium		
Kajiado	0.403	High		
Machakos	0.403	High		
Siaya	0.405	High		
Homa Bay	0.416	High		
Kisii	0.420	High		
Bungoma	0.430	High		
Kisumu	0.430	High		
Isiolo	0.431	High		
Garissa	0.436	High		
Busia	0.459	High		
Migori	0.464	High		
Lamu	0.471	High		
Kilifi	0.565	Extremely		
		High		
Kwale	0.597	Extremely		
Topo Divor	0.617	High		
	0.017	High		

Source: (KNBS & SID, 2013)

The data shows wide intercounty differentials in income inequality. Turkana County had the lowest income inequality whereas Coastal region reported highest income inequality in the country, with 4 out of the 6 coastal counties recording inequality levels above the national average of 0.445 (KNBS & SID, 2013). Western and Nyanza regions reported high levels of income inequality as noted in Busia, Bungoma and Kakamega counties respectively in Western region and in all the counties in Nyanza region. Other counties with high inequality include Nyandarua County (Central region), Tharaka Nithi, Machakos and Isiolo counties in Eastern region, and Kajiado County in Rift Valley region. The data shows that income inequality is not like poverty, as Turkana County which is among the poorest in Kenya reported the lowest inequality levels.

### 6.2 County inequality by developmental factors

The study looks at other types of deprivation that counties exhibit including the proportion of the population with access to electricity, water, and sanitation.

#### 6.2.1 Access to electricity

This is a proxy indicator for the level of development of the county. The data shows that nationally, only 22.9 percent of Kenyan households have access to electricity, with most households using lamps and lanterns for lighting their homes. Electricity coverage shows the level of investments by the national government, and although there are spatial differentials in access across the country, knowledge of proportion of households with electricity provides a useful assessment of status of development of the county. This implies that a huge majority of Kenyans lived in households with no electricity as a source of light or energy. Figure 6.1 shows the data on access to electricity by county, with the darker color indicating higher proportion of the population have no access to electricity, while the lighter color implies counties with higher proportion of population with access to electricity.



Figure 6-1: Proportion of Population without electricity, 2009

The most deprived populations in access to electricity were found in Turkana, Tana River, Mandera, West Pokot, Homa Bay, Wajir, Bomet, Siaya, Bungoma and Kitui, where only 5 per cent of the population have access to electricity. The northern part of the country and parts of Nyanza and Eastern regions had poor access to electricity. Counties with better access to electricity include Nairobi, Mombasa and Kiambu counties where more than at least half of the county population has access to electricity. The common thing about latter is that they are all highly urbanized counties. A further spatial analysis of the access to electricity reveals existence of spatial clusters in the country. Results in Figure 6.2 show evidence of clustering of access to electricity in the country. There is evidence of clustering in the central parts of the country neighboring Nairobi County, with high-high access to electricity hotspots with the Gi\* Statistic statistically significant (p<0.01). Thus, there is higher inequality in the distribution of electricity in the country, with areas bordering the Capital city benefitting more than the rest of the country.



Figure 6-2: Access to Electricity Hotpot analysis

## 6.2.2 Access to Water

Access water is an important development indicator, and Figure 6.3 presents the levels of access in the country, highlighting regions with poor access to water. The darker the color the more inaccessible the water.



Figure 6-3: Households with access to unimproved water, 2009

The data shows that access to water is still a major challenge in the northern region of Kenya including Turkana and Garissa counties, as well as the coastal counties like Tana River, Kwale, and Taita Taveta. Surprisingly, Nairobi City County which hosts the capital city of Kenya also reported a high number of residents with access to unimproved water sources (75%) as well as Machakos, Nandi, Siaya and Tharaka Nithi counties. Urbanized counties such as Nairobi, Kisumu, Mombasa and the close neighbors are likely to have greater access to improved water sources, implying that geographical inequities exist in the access to basic social amenities in the country.

## 6.3 County Human Development Index (HDI)

County Human Development Index data is presented in Figure 6.4 and reveals a dichotomy between the northern and southern parts of the country. The data shows that northern parts of the country as well as Nyanza and Coast regions had low HDI values.



Figure 6-4: Human Development Index by County, 2009

#### 6.4 Discussion

This chapter focuses on the inequality patterns in the counties using several indicators including Gini Coefficient, to measure income inequality, the human development index which is a composite index for several factors, as well as access to electricity, water, and sanitation. The objective of the section was to show the importance of considering non-income inequality indicators. The findings show spatial differentials in access to amenities in Kenya with the northern frontier region reporting lower access to amenities. The Gini Coefficients show high income inequalities in the country, with wide intercounty variations, from the lowest inequality noted in Turkana County, which also has high poverty levels, and highest inequalities reported in the Coastal region.

Access to electricity shows county variations with highest levels observed in Nairobi, Central region, and several counties with urban areas. Lowest levels were notably visible in the northern frontier regions including parts of Rift Valley and Northeastern regions, and the Coastal region. Comparing access to electricity to access to water, there is consistency in the counties without access to improved water. The worst affected are counties in the northern frontier of the county, as well as the Coastal region.

The composite Human Development Index shows a country divided into two distinct parts, with the northern regions experiencing lower development indicators compared to the central and southern parts of the country. Highest County HDI values are observed in counties in the former Central region including Nyandarua, Nyeri, Embu, in addition to Nairobi which hosts the Capital City of Kenya. Other high development indicators are observed in the Western part of the country, especially in Bomet, Nyamira, Kericho and Uasin Gishu counties, respectively.

### 6.5 Conclusion

The analysis of county inequality patterns using several indicators confirms that These findings confirm that Kenya is a highly unequal country with wide intercounty differential access to social and economic amenities. The findings confirm what previous scholars observed in several past studies (Oucho, 2007; Gupta, 1979; Rempel ,1971 , 1974). The use of spatial mapping techniques helps to visualize an emerging north-south dichotomy of inequality in the country. Efforts to contain inequality in the country will require concerted efforts from the county and national governments to reduce the gaps for the regions lagging. Devolution offers hope in mitigating these past inequalities owing to the flow of funds to the county governments where decision making on development priorities rest on the county leadership and citizenry.

There still exists wide regional and intercounty inequalities in development outcomes as the map of the County Human Development Indicators, reveals. Better outcomes are observed in few pockets of counties in the Western part of the country, and some in the Central region and in Nairobi County. The rest of the country, especially the counties located in the northern frontier region are mostly reporting low development indicators. The gap between the extremely high County HDI values between the northern and southern part of the country reflects a colonial legacy. The devolved government system is anticipated to greatly improve development outcomes in the country, especially in the regions that were left behind.

### CHAPTER 7

#### MIGRATION AND INEQUALITY RELATIONSHIP

### 7.0 Introduction

This chapter presents the analysis of the county migration intensity and county inequality variables – access to water, access to electricity, county Gini (income inequality) and County Human Development Index (County HDI). Two types of analysis were conducted to determine this relationship – first bivariate correlation analysis using SPPS , and then multivariate regression and spatial analysis using ARCGIS software. 7.1

## 7.1 Bivariate Correlation Analysis

The bivariate correlation analysis is a statistical test to see how much change in the dependent variable is explained by the explanatory variables. A positive r value shows a positive relationship between the two variables, such that a rise in one, leads to the rise in the other. Conversely, a negative r value, indicates a negative relationship between the two variables, such that a rise in one lead to a fall in the other. The other possible outcome of the bivariate correlation analysis is that there is a no correlation, where the r value is 0, implying that there is no relationship between the variables at all.

In Table 7.1, presents the results of running the bivariate correlation using SPSS to show the relation between each of the four explanatory variables with the county migration intensity.

### Table 7.1: Correlation Analysis

Correlations						
		Migration Effectiveness 2009	Proportion of Households with Electricity	Proportion of Households without Improved Water	County Gini Coefficient	County HDI
Migration Effectiveness 2009	Pearson Correlation Sig. (2-tailed)	1	.426**	336* .021	.025 .867	.321* .028
Proportion of Households	N Pearson Correlation	47 .426**	47 1	47 674**	47 110	47 .470**
with Electricity	Sig. (2-tailed) N	.003 47 226*	47	.000	.462	.001 47 270**
Proportion of Households without	Correlation Sig. (2-tailed)	336 .021	.000	L	.414	.010
Improved Water	Ν	47	47	47	47	47
County Gini Coefficient	Pearson Correlation	.025	110	122	1	139
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.867	.462	.414		.353
County HDI	N Pearson Correlation	47 .321*	47 .470**	47 372**	47 139	47 1
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.028	.001	.010	.353	
	Ν	47	47	47	47	47

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

Source: Muyonga et. al., (2021b)

The findings confirm that migration has a significant positive relationship with access to electricity but a negative relationship with access to water. Migration intensity has a positive association with County HDI. There is no clear relationship between migration and County Gini from the bivariate correlation analysis.

Various scatterplots were generated to visualize the relationships between the explanatory variables and the dependent variable. Figure 7.1 shows that as migration intensity increases, the proportion of population with access to electricity also increases.



*Figure 7-1: Scatterplot of Migration effectiveness by Proportion of Households with Electricity* **Source: Muyonga, et. al., (2021b)** 

Figure 7.2 shows that as migration intensity increases, the proportions with access to unimproved water declines, thus a strong but negative relationship exists between these two variables. This implies that migration may have a more positive relationship with availability of water. Previous studies have demonstrated that migration is an adaptation strategy of households, and there may be indirect effect on water availability and other environmental issues as drivers of migration. However, in terms of availability of water as a household good, there is an expected association for migrants to move to regions which would give them better access to this good, although this would be considered a secondary reason for migration (Jobbins et., al, 2018).



*Figure 7-2: Scatterplot Migration effectiveness by Proportion of households without improved water* 

There is a positive relationship between the level of county development and migration, as demonstrated in Figure 7.3.



Figure 7-3: Scatterplot Migration effectiveness by County HDI

The observed positive relationship between migration and level of development has been well documented (de Haas, 2007, 2010, 2014; Zelinsky, 1971). In Kenya, various studies identified a possible association between the migration patterns and the level of the development (Oucho, 2007; Otiso, 2005; Soja, Rempel,1976; Soja, 1968).



Figure 7-4: Scatterplot Migration effectiveness by County Gini

The analysis, however, does not show any clear relationship between migration and county Gini as shown in Figure 7.4. This may partly be explained by the complexity of the migration and income inequality relationship as expounded in previous studies. For example, some scholars note that the relationship between remittances and income inequality has an inverse U shape (Docquier & Rapoport, 2003; Stark et., al, 1988), implying that in the short term, migrant remittances increase income inequality but in the long term, they reduce income inequalities. However, the complexity of the relationship between migration and inequality has been discussed by de Haas (2010, 2008) who suggests that structural factors play a key role on when migration occurs. Van de Walle (2009) cautions that expected effects of income inequality could be explained by the colonial legacy of African countries, including who determines who migrates and where they move to.

### 7.2 Spatial Analysis

The results of the bivariate analysis helped in clarifying the inequality variables and their association with migration; however, they do not confirm if these observed patterns are spatially defined. Using ARCGIS, further analysis was conducted to determine if there is any spatial association between the variables, and whether, any observed spatial association was random, or not in the study area. Two tests were done, first a spatial autocorrelation analysis, and later, a spatial regression analysis using both the Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) regression and Geographically Weighted Regression (GWR).

## 7.2.1 Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) Regression analysis

The OLS analysis employed the four explanatory variables and the dependent variable. OLS analysis was conducted to diagnose if the model we specified was valid. In the diagnostics, we first checked for the performance of the model as specified, using the values of Multiple R-squared and Adjusted R-squared as shown in Table 7.2. The value of R-squared shows the percentage change in migration intensity arising from the variables in the model, where the values range from 0 to 1, with values closer to 1 indicating the predictive prowess of the variable. Since the variables in the model such as access to electricity may be correlated to County HDI, there may be some collinearity in the model. The Adjusted R-squared value is therefore the better index to consider when the model fit is concerned.

Table 7.2 shows that the specified model explains 21 percent of the changes in migration intensity, but falls to 14 per cent, when the Adjusted R values is used. This implies that the current explanatory variables only explain 14 percent of the variations in migration, implying other more influential variables have

been excluded in the analysis, which would be useful predictors of the relationship between migration and inequality in Kenya.

Input Features:	Counties (Kenya)	Dependent Variable	TotalAges2009
Number of Observations	47	Akaike's Information Criterion (AICc) [d]	640.358112
Multiple R-Squared (d)	0.21085	Adjusted R-Squared (d)	0.135697
Joint F-Statistic (e)	2.80552	Prob(>F), (4.42) degrees of freedom	0.037579*
Joint Wald Statistic (e)	10.261295	Prob(>chi-squared), (4) degrees of freedom	0.036249*
Koenker (BP) Statistic (f)	15.045831	Prob(>chi-squared), (4) degrees of freedom	0.004607*
Jarque-Bera Statistic (g)	285.335833	Prob(>chi-squared), (2) degrees of freedom	0.000000*

Table 7.2: Ordinary Least Square Regression Diagnostics

Source: Muyonga, et. al., (2021b)

The Joint Wald statistic is significant (p < 0.05) implying that the model adopted was statistically significant, thus the explanatory variables are effective in the model. The model was also tested for stationarity and the Koenker (BP)Statistic returned a p value of 0.005, meaning that the model will give consistent results even when changes occur in the explanatory variables. However, a notable result of the regression analysis revealed by the Jarque-Bera Statistic is 285 (p < 0.000) signifying existence of a non-linear relationship between the dependent and independent variables.

Figure 7.5 shows a scatterplot of the relationship between the dependent and explanatory variables. The histograms shows that the study variables are not normally distributed. While County HDI, is positively skewed, the County Gini is negatively skewed. The scatterplots also confirm that the relationship between migration and the explanatory variables is not linear. This leads to the conclusion that the relationship between the variables may be non-linear. Previous literature on migration and inequality concludes that the relations is curvilinear (Lipton, 1980; Kuznets, 1955).



Figure 7-5: Scatterplot of Variable distributions and relationships from OLS regression

Source: Muyonga, et. al., (2021b)

In Table 7.3, are the results of the ordinary least square regression (OLS) analysis. The results capture the significance of the explanatory variables in column 1, as designated by the value of the coefficient (a) in Colum 2. The County HDI and access to water both report a positive correlation with migration intensity while, access to electricity and County Gini have a negative correlation indicated by the negative sign next to the figures.

The robust probability(b) in column 8 of the table is Used to determine the statistical significance of the association. The findings show that County Gini has the most robust explanatory power in the changes to the migration intensity in this model. The results however show that County Gini and access to power both have a statistically significant negative relationship with migration intensity. There is significant negative relationship between migration and County Gini, such that a change in unit of the former results in a 567-unit

decline in migration intensity, compared to a comparative 9-unit decline in access to electricity.

Summary of OLS Results - Model Variables								
Variable	Coefficient (a)	StdError	t- Statistic	Probability (b)	Robust_SE	Robust_t	Robust_Pr (b)	VIF(c)
Intercept	-59.24	296.47	-0.12	0.84259	176.895	- 0.334887	0.739378	
HDI	386.16	438.58	0.88	0.383611	334.688	1.153782	0.255113	1.322587
GINI	-567.28	467.49	-1.21	0.231736	204.306	2.776606	0.008172*	1.128292
ACC-Water	2.92	2.58	1.13	0.264958	2.009	1.453015	0.153651	1.93954
ACC-Power	-8.74	2.82	-3.09	.003505*	6.305	- 1.385547	0.1732	2.082582

Table 7.3: Summary of OLS Results – Model Variables

Source: Muyonga, et. al., (2021b)

The findings show that the most important variable in explaining the variation in migration intensity is income inequality, measured by the County Gini. This is a significant contribution of this study to the discourse on migration and inequality in Kenya. The study findings corroborate similar findings elsewhere that found that as migration intensifies, income inequality reduces (De Brauw, 2013; McKenzie & Rapoport, 2007; Mines & Massey, 1985; Lipton, 1980).

# 7.2.2 Geographically Weighted Regression (GWR) analysis

A second test of the association between the four explanatory variables and migration intensity was conducted using the geographically weighted regression (GWR), specifically checking if the observed association between the study are spatial. The GWR regression was done using ArcGIS version 10.5 modelling using a fixed-distance method. The attributes used in the GWR analysis, and the summary output is presented in Table 7.4.

OID	Variable Name	Variable	Definition
0	Bandwidth	990245.6	
1	Residual Squares	1508556	
2	Effective Number	6.208844	
3	Sigma	192.3081	
4	AICc	636.9436	
5	$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.293231	
6	R <sup>2</sup> Adjusted	0.20298	
7	Dependent Field	0	TotalAges09
8	Explanatory Field	1	HDI
9	Explanatory Field	2	GINI
10	Explanatory Field	3	ACC_H20
11	Explanatory Field	4	ACC_POWER
~		1	(0.0.0.1.1.)

Table 7.4: Summary of Gross Weighted Regression Output

Source: Muyonga, Otieno and Odipo (2021b)

The OLS regression analysis had indicated that the inequality variables in the model explain only 14 per cent of the changes in migration intensity. The results from the GWR show a more improved outcome, with the model explaining up to 20 per cent of the variations between migration and inequality in Kenya. The low percentage implies that other critical variables are important in understanding the relationship between migration and inequality in Kenya.

An output of the GWR analysis is a cold-to-hot rendered map of standardized residuals, and this is presented in Figure 7.6. The findings reveal evidence of clustering of migration intensities in the country, designated by the different colors, with the deep red implying a clustering of high intensities, while the deep blue shows a clustering of low migration intensities, implying that that migration has a spatial relationship with inequalities in Kenya.

The data for Mombasa and Kilifi counties shows low migration intensities, as do several counties in the former Eastern region showing low intensities in Embu, Machakos, Makueni and Meru counties. High migration intensities are found in Nairobi and the neighboring counties of Kiambu and Kajiado, as well as in Nakuru, one of the urbanized counties in the country. High intensities for counties neighboring Nairobi, is due to the spillover effect of high migration in Nairobi, while in Nakuru County, this may largely be a factor of urbanization, as the county hosts the fourth largest city in the country. There is evidence of high migration intensities clustering in the Western/Nyanza part of the country, as observed in Vihiga County and Migori County at the Kenya-Tanzania border.

The results of the GWR analysis confirm that there is a spatial relationship between migration and inequality, such that regions with similar patterns of migration are clustered.

As the OLS regression analysis showed that income inequality has the highest explanatory power in the model specified, this has implications on the root causes of these inequalities, as they are tied to the spatial factors within the counties.



Figure 7-6: Geographically Weighted Regression analysis Source: Muyonga, et. al., (2021b)

#### Spatial Autocorrelation Analysis

The variables were subjected to a spatial analysis to determine if there is any spatial association between county migration intensity and the independent variables – access to water, access to electricity, county level of development (County HDI) and County Gini(income inequality). The analysis was done using the Gross Weighted Regression analysis using the ARCGIS package. The underlying principle in GWR is that the observed spatial relationship between variables is influenced by the contextual and geographical factors where they are located (Fotheringham et., al, 2003).

The GWR results confirmed that inequality variables account for 20 per cent of the changes in migration intensity in Kenya. When spatial analysis is applied to the residues of the GWR analysis, the results confirm hot and cold clustering of migration intensities across the country. Moran's was used to test for spatial patterns in the distribution of migration intensities in the counties. Moran's, I gives information on the nearest neighbor, shows evidence of spatial autocorrelation by calculating the Moran's I as well as incidence of high/low clustering in the data. Values for Moran's I range from -1 to 1, with -1 meaning that there is perfect clustering of dissimilar values, 0 means there is no autocorrelation while 1 means there is perfect clustering of similar values. Figure 7.7 presents the results of the Moran's test of the migration intensities.

The value of the Moran's index as observed in the figure is 0.105452, which is closer to1, thus implying a clustering of similar values is expected. The Moran's Index is statistically significant, with a p (0.002) confirming that the results are random. Following this test, the results indicate that migration intensities in Nairobi and some parts of the Western region exhibit a clustering of high values, and for some regions in the Eastern parts of the country including Mombasa and Kilifi counties, are a clustering of low migration intensities. The results imply that determinant factors for migration in these areas vary significantly.



Figure 7-7: Spatial Autocorrelation using Global Moran's I

Source: Muyonga, et. al., (2021b)

# Local Moran's Hot spot and clustering analysis

The Global Moran's *I* result have confirmed that the relationship between migration and inequality in Kenya is spatially clustered. To determine how the clustering is distributed locally, the local indicator of spatial autocorrelation (LISA) test was conducted to identify the regions with spatial clustering. LISA tests results helped to identify where the relationship between migration and inequality is clustered and where there are hotspots nationally. This includes testing if there are clusters and hotspots.

## • Cluster analysis

The results of the cluster analysis of migration intensities confirms the existence of spatial clusters of migration intensities in the country. Figure 7.8 confirm clustering, with a high-high cluster in Kisumu and Nandi counties, and a lowlow cluster in Kilifi and Kwale counties, respectively.



Figure 7-8: Cluster analysis of County Migration Intensities

## • Hotspot analysis

The findings in Figure 7.9 confirm the existence of two key migration hotspots in the country. there is a hotspot in the Western part of the country as noted in Kisumu and Vihiga counties, and a cold spot in the Coastal region in the country as observed in Mombasa, Kilifi and Kwale counties.



Figure 7-9: Hotspot analysis of County Migration Intensities Source: Muyonga, et. al., (2021b)

#### 7.3 Discussion

This chapter provided findings from the tests of the associations between migration and inequality in Kenya. The correlation test showed that some of the inequality variables are positively correlated to migration. Access to electricity was positively associated with migration intensity, while access to water was negatively associated with migration. Comparatively, the findings showed that County HDI has a positive relationship with migration intensity, but the bivariate analysis did not find any clear relationship between migration and County Gini.

The bivariate analysis show that migration has a positive association with the County Human Development Indicator (HDI), but a negative relationship with access to water and electricity. This observation was expected, as areas with better development indicators such as improved electricity or water access, should ideally attract migrants. Thus, the findings show that positive relationship between development indicators and migration. The County HDI is a composite indicator of development and thus, has a positive relationship with migration. These findings corroborate the earlier observation that higher migration intensity is recorded in the well-resourced areas, thus counties with high proportions of population without access to water or electricity are likely to have higher migration intensities in the long term. This may imply that poor resources are triggers for outmigration.

Findings from the OLS and GWR regression analysis were done to confirm if the association observed between the variables were valid across the data space and geographic space. One outstanding observation from the OLS regression analysis was the importance of the county Gini in explaining the variations in migration intensity in the country. OLS results confirm that county Gini was the key variable explaining the differences in migration intensity when all variables were considered. The results are statistically significant (p<0.05). Thus, the country Gini has the highest explanatory power in explaining the changes in migration intensity associated with a 567-negative change in county Gini. The outcomes of the OLS regression also showed

evidence of spatial clustering of the findings, meaning that the results observed were not normally distributed.

Further tests were done using GWR to check for the explanatory power of the identified variables and evidence of spatial independence of the findings. The results of the GWR analysis indicate that the model explains up to 20 per cent of the variations in migration intensity from the inequality variables identified. A map of the residuals confirms that the results are spatially clustered, thus they indicate that migration has a spatial relationship with inequality. Further tests using Moran's I confirm this spatial association between migration and inequality with evidence of clustering of positive and negative migration intensities in the country, as well as evidence of hotspots in two regions of the country, while a low-low cluster of migration is observed in the Coastal region of the country.

The findings imply that counties with better development indicators including access to water, have higher mobility within them. The counties with high income inequality and with majority of residents having access to power, report lower migration intensity. This may be a result of migrants seeking better development opportunities that are offered in counties with high HDI. The findings explain how regional inequalities in Kenya affect migration as observed by in earlier studies (KNBS & SID, 2013; Oucho, 2007; Rempel, 1976).

### 7.4 Conclusion

The test of the relationship between migration and inequality in Kenya using income and non-income measures of inequality confirms that Kenya's migration patterns are spatially distributed and respond to the level of development in the country. Bivariate analysis shows a close association between the level of development in the county and the migration intensities. This leads to the conclusion that development plays a key factor in influencing migration, such that better development outcomes are associated with higher migration, with migrants moving to better endowed regions.

While the other variables measuring inequality are applied in the same model, the income inequality measure, in this case, County Gini, had the highest and statistically significant explanatory power for the changes in migration. Migration intensity was negatively associated with County Gini. This implies that counties with higher income inequality tend to have lower migration. This study confirms this association that was previously unknown.

The findings also confirm the spatial association of migration and inequality, as the values change across regions, resulting in clustering of similar values. The high-high clustering observed in the Western part of the country may be a result of several factors that could explain high outmigration from the region. Similarly, the low-low hotpots identified at the Coastal region, may be explained by other factors beyond inequality measures. For example, locational factors including the environmental factors, investments in public infrastructure as well as public policy, may give insights into these patterns of internal migration in the country. For example, the Nyanza region had lagged development owing to discriminative government policies in the Kenyatta administration (Yieke, 2010; Ajulu, 2002), resulting in extremely low social and economic outputs of the region compared to the rest of the country. With this background, there are reports of high outmigration from the region, leading to various studies investigating the loss of human capital from the region (Oucho, et. al., 2014).

Thus, the findings lead to the conclusion that migration and inequality are interrelated, with income inequality being a strong predictor of migration in the country. As migration intensifies, income inequality declines. This has previously been reported in several studies including (Bang et., al, 2016; de Haas, 2010, Wakajummah, 1986). While the study did not delve into the determinants of the negative relationship between migration and inequality, this has been observed in different settings. This study recommends a further analysis of the determinants of this association between migration and income inequality in Kenya.

The use of spatial analysis improved the understanding of migration and inequality in Kenya by showing the importance of spatial factors. While previous studies only focused on the rural-urban divide in understanding migration, this analysis has shown the greater visibility of spatial factors. Clustering of migration intensities and spatial tests of the association between variables have given insights on the role that space plays in explaining demographic phenomenon. This study recommends use of spatial analysis as a robust methodology to help understand human mobility in Kenya.

The regression analysis showed that our model explained only 20 per cent of the changes in migration intensity, it would be useful to conduct further tests to establish which other factors influence migration in Kenya, especially using qualitative techniques. This study recommends further studies on factors that influence migration and inequality in Kenya. In several studies, the determinant of economic inequality shows that beyond spatial factors, other important factors include government policy, the historical contexts of regions as well as the population structure.

#### CHAPTER 8

#### SUMMARY OF FINDINGS CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 8.1 Introduction

This study sought to establish the relationship between migration and inequality in Kenya. The study used an exploratory approach beginning by reviewing pertinent literature on similar studies done globally and in Kenya. The results of the literature review reveal that migration and inequality studies have gained momentum globally, although most such studies focused on econometric analysis of the impact of remittances on inequality in migrant sending areas. The review of literature shows a bias towards analysis of migration and inequality, where the Gini coefficient of inequality is the main measure of the 'migration effect' while the household income and expenditure patterns depict the resultant 'impact of migrant remittances on income inequality. Such analysis of migration and income inequality has compared the effect of internal versus international remittances on inequality, concluding that domestic remittances, although contributing lower significance that international remittances, they have a higher impact on poorer households. Studies concluded that the access to opportunities within the society play a significant role in the future impact of migration and inequality. For example, migrants tend to come from households with a higher wealth status, thus the benefits of migration will disproportionately impact on the wealthier households in a given community. This finding from the literature review points to the important role that structural factors play in the analysis of migration and inequality.

Several gaps are identified from the literature review, including the larger focus on analyzing the impact of migrant remittances on inequality, at the expense of non- income inequalities; lack of studies that compared migration indicators with inequality indicators in direct analysis and few studies investigate the relationship between migration motivations and inequality. When data is considered, the literature review shows that most studies rely on census and survey data for analysis of migration and inequality, although ethnographic studies have been used to complement such data sources occasionally. Census data presents a challenge in analysis of migration and inequality because the census data does not always collect information on motivations for migration, as was the case in Kenya. This means that other data sources need to boost the analysis including providing information on migration motivations and socioeconomic characteristics of the migrant sending households. While the specialist surveys are meant to meet this gap, Kenya does not have a specialist migration survey, although a remittances survey was conducted by the World Bank (2009). Few studies looked at the respective censuses. The output of that analysis is the county specific migration intensities. The next direct measures of migration such as migration rates, ratios, or migration efficiency. In some cases, migration rates have been used only as a means of identifying suitable sample areas for further migration data collection from migrant households compared to non-migrant households.

The methodology adopted by the study aimed at answering the key study question, namely, do the regions with higher migration also have higher inequalities? While the literature review showed that most studies of this nature consider the migration history of a region, thus, focus data collection on the migration intensive regions, this study did not have access to such migration history, opting instead to consider the historical changes in migration in the counties, as the proxy for migration history. Using census data, migration data was analyzed to assess the trends and patterns over the study period, 1999 -2009. Migration history was measured using migration intensities, a summary measure of the long-term impact of migration on population redistribution in each region. Spatial analysis was employed to show the geographical distribution of migration in the country, and to identify clusters and hotspots of migration intensities. Further analysis of the census data to generate age and sex specific measures of migration in the counties to determine the gender and other dynamics of migrants in the county. The results were age-sex specific analysis of migration patterns across the counties.

To test the association between migration and inequality the study relied not just on bivariate correlation analysis, but on spatial analysis using ARCGIS software. This approach provided more clarity on the effects of migration and inequality within geographical spaces in Kenya. Unlike previous studies that focused on rural versus urban dichotomies, this study showed that there are geographical variations in migration in the country.

#### 8.2 Summary of Findings

The key findings of the study which was based on four key objectives are presented herein. The first finding was that migration in Kenya is dominated by the youth (20–34-year-olds), with male youth dominating most of the migration streams. The findings corroborate previous studies that indicate that young people are highly migratory in Kenya. For example, Rempel (1976) in his observation of migration by young men from rural to urban parts of Kenya observed that younger men were highest in the total outmigrants population, with majority of migrants being men under 30 years of age (Rempel, 1976:46). the county finds that different counties had different proportions of youth migrants, with some having higher mobility among children or elderly persons. Another observation from the age-sex schedules confirms the rise in feminization of migration in the 2009 census. Most of the counties that previously had male domination of migration were reporting higher levels of female independent migration. For urbanized regions however, there is gender parity in migration profiles implying that the future patterns may show higher gender parity. The findings showed regional variations in the age and sex distribution of migrants, with the Northern region remaining male dominated across the year, implying there are other social factors that may explain the migration patterns for this region. This may have significant effects not only in the political and economic

fronts, but also the cultural and social fronts, including changing family formation structures.

A second query in this study was the nature and patterns of migration flows across the years. The findings confirmed increased migration over the years, but with flows typified by rural to rural and urban to urban movements. Migrants are no longer moving long distances but prefer to move shorter distances within their geographic regions. While the findings showed the shift to shorter distances, evidence showed the persistence of long-distance migration to the counties with major urban areas, such as Nairobi. Migrations flows also seemed to respond to the urbanization patterns in the country, which remains a colonial legacy. Peri urban areas bordering major metropolitan areas continue to receive high influx of migrants, arising from a spillover effect, for example as observed in Kajiado, Kiambu and Machakos counties that border Nairobi County. Thus, migration is leading to increased urbanization in those areas. These finding corroborates Ravenstein (1965) and Zelinsky's (1971) mobility transition hypothesis that as nations continue to experience development and economic growth, their mobility transitions also change.

When the pattern of migration flows and intensities were determined, they depicted distinct county patterns distinguishing between high potential, low potential, and migrant neutral counties. The high migration potential counties include mostly urbanized areas found in Nairobi, Mombasa, Uasin Gishu, Trans Nzoia and Nakuru counties, while the low potential is mostly found in the Northeastern and parts of Rift Valley region. Several counties were inactive migration zones in 2009 compared to 1999, and include Samburu, Mandera, West Pokot, Garissa, Nyamira, Kisii, Baringo, Laikipia, Homa Bay, Bomet, Narok, Kericho, Siaya, Migori, Kisumu, Kajiado and Nandi County.

The study also investigated several types of inequalities in the country using four measures, the county Gini, county HDI, information on proportion of households with access to water and proportion of households with access to electricity. The findings from the analysis showed the wide differentials between counties and geographical regions, as had been highlighted in previous studies. The northern part of the country and parts of Nyanza and Eastern regions reported the lowest access to electricity, while counties neighboring Nairobi County, which hosts the capital city reported a clustering of high access to electricity. When income inequality was assesses using County Gini, the results showed that highest inequalities were found in the Coastal region and in Western and Nyanza regions. However, the Human Development Index confirms a north-south dichotomy in the country, where the northern part and parts of the Coast region generally reported lower development outcomes while the southern parts, especially those along the railway line, reported higher development outcomes. The findings confirm the assertions made by other scholars including Rempel (1981) and Oucho (2007, 2016) that unequal development is the driver of migration in the country.

The most important query of this study was the nature of the relationship between migration patterns in the counties and inequalities therein. This was determined using several tests. The findings confirm that the most important explanatory variable in explaining the variation in migration intensity is income inequality measured by the Gini coefficient. A unit change in the migration intensity results in a negative change of up to 567 units in the county Gini. This study therefore accepts the hypothesis that migration and inequality are interrelated with regions with high migration corresponding with low incidence of income inequality. While the underlying factors affecting the county Gini were not analyzed in the study, these findings show that migration may have an equalizing effect on income inequality, as the change in migration intensity corresponds with a negative but high change in income Gini. Counties that recorded high county Gini values include those in the Coastal region like Tana River, Kilifi and Kwale counties, which also reported high poverty levels measured by the HDI. The findings confirm that spatial factors highly influence migration dynamics in the country, and therefore spatial inequalities increase migration propensities in subnational units in Kenya.

# 8.3 Conclusions

The investigation of the relationship between migration and inequality in Kenya using several inequality measures concludes that income inequality has significant relationship with migration. A unit change in migration intensity results in negative change in income inequality. This finding confirms that migration and inequality have a negative relationship as confirmed in several studies elsewhere.

While observing the counties that recorded higher income inequality values, mainly from the Coastal region, the findings show low migration intensities which implies structural factors may be at play. This may be explained by the lower economic potential of the region as migration has been associated with wealthier more educated individuals or households. What differs between earlier studies and the current study is the choice of the migration measure. While other studies used remittances from migrants as the measure of income inequality, this study uses migration intensity, which captures the long-term effect of migration to the population distribution. Thus, this study fills that gap in knowledge, by not only highlighting the differential patterns of migration in the country but showing how these patterns correlate with the inequality patterns in the country

The analysis of inequality in the counties using access to water, access to electricity, County Gini and County HDI confirms that Kenya is a highly unequal country in terms of both income and non-income inequalities There is poorer access to basic amenities in several regions of the country leading to low development indicators. These regions include counties located in the northern frontier, Nyanza region, Coastal region, and parts of Western region. The county Gini values confirm that the highest inequality in the country is experienced in the Coastal region especially in Kilifi, Kwale and Tana River counties as well as Nyanza and Western regions. The resultant migration hotspots confirm that the
underlying reasons and impact of migration is different in the Coastal region compared to the Nyanza and Western regions.

The study also several key changes to the Kenyan migration system, when comparing the current findings to previous scholarly work. Migration is no longer dominated by young men, but there is a rise in female migration in several counties. Urban areas which have higher migration intensities are experiencing gender parity among migrants. This is complemented by a shift from longdistance moves to more localized movements especially within regional boundaries. While urban areas such as Nairobi continue to receive migrants, there is need to factor the effect of migration across the country as the county governments will trigger urban development and growth of urban areas in all parts of the country, which may increase flows of movements into these areas. The changing patterns of migration in the country indicate that there may be shifts in the motivations for internal migration. Urbanization may be escalating mobility in the country and the investments in improvements of infrastructure by the government has made movements cheaper for migrants.

What remains unclear is whether migrants are largely from the wealthy households, or they are across the wealth spectrum. This remains unexplored in this study, as the focus was on the county level migration measures. Having the analysis done at the county level as the unit of analysis has its benefits of providing subnational migration data, but this was limited by omission of household level factors that could account for migration motivations for example, intra household gender dynamics. Therefore, the study findings on the relationship between migration and inequality are only useful at the county level which may obfuscate individual household dynamics. The study recommends a future study looking at migration at the household level would yield useful information to clarify how differential access to migration and interhousehold dynamics impact on inequality. The migration patterns reflect the collective experience of policy and developmental changes during the post-independence period up till 2009. Several changes occurred that affect migration in the country, including the freedom of movement that allowed and increased mobility in the country, the positive gains in women's movements leading to higher enrolment of girls in educational institutions, resulting in their increased potential for employment and improvements in transport and infrastructure in the country. This may mean that the push for empowerment of women has increased their participation in migration as independent actors. This may have implication in the structure and relations within the nuclear family units. A qualitative study on female migration may help to identify causal factors as well as impacts in counties that have higher female migration.

The study methodology used census data to determine the migration and inequality relationship, although several limitations were identified in the use of census data. The census data omits return migration and repeat movements as it is based on a point estimate. Additionally, the census does not allow for the capture of household or individual based factors that may contribute to inequalities. An opportunity to improve analysis will be availed in the 2019 census where migrants were asked to state the reasons for migration. Despite this, the methodology enabled the inference of migration and inequality interrelation with limited data. The innovative use of ArcGIS helped in improving the analysis of migration and inequality, especially the visualization of the spread of migration intensities in the country, as well as distribution of amenities, captured by access to water and electricity in the country.

The measurement of the migration and inequality association using the approach in this study proved to be tedious as the data from the census reports had to be analyzed thorough a lengthy process. Analysis was however limited to the county as the unit of inquiry thus ignoring household dynamics that have proven to be important predictors of migratory behavior. The use of spatial analysis software enriched the study as it reveals the role that spatial effects play

in population dynamics. For example, the findings confirmed the random clustering of migration intensities in the country, an aspect previously unknown. Thus, the analysis illuminated the significant role that spatial factors in influencing migration in Kenya. This is big contribution to the study as previous migration analysis only focused on national averages, ignoring the subnational dynamics.

A notable challenge was the inadequacy of migration theory to map out the relationship between migration and inequality especially when micro and macro factors are considered. The causal pathways remain unclear. Using the modified De Haas conceptual framework, the results show that a change in migration intensity corresponds with a decline in county Gini. What cannot be discerned is how and why the changes occur. The results of the spatial regression analysis confirmed that the inequality variables only explained up to 20 percent of the changes between migration and inequality, implying that other factors may be responsible for understanding the relationship. There may be need for a more robust model that includes background factors that influence both migration and inequality using a household-based study. Such factors have been identified in previous studies as education level of migrants, migrant household welfare status, asset ownership and place of residence if in urban or rural areas.

### 8.4 Recommendations for Policy Makers

Several recommendations can be made from this study. The first relates to importance of future analysis of migration in Kenya incorporating both age and gender dynamics. The study confirms that youth are the most mobile demographic group in the country. While previous studies looked at migrants as a homogeneous group, this study recommends a gender and age disaggregated analysis of migration data for future research. This will help to understand the differential impact of migrants in different ages to the changing mobility dynamics. For example, the data shows that youth have a higher preference for urbanized counties. Gender dynamics of migrants also show a shifting pattern, from male domination of migration to increased feminization. In several urbanized counties, there is gender parity among the migrants implying that migration is equalizing opportunities for citizens. As the youth are the most mobile demographic group in Kenya, this study recommends that county governments focus on programs to support youth who migrate into their counties.

The data also shows that there is increased migration to urbanized areas. County governments will be experiencing increase in the number of urban areas owing to the flow of resources for development to the counties. As a result, it is anticipated that newer urban areas will emerge within the counties, attracting migrants. This study recommends that suitable interventions need to be put in place for counties that are net recipients of migrants as well as those who are net losers of the youthful population, to harness this demographic dividend.

This study used census data but also focused on the county as the unit of analysis. This study recommends that an in-depth survey of migration in Kenya be conducted to provide insights into the role of individual and household factors in the migratory process, and how inequalities within and between groups affect their migration propensity. A focused migration specialist survey may help to bring light to some of the important dynamics of the migration and inequality within these contexts. The literature review section confirmed that several countries in Africa are already using specialist migration survey including Egypt and Ethiopia.

The study used the migration intensity measure as the key unit of measuring impact of migration over time. The measure proved a useful indicator as it summarizes the net effect of migration not only to the receiving population but considers how population changes in the receiving areas due to contribution of migrants. In urbanized areas for example, a higher proportion of migrants is found in the population compared to non-urbanized areas. The measure also gives a good measure on the net effect on migration on the distribution of the population by showing regions that gain population owing to migration and those where migration does not have any effect on the population change. Thus, this study recommends use of migration intensity measures in future studies looking at impact of migration on different phenomena.

The findings from the study show that as migration increases, income inequality reduces. The finding imply that development policy should focus on improving equitable outcomes. The existing levels of inequalities in the country can be traced to the colonial legacy that favored certain regions over others. This discriminatory policy was extended and perpetuated in different political regimes in the country, leading to a highly inequal country. There is therefore need for county governments relying on the new constitution to improve equitable development in their counties thereby reducing the developmental inequalities. This will help to curb high influx of migrants in the developed parts of the country leading to congestion and other planning problems. thus, the study recommends the use of migration statistics to improve county planning processes to ensure that counties burdened by high influx of internal migrants are still able to meet their service delivery needs. For the counties recording loss of human capital, the study recommends that county governments put in suitable interventions to curb the outflow of migrants.

In generating data for migration analysis and data visualization proved a challenge. When faced with multiple years of analysis, the process of generating contingency tables and migration flows between counties becomes tedious. There is need to use innovative software that allows for data visualization of intercounty migration flows as the contingency tables become distorted when the units of measure are many, as the 47 by 47 county analysis showed. Using the ARCGIS software is highly recommended as it enabled not only the spatial analysis of the data, but also allowed the generation of spatial maps that improve data visualization. Using visualized data helps in improving the communication of research results to policy makers, who may at times be put off by large data bases. There are other innovative approaches to mapping the intercounty

migration flows such as the use of choropleth maps and chord diagrams and this would be highly recommended for use by future researchers of migration. Chord diagrams capture both the size and direction of the flows between migrant origin and destination areas, while choropleth maps show the intensity of migration measures using different coloring patterns.

#### 8.5 Areas for future research

The study of migration and inequality in Kenya has yielded several key results that help explain how changes in migration correspond to changes in inequality, but also highlighted areas where there are still gaps in knowledge. The review of migration patterns in Kenya for instance show that there is a shift with migration system characterized by shorter localized movements and higher attracting for urban areas. The changing patterns of migration in the country may need further investigation in the context of devolution. While the data confirms that migration is high in the urbanized counties, there is evidence that newer urban areas are increasingly attracting migrants. Counties contiguous to the capital city of Nairobi and other cities like Mombasa and Kisumu, are attracting migrants owing to the spillover effect.

Using the ARCGIS maps, the findings show huge spatial variations in migration intensity. Several regions are no longer active migration zones, while some counties have shifted from being net attractors of migrants to net sending regions. Migration hotspots identified as high- high hotspots in the Lake Victoria region and the low-low hotspots at the Coastal region also warrant further study especially in the context of devolution in Kenya, where respective county governments need to harness their demographic dividends. Clustering of migration intensities and spatial tests of the association between variables have given insights on the role that space plays in explaining demographic phenomenon. This study recommends use of spatial analysis in future migration studies to improve the understanding of the migration process. Understanding the drivers of county migration will be an imperative agenda for devolved governments especially in the counties identified as hotspots. The county Gini values showed higher income inequality in the Coastal region especially in Kwale, Kilifi and Tana River counties. This warrants further investigation. The patterns of migration in the Coast and Nyanza regions which all had higher income inequality levels need to be further investigated to determine the drivers of migration and inequality in the region.

The age and sex analysis of migration data confirms the increased feminization of migration in the country, with dominance of female migrants in several counties. Patterns of increased feminization of migration across all age groups of migrants in the country may have implications to the family formation and economic structure of the counties. The study did not determine if the women migrants were accompanying their spouses or joining their families in the destination areas as implied in some of the past studies on migration in Kenya, but the findings indicated the need for gendered policy response to migration in Kenya especially looking out for the vulnerabilities that face female migrants. Additionally, a study that investigates the patterns of migration against the gendered patterns of migration could help elaborate on the feminization of migration in Kenya. These findings differ from earlier studies that had focused on male migrants and therefore concluded that women are not active migrants, only making associational moves to join their spouses or families. The changes arising from increased feminization of migration warrant further investigation to understand the social, economic, and demographic impacts to society. This study therefore recommends that future research should investigate the drivers of increased feminization of migration as well as the gendered impact of migration in Kenya.

The phenomenon of higher child migration along the border communities needs further investigation to determine the motivational factors. This could be a case of independent movement by young children against the norm of associational moves with their parents. There is also a distinct pattern of migration in the Northeastern region, which remains largely dominated by male migration. This study therefore recommends further research on two key areas, first establishing the drivers of higher child migration at the border points, and secondly, a focused study on the mobility patterns and trends in the Northern frontier counties of Kenya. The 2019 census contained questions on reasons for migrating, which could provide useful insights into the observed county migration patterns. While possible factors could be cultural, but additional research may yield further insights. Mobility patterns within the border communities will illuminate the dynamics of international migration, which is characteristics of such areas, and the nature of flows across the two borders. Additionally, the aspect of return migration, also requires further research.

A notable challenge of the study was the inadequacy of migration theory to map out the relationship between migration and inequality, especially when micro and macro factors are considered. The causal pathway remains unclear. Additionally, there may be reverse causation such that migration is changing patterns of inequality in both origin and destination areas. This aspect requires further research to clarify the causal pathways.

In terms of methodology, this study interrogated the migration and inequality nexus using the spatial unit as the level of analysis. Using the county as the unit of analysis resulted in the illumination of the spatial zones where migration intensity is high or low, or the variations of inequality occur. There is however limited information on why the variation occurs. To understand the drivers and impacts of inequality and migration, future research should focus on the household as the unit of analysis, including the unique intrahousehold inequalities that may improve the understanding of drivers of migration and inequality. Additionally, migration occurs within a social context, so a future study should consider the political, geographical, social, economic and other factors affecting migration and inequality in the respective regions. Such localized studies can improve the knowledge of how migration and inequality interphase. To improve knowledge on how migration and inequality interrelated, there is need to consider the generational effects of migration on inequality, gender inequalities and migration, a qualitative study focusing on origin and receiving areas of migrants, especially in the high migration hotspot areas to identify drivers and impacts of migration on inequality. There may be great value in considering migrants and migrants households as the unit of analysis in future studies.

The study findings showed that the choice of inequality variables was limited as the regression analysis showed that the model could only explain 20 per cent of the variations between migration and inequality. In several studies, the determinants of economic inequality showed that beyond spatial factors, other important factors include government policy, the historical contexts of the regions as well as the population structure. The study model focused on only the migration process and inequality outcomes in the counties, largely ignoring the effect of household-based dynamics and migrant related factors, such as education, occupation of migrants. investigation of factors influencing the declining income inequality in regions with higher migration intensities in the country.

The analysis of migration history relied on estimates generated from lifetime migration data which has limitations enumerated in this study. Future research should consider the use of recent migration data to determine if the results of the analysis will be different.

Finally, the study identified the lack of a comprehensive panel data for migration analysis. While the census data was used in this analysis, it faces several challenges including the lag time between censuses, that would limit timely analysis. A recommendation for policy makers is to initiate a migration survey, that would enable analysis to be done at micro level – allowing for household and individual migrant characteristics to be tracked over time. This is a rallying call to support the push for a specialist migration survey to support future migration studies in the country.

## REFERENCES

Abdulai, A. G., & Hulme, D. (2015). The politics of regional inequality in Ghana: State elites, donors and PRSPs. *Development Policy Review*, *33*(5), 529-553.

Adams Jr, R. H. (1989). Worker remittances and inequality in rural Egypt. Economic Development and Cultural Change, 38(1), 45-71.

Adams Jr, R. H. (1991). *The effects of international remittances on poverty, inequality, and development in rural Egypt* (Vol. 86). Intl Food Policy Res Inst.

Adeagbo, O. A., & Iyi, J. M. (2011). Post-election crisis in Kenya and internally displaced persons: a critical appraisal. J. Pol. & L., 4, 174.

Adepoju, A. (2004). Trends in international migration in and from Africa. International migration: Prospects and policies in a global market, 59-76.

Adieri, M. B. (2012). *Estimation of inter-censal net migration in Kenya: county level analysis.* University of Nairobi, Kenya).

Aduwo, G. O. (1990). and the Spatial Planning of Kenya. *Small Town Africa: Studies in rural-urban interaction*, 23, 51.

Afsar, R. (2003, June). Internal migration and the development nexus: the case of Bangladesh. In Regional Conference on Migration, Development and Pro-Poor Policy Choices in Asia (pp. 22-24).

Agesa, J., & Agesa, R. U. (1999). Gender differences in the incidence of rural to urban migration: Evidence from Kenya. The Journal of Development Studies, 35(6), 36-58.

Agesa, R. U., & Agesa, J. (2005). Sources of gender difference in rural to urban migration in Agesa, R. U., & Kim, S. (2001). Rural to urban migration as a household decision: Evidence from Kenya. *Review of Development Economics*, 5(1), 60-75.

Agyire-Tettey, F., Ackah, C. G., & Asuman, D. (2018). An unconditional quantile regression-based decomposition of spatial welfare inequalities in Ghana. *The Journal of Development Studies*, 54(3), 537-556.

Aiyar, S. S., & Ebeke, C. (2019). Inequality of opportunity, inequality of income and economic growth.

Ajulu, R. (2002). Politicized ethnicity, competitive politics and conflict in Kenya: A historical perspective. *African Studies*, 61(2), 251–268.

Akçay, S. (2021). Remittances and income inequality in the Philippines. Asian-Pacific Economic Literature

Alwy, A., & Schech, S. B. (2004). Ethnic inequalities in education in Kenya.

Andersson, L. (2014). Migration, remittances, and household welfare in Ethiopia.

Anselin, L. (1995). Local indicators of spatial association—LISA. Geographical analysis, 27(2), 93-115.

Anselin, L. (2017). Local Spatial Autocorrelation.

Anyanwu, J. C. (2011). International remittances and income inequality in Africa. *Review of Economic and Business Studies*, 7(5), 117-148.

Arouri, M., & Nguyen, C. V. (2018). Does International Migration Affect Labor Supply, Non-farm Diversification and Welfare of Households? Evidence from Egypt. *International Migration*, 56(1), 39-62.

Awuor, V., Odipo, G., & Agwanda, A. (2018). Age schedules of intra-provincial migration in Kenya. *African Population Studies*, 32(2).

Ayonga, J. (2019). The North-South Divide in Urban Patterns and the Contradictions of Using Homogeneous Instruments of Planning. AFRICA HABITAT REVIEW, 13(1), 1533-1546.

Bang, J. T., Mitra, A., & Wunnava, P. V. (2016). Do remittances improve income inequality? An instrumental variable quantile analysis of the Kenyan case. *Economic Modelling*, 58, 394-402.

Barham, B., & Boucher, S. (1998). Migration, remittances, and inequality: estimating the net effects of migration on income distribution. *Journal of development economics*, 55(2), 307-331.

Beegle, K., De Weerdt, J., & Dercon, S. (2008). Adult mortality and consumption growth in the age of HIV/AIDS. *Economic Development and Cultural Change*, 56(2), 299-326.

Berry, B. J., Griffith, D. A., & Tiefelsdorf, M. R. (2008). From spatial analysis to geospatial science. *Geographical Analysis*, 40(3), 229-238.

Beyene, B. M. (2014). The effects of international remittances on poverty and inequality in Ethiopia. *The Journal of Development Studies*, 50(10), 1380-1396.

Bigsten, A. (1996). The circular migration of smallholders in Kenya. *Journal of African Economies*, 5(1), 1-20.

Binford, L. (2003). Migrant remittances and (under) development in Mexico. *Critique of Anthropology*, 23(3), 305-336.

Black, R., C. Natali, and J. Skinner. 2005. *Migration and Inequality*. World Bank, Washington DC.

Blomquist, N. S. (1981). A comparison of distributions of annual and lifetime income: Sweden around 1970. *Review of Income and Wealth*, *27*(3), 243-264.

Boyd, M. (1989). Family and personal networks in international migration: recent developments and new agendas. *International migration review*, 23(3), 638-670.

Brown, L. A., & Sanders, R. L. (1981). Toward a development paradigm of migration with particular reference to Third World settings.

Brown, R. P., & Jimenez, E. (2008). Estimating the net effects of migration and remittances on poverty and inequality: comparison of Fiji and Tonga. Journal of International Development: *The Journal of the Development Studies Association*, 20(4), 547-571.

Buchmann, C. (1999). The state and schooling in Kenya: Historical developments and current challenges. *Africa Today*, 95-117.

Central Bureau of Statistics. (2007). *Kenya Integrated Household Budget Survey*, 2005/06: Basic report (Vol. 1). Central Bureau of Statistics, Ministry of Planning and National Development.

Coale, A. J. (1981). Population trends, population policy, and population studies in China. *Population and Development review*, 85-97.

Collyer, F. M. (2018). Global patterns in the publishing of academic knowledge: Global North, global South. *Current Sociology*, 66(1), 56–73.

Courgeau, D., Muhidin, S., & Bell, M. (2012). Estimating changes of residence for cross-national comparison. *Population*, 67(4), 631-651.

Croux, C., & Dehon, C. (2010). Influence functions of the Spearman and Kendall correlation measures. *Statistical methods & applications*, *19*(4), 497-515.

De Brauw, A., Mueller, V., & Woldehanna, T. (2013). Does internal migration improve overall well-being in Ethiopia? Ethiopia Strategy Support Program II, 55.

de Haan, A., & de Haan, A. (2000). Migrants, livelihoods and rights: the relevance of migration in development policies.

de Haas, H. (2007). *Remittances, migration and social development: A conceptual review of the literature* (Vol. 34). Geneva: United Nations Research Institute for Social Development.

de Haas, H. (2008). The myth of invasion: The inconvenient realities of African migration to Europe. Third world quarterly, 29(7), 1305-1322.

de Haas, H. (2009). Remittances and social development. *Financing Social Policy: Mobilizing Resources for Social Development*, 293-318.

de Haas, H. (2010a). Migration transitions: a theoretical and empirical inquiry into the developmental drivers of international migration.

de Haas, H. (2010b). Migration and development: A theoretical perspective. *International migration review*, 44(1), 227-264.

de Haas, H. (2010c). The internal dynamics of migration processes: A The internal dynamics of migration processes: A theoretical inquiry. Journal of ethnic and migration studies, 36(10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183x.2010.489361</u>

de Haas, H. (2014). Migration theory: Quo vadis? International Migration Institute, University of Oxford.

Dercon, S., Krishnan, P., & Krutikov, S. (2010). *Risk sharing and Migration in Rural India*. Mimeo, Queen Elizabeth House, University of Oxford.

Docquier, F., & Rapoport, H. (2003). Remittances and inequality: a dynamic migration model. *Available at SSRN 422546*.

Dudwick, N. (2011). From farm to firm: rural-urban transition in developing countries. World Bank Publications.

Durand, J., & Massey, D. S. (1992). Mexican migration to the United States: a critical review. *Latin American Research Review*, 27(2), 3-42.

Durand, J., Kandel, W., Parrado, E. A., & Massey, D. S. (1996). International migration and development in Mexican communities. *Demography*, 33(2), 249-264.

Ebeke, C. H., & Le Goff, M. (2011). Why Migrants' Remittances Reduce Income Inequality in some Countries and not in Others?

Elbers, C., Lanjouw, J. O., & Lanjouw, P. (2003). Micro-level estimation of poverty and inequality. *Econometrica*, 71(1), 355-364.

Elkan, W. (1967). Circular migration and the growth of towns in East Africa. *Int'l Lab. Rev.*, *96*, 581.

Ellis, F. (2003). A livelihoods approach to migration and poverty reduction.

Ezeh, A., Chepngeno, G., Kasiira, A., & Woubalem, Z. (2006). The situation of older people in poor urban settings: the case of Nairobi, Kenya. *Aging in sub-Saharan Africa: Recommendations for furthering research*, 189-213.

Faini, R., & Venturini, A. (1993). Trade, aid, and migrations: some basic policy issues. *European Economic Review*, *37*(2-3), 435-442.

Fang, Z., & Sakellariou, C. (2016). Living Standards Inequality Between Migrants and Local Residents in Urban China—A Quantile Decomposition. *Contemporary Economic Policy*, *34*(2), 369-386.

Fawcett, J. T. (1989). Networks, linkages, and migration systems. *International migration review*, *23*(3), 671-680.

Fawcett, J. T., & Arnold, F. (1987). 19: Explaining diversity: Asian and Pacific immigration systems. *Center for Migration Studies special issues*, *5*(3), 453-473.

Fonta, W., Onyukwu, O., & Nwosu, E. O. (2011). International remittance inflows and household welfare: Empirical evidence from Nigeria. *IISTE Research Journal of Finance and Accounting*, *2*(3).

Fotheringham, A. S., Brunsdon, C., & Charlton, M. (2003). *Geographically weighted regression: the analysis of spatially varying relationships*. John Wiley & Sons.

Geary, R. C. (1954). The contiguity ratio and statistical mapping. *The incorporated statistician*, 5(3), 115-146.

Getis, A. (2010). Spatial autocorrelation. In *Handbook of applied spatial analysis* (pp. 255-278). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.

Getis, A., & Aldstadt, J. (2004). Constructing the spatial weights matrix using a local statistic. *Geographical analysis*, *36*(2), 90-104.

Getis, A., & Ord, J. K. (1992). The analysis of spatial association by use of distance statistics. *Geographical Analysis* 24, 189-206.

Getis, A., & Ord, J. K. (2010). The analysis of spatial association by use of distance statistics. In *Perspectives on spatial data analysis* (pp. 127-145). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.

Giesbert, L. (2007). Seeking opportunities: Migration as an income diversification strategy of households in Kakamega District in Kenya.

Gini, C. (1912). Variabilit‡ e mutabilit. *Reprinted in Memorie di metodologica statistica (Ed. Pizetti E.* 

Goldstein, S. (1984). Circulation in Southeast Asia. In Prothero, R. M., & Chapman, M. (2012). *Circulation in third world countries*. M. Chapman & R. M. Prothero (Eds.), Circulation in population movement. Boston: Routledge and Kegan Paul.

Goodchild, M. F. (1986). Spatial Autocorrelation. CATMOG, 47, Norwich.

Gugler, J., & Gudrun, L. (1995). Gender and Migration in Africa. South of the Sahara, In the Migration Experience in Africa, Nordiska Afrikainstitute, 257-268.

Gupta, D. B. (1979). Regional imbalance and migration in Kenya. Journal of African Studies, 6(1), 38.

Gustafsson, B., & Makonnen, N. (1993). Poverty remittances in Lesotho. *Journal of African Economies*, 2(1), 49-73.

Ha, W., Yi, J., Yuan, Y., & Zhang, J. (2016). The dynamic effect of rural-to-urban migration on inequality in source villages: System GMM estimates from rural China. *China Economic Review*, *37*, 27-39.

Haan, A. D., & Maxwell, S. (1998). Editorial: poverty and social exclusion in North and South. *ids Bulletin*, 29(1), 1-9.

Haan, A. D., Brock, K., Carswell, G., Coulibaly, N., Seba, H., & Toufique, K. A. (2000). *Migration and livelihoods: case studies in Bangladesh, Ethiopia and Mali* (No. 46).

Habitat, U. N. (2008). The state of African cities 2008. *The United Nations Human Settlements Programme: Nairobi, Kenya*.

Hannum, E., & Wang, M. (2012). China: a case study in rapid poverty reduction. *Indigenous People, Poverty, and Development*, 149-204.

Harris, J. R., & Todaro, M. P. (1970). Migration, unemployment, and development: a two-sector analysis. *The American economic review*, 60(1), 126-142.

Hassan, M. (2013). District Creation in Kenya Under President Moi. Department of Political Science, University of Michigan, USA.

Hayashi, M., Kataoka, M., & Akita, T. (2014). Expenditure Inequality in IIndonesia, 2008–2010: A Spatial Decomposition Analysis and the Role of Education. *Asian Economic Journal*, 28(4), 389-411.

Hernandez, H. & McGoldrick, M. (1999) *Migration and the life cycle*. In: Carter, B. & McGoldrick, M. (Eds) The Expanded Family Life Cycle. Individual, family, and social perspectives (Third Edition). Boston: Alyn & Bacon, pp. 169-184.

Hoddinott, J. (1992). Modelling remittance flows in Kenya. Journal of African Economies, 1(2), 206-232.

Hoddinott, J. (1994). A model of migration and remittances applied to Western Kenya. *Oxford economic papers*, 459-476.

Home, R. (2012). Colonial township laws and urban governance in Kenya. *Journal of African Law*, 175-193.

House, W. J. (1984). Nairobi's informal sector: Dynamic entrepreneurs or surplus labor. *Economic Development and Cultural Change*, *32*(2), 277-302.

Ikamari, L. D. (2004). An upsurge in early childhood mortality in Kenya: a search for explanations. *African Journal of Health Sciences*, *11*(1), 9-20.

International Labor Office. (1972). Employment, Incomes and Equality: A Strategy for Increasing Productive Employment in Kenya. Report of an Inter-Agency Team by the United Nations Development Program. Organized by ILO. Geneva.

International Labour Organization (1995). *Employment Policy and Programme for Kenya*, East Africa Multidisciplinary Advisory Team, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia.

Jobbins, G., Langdown, I., & Bernard, G. (2018). Water and sanitation, migration and the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. Briefing Note, Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation.

Jones, R. C. (1998). Remittances and inequality: A question of migration stage and geographic scale. *Economic Geography*, 74(1), 8-25.

Joshi, H., Cooksey, E. C., Wiggins, R. D., McCulloch, A., Verropoulou, G., & Clarke, L. (1999). Diverse family living situations and child development: a multilevel analysis comparing longitudinal evidence from Britain and the United States. *International Journal of Law, Policy, and the Family*, *13*(3), 292-314.

Kabubo-Mariara, J., Ndenge, G. K., & Mwabu, D. K. (2009). Determinants of children's nutritional status in Kenya: evidence from demographic and health surveys. *Journal of African Economies*, 18(3), 363-387.

Kagunda, R. (2016). *Characteristics of Out-Migrants from Nyeri, Murang'a and Kiambu Counties In Kenya* (Doctoral dissertation, University Of Nairobi).

Kanbur, R., & Rapoport, H. (2005). Migration selectivity and the evolution of spatial inequality. *Journal of Economic Geography*, *5*(1), 43-57.

Kanbur, R., & Venables, A. J. (Eds.). (2005). *Spatial inequality and development*. OUP Oxford.

Kanyinga, K., & Okello, D. (2010). *Tension and Reversals in Democratic Transitions: The Kenya 2007 General Elections.* 

Katz, E., and Stark, O. (1986). Labor migration and risk aversion in less developed countries. *Journal of labor Economics*, 134-149.

Kendall, M. G. (1948). Rank correlation methods.

Kendall, M. G. (1955). Further contributions to the theory of paired comparisons. *Biometrics*, *11*(1), 43-62.

Kenya National Bureau of Statistics (KNBS) & Society for International Development (SID), 2013. *Exploring Kenya's Inequality: Pulling Apart or Pooling Together'*. Nairobi: Kenya National Bureau of Statistics.

King, R. (2015). Return migration and regional economic development: an overview. *Return migration and regional economic problems*, 1-29.

King, R., & Skeldon, R. (2010). 'Mind the Gap!' Integrating approaches to internal and international migration. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, *36*(10), 1619-1646.

Klugman, J. (2009). Human development report 2009. Overcoming barriers: Human mobility and development. *Overcoming Barriers: Human Mobility and Development (October 5, 2009). UNDP-HDRO Human Development Reports.* 

KNBS, M. I., NASCOP, N., & KEMRI, N. (2010). Kenya Demographic and Health Survey 2008-09. *Calverton, Maryland: Kenya National Bureau of Statistics and ICF Macro*.

Knowles, J. C., & Anker, R. (1977). *Determinants of internal migration in Kenya; a district level analysis* (No. 991747393402676). International Labour Organization.

Knowles, J. C., & Anker, R. (1981). An analysis of income transfers in a developing country: The case of Kenya. *Journal of Development Economics*, 8(2), 205-226.

Koechlin, V., & Leon, G. (2007). International remittances and income inequality: An empirical investigation. *Journal of Economic Policy Reform*, *10*(2), 123-141.

Kuznets, S. (1955). Economic growth and income inequality. *The American* economic review, 45(1), 1-28.

Lee, E. S. (1966). A theory of migration. Demography, 3(1), 47-57.

Lesthaeghe, R., & van de Kaa, D. J. (1986). Two demographic transitions. *Population: Growth and Decline. Deventer, Van Loghum Slaterus.* 

Lind, J. T., & Mehlum, H. (2010). With or without U? The appropriate test for a U-shaped relationship. *Oxford bulletin of economics and statistics*, 72(1), 109-118.

Lindelow, M. (2006). Sometimes more equal than others: how health inequalities depend on the choice of welfare indicator. *Health economics*, *15*(3), 263-279.

Lindley, A. (2007). Remittances in fragile settings: A Somali case study.

Lipton, M. (1980). Migration from rural areas of poor countries: the impact on rural productivity and income distribution. *World development*, 8(1), 1-24.

Liu, S., Hu, Z., Deng, Y., & Wang, Y. (2011). The regional types of China's floating population: Identification methods and spatial patterns. Journal of Geographical Sciences, 21, 35-48.

Lucas, R. E. (2005). International migration and economic development: Lessons *from low-income countries*. Edward Elgar Publishing.

Lucas, R. E., & Stark, O. (1985). Motivations to remit: Evidence from Botswana. *The Journal of Political Economy*, 901-918.

Mabogunje, A, L. 1970. 'Systems approach to a theory of rural-urban migration'. *Geographical Analysis*, Vol.2, No.1, pp 1-18.

Macharia, K. (1997). Social and political dynamics of the informal economy in African cities: Nairobi and Harare. University. Press of America.

Macharia, K. (2003). *Migration in Kenya and its impact on the labor market*. In Conference on African Migration in Comparative Perspectives, Johannesburg, South Africa. Pp4-7.

Martin, P. L. 1993. *Trade and migration: NAFTA and agriculture*, Institute for International Economics, Washington, DC

Martin, P. L., & Taylor, J. E. (1996). The anatomy of a migration hump. *Development strategy, employment, and migration: Insights from models, 19*(3), 43-62. Paris: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development

Marx, P., & Nguyen, C. (2018). Anti-elite parties and political inequality: How challenges to the political mainstream reduce income gaps in internal efficacy. *European Journal of Political Research*, 57(4), 919-940.

Massey, D. S. (1990). Social Structure, Household Strategies, and the Cumulative Causation of Migration. *Population Index*, 56(1), 3–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/3644186</u>

Massey, D. S., Goldring, L., & Durand, J. (1994). Continuities in transnational migration: An analysis of nineteen Mexican communities. *American journal of Sociology*, 99(6), 1492-1533.

Mberu, B. U. (2016). African migration and population distribution: recent trends, methodological challenges and policy issues. *International handbook of migration and population distribution*, 245-267.

McCormick, B., & Wahba, J. (2003). Return international migration and geographical inequality: The case of Egypt. *Journal of African Economies*, *12*(4), 500-532.

McKay, A. (2002). Inequality Briefing. Briefing Paper, 1, 1-6.

McKay, A., & Perge, E. (2009). Spatial Inequality and its Implications for Growth–Poverty-Reduction Relations.

McKay, A., & Perge, E. (2015). Spatial inequality and its implications for growthpoverty reduction relations. *Economic growth and poverty reduction in Sub-Saharan Africa: Current and emerging issues*, 1-19.

McKenzie, D. J. (2005). Measuring inequality with asset indicators. *Journal of population economics*, 18(2), 229-260.

McKenzie, D., & Rapoport, H. (2006). Can migration reduce educational attainment? Evidence from Mexico. The World Bank.

McKenzie, D., & Rapoport, H. (2007). Network effects and the dynamics of migration and inequality: Theory and evidence from Mexico. *Journal of development Economics*, 84(1), 1-24.

McKenzie, D., & Rapoport, H. (2011). Can migration reduce educational attainment? Evidence from Mexico. *Journal of Population Economics*, *24*(4), 1331-1358.

McKinley, T. (1993). The distribution of wealth in rural China. In Griffin K., Renwei Z. (eds) *The Distribution of Income in China* (pp. 116-134). Palgrave Macmillan, London. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-23026-6\_5</u>

Medie, P. A., & Kang, A. J. (2018). Global South scholars are missing from European and US journals. What can be done about it? The Conversation (Africa Edition).

Melamed, C., & Samman, E. (2013). *Equity, inequality, and human development in a post-2015 framework*. UNDP, Human Development Report Office.

Melde, S., Anich, R., Crush, J., & Oucho, J. O. (2014). Introduction: The southsouth migration and development nexus. In *A new perspective on human mobility in the South* (pp. 1-20). Springer, Dordrecht.

Mendola, M. (2008). Migration and technological change in rural households: Complements or substitutes? *Journal of Development Economics*, 85(1-2), 150-175.

Mendola, M. (2012). Rural out-migration and economic development at origin: A review of the evidence. *Journal of International Development*, 24(1), 102-122.

Milanovic, B. (1987). Remittances and income distribution. *Journal of Economic Studies*, 14(5), 24-37.

Mines, R., & Massey, D. S. (1985). Patterns of migration to the United States from two Mexican communities. *Latin American Research Review*, 104-123.

Morawska, E. (2007). International migration: Its various mechanisms and different theories that try to explain it. Willy Brandt Series of Working Papers in International Migration and Ethnic Relations; 1/07.IMER/MIM, Willy Brandt Series of Working Papers in International Migration and Ethnic Relations; 1/07.Malmö University.

Morgan, J. (1962). The anatomy of income distribution. *The review of economics and statistics*, 270-283.

Morgan, W. T. W. (1969). Urbanization in Kenya: origins and trends. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 167-178.

Mulongo, G. (2013). Inequality in accessing higher education in Kenya; Implications for economic development and well-being. *International Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 3(16), 49-61.

Murunga, G. R. (2007). Governance and the politics of structural adjustment in Kenya. *Kenya: The struggle for democracy*, 263-300.

Muyonga, M., Odipo, G., & Agwanda, A. O. (2020). Interlinkages between migration and inequality in Africa: Review of contemporary studies. *African Human Mobility Review*, 6(1), 6-26.

Muyonga, M., Otieno, A., & Odipo, G. (2021a). Impact of Subnational Migration Flows on Population Distribution in Kenya: Analysis Using Census Data. *AHMR*, 62.

Muyonga, M.K. (2016). *Rural-Urban Inequalities in Development: Case of Western Kenya*, in Oucho, J. ed. Rural-Urban migration and Urban-Rural linkages: The Western Kenya Case. Nairobi. FES & AMADPOC. Pp 125-142.

National Council for Population and Development (NCPD) (2013). Kenya Population Situation Analysis. National Council for Population and Development (NCPD), Nairobi.

Nguyen, B. T., Albrecht, J. W., Vroman, S. B., & Westbrook, M. D. (2007). A quantile regression decomposition of urban–rural inequality in Vietnam. *Journal of Development Economics*, 83(2), 466-490.

Notestein, F. W. (1945). International Population Readjustments. Proceedings of the Academy of Political Science, 21(2), 94-102.

Nyakaana, J. B. (1996). Kenya's development centre policy: the case of Eldoret. An assessment of its implementation and impact. Netherlands Geographical Studies, (215).

Nyanjom, O. (2006). Inequality in Kenya's Health sector. Reading on Inequality in Kenya, 1, 97-156.

Oberai, A. S., & Singh, H. K. (1980). Migration, remittances, and rural development: Findings of a case study in the Indian Punjab. *Int'l Lab. Rev.*, 119-229.

Odhiambo, E. A., Ogot, B., & Ochieng, W. R. (1995). Decolonization and Independence in Kenya 1940-93.

Odipo, G. (1995). Inter censal net migration in Kenya: Application of the national growth rate method (Doctoral dissertation, University of Nairobi).

Ogot, B. A., & Ochieng, W. R. (Eds.). (1995). *Decolonization and Independence in Kenya*, 1940-93. James Currey.

Okhankhuele, O. T., & Opafunso, O. Z. (2013). Causes and Consequences of Rural-Urban Migration Nigeria: A Case Study of Ogun Waterside Local Government Area of Ogun State, Nigeria. *British Journal of Arts and Social Sciences, 16 (I) http://www. bjournal. co. uk/BJASS. aspx.* 

Okwi, P. O., Ndeng'e, G., Kristjanson, P., Arunga, M., Notenbaert, A., Omolo, A., & Owuor, J. (2007). Spatial determinants of poverty in rural Kenya. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(43), 16769-16774.

Ominde, S. H. (1967). The population factor in Kenya's economic development. *International Institute for Labour Studies, Bulletin3 (November)*, 14-28.

Ominde, S. H. (1968). Land and population movement in Kenya. London. Heinemann.

Omolo, J. (2010). The dynamics and trends of employment in Kenya.

Ord, J. K., & Getis, A. (1995). Local spatial autocorrelation statistics: distributional issues and an application. Geographical analysis, 27(4), 286-306.

Otieno, A. O. (1999). The Satellite-Kawangware area: An urban design *intervention* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Nairobi).

Otiso, K. M. (2005). Kenya's secondary cities growth strategy at a crossroads: Which way forward? *GeoJournal*, 62(1-2), 117-128.

Otiso, K.M. & Owusu, G., 2008. Comparative urbanization in Ghana and Kenya in time and space. *GeoJournal*, *71*(2-3), pp.143-157.

Oucho, J. O & Anich, R. & Cursh, J., Melde, S.(eds). (2014). A new perspective on human mobility in the South (vol.3). Springer.

Oucho, J. O. (2000). Estimation of Internal Migration in Kenya.

Oucho, J. O. & Mukras, M. S. (1983). *Migration, Transfers and Rural development: A case Study of Kenya.* University of Nairobi.

Oucho, J. O. (1985). "Demographic Implications of Population Distribution, Density and Movements within Kenya's Arable Land."

Oucho, J. O. (1986). Rural Orientation, Return Migration and Future Movements of Urban Migrants: Study of Kisumu Town, Kenya. *African Urban Quarterly*, *1*(3-4), 207-219.

Oucho, J. O. (1988). The rural bias of first generation rural-urban migrants: Evidence from Kenya migration studies. *African Population Studies*, 1988(1), 61-78.

Oucho, J. O. (1996). Urban migrants and rural development in Kenya. University of Nairobi. Press.

Oucho, J. O. (2002). Undercurrents of ethnic conflicts in Kenya (Vol. 3). Brill.

Oucho, J. O. (2007). Migration and regional development in Kenya. *Development*, *50*(4), 88-93.

Oucho, J.). (2010). Undercurrents of Post-election Violence in Kenya: Issues in the long-term agenda. In *Tensions and Reversals in Democratic Transitions: The Kenya 2007 General Elections* (pp. 491-533).

Owen, D., Brey, E., & Oucho, J. (2008). Using IPUMS data from the 1999 Kenya Census to explore internal migration. *Census Microdata: findings and futures*.

Owiti, J. (2014). Political Drivers of Inequality in Kenya. *Development* 57(3-4), 547-558.

Owuor, S. O. (2013). Urbanization and internal migration. In National Council for Population and Development (NCPD), Kenya Population Situation Analysis. Nairobi: NCPD, pp. 187-213.

Oyvat, Cem & wa Githinji, Mwangi, (2017). "Migration in Kenya: Beyond Harris-Todaro" *Department of Economics Working Paper Series*. 218.

Patuelli, R., Griffith, D. A., Tiefelsdorf, M., & Nijkamp, P. (2006). The use of spatial filtering techniques: the spatial and space-time structure of German unemployment data. Available at SSRN 893540.

Pfeffermann, D. (2002). Small Area Estimation-New Developments and Directions. *International Statistical Review*, 70(1), 125-143.

Phan, D., & Coxhead, I. (2010). Inter-provincial migration and inequality during Vietnam's transition. *Journal of development Economics*, *91*(1), 100-112.

Piore, M. J. (1979). Birds of passage: migrant labor and industrial societies.

Plaza, S., Navarrete, M., & Ratha, D. (2011). Migration and remittances household surveys in sub-Saharan Africa: methodological aspects and main findings. World Bank, Washington, DC.

Pomfret, R., & Pomfret, R. W. (2006). The Central Asian economies since independence. Princeton University Press.

Quartey, P. (2006). The impact of migrant remittances on household welfare in Ghana.

Rahman, M. M. (2000). Emigration and development: The case of a Bangladeshi village. International Migration, 38(4), 109-130.

Ravenstein, E. G. (1885). The laws of migration. Journal of the statistical society of London, 48(2), 167-235.

Ray, D. (2008). Development economics (pp. 1364-1379). Palgrave Macmillan UK.

Rees, P., Bell, M., Duke-Williams, O., & Blake, M. (2000). Problems and solutions in the measurement of migration intensities: Australia and Britain compared. *Population Studies*, 54(2), 207-222.

Rempel, H. (1971). Labor migration into urban centers and urban unemployment in Kenya. University of Wisconsin.

Rempel, H. (1976). The determinants of rural-to-urban labor migration in Kenya. Cambridge: Migration and Development Study Group, Center for International Studies, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 1976.

Rempel, H. (1981). Rural-urban migration and urban unemployment in Kenya.

Republic of Kenya & National Council for Law Reporting (Kenya). (2010). *Laws of Kenya: The Constitution of Kenya, 2010*. National Council for Law Reporting.

Republic of Kenya. (1966). National Development Plan, 1966-1970.Government Printer: Nairobi.

Republic of Kenya. (1969). National Development Plan, 1970-1974. Government Printer: Nairobi.

Republic of Kenya. (1973). Sessional Paper No. 10 of 1973: Employment. Government Printer: Nairobi.

Republic of Kenya. (1983). *Report of the Presidential Committee on Unemployment*, 1982/83, Government Printer: Nairobi.

Republic of Kenya. (1985). Sessional Paper No. 2 of 1985: Unemployment, Government Printer: Nairobi.

Republic of Kenya. (1986). Sessional Paper No. 1 of 1986: Economic management for renewed growth, Government Printer: Nairobi.

Republic of Kenya. (1989). *The Land Control Act*, Chapter 302 of the Laws of Kenya. Government Printers. Nairobi.

Republic of Kenya. (2001). Kenya Population and Housing Census 1999, Volume 1.

Republic of Kenya. (2004). Kenya Population and Housing Census 1999: Analytical Report Volume VI on Migration and Urbanization. Nairobi. Central Bureau of Statistics/Ministry of Finance and Planning.

Republic of Kenya. (2010a). 2009 Population Census, Volume1a: Population Distribution by Administrative Units.

Republic of Kenya. (2010b). Kenya National Human Development Report 2009: Youth and Human Development: Tapping the Untapped Resource. United Nations Development Program (UNDP).

Republic of Kenya. (2012a). 2009 Kenya Population and Housing Census, Analytical Report Volume VII on Migration. Nairobi. Kenya National Bureau of Statistics. Republic of Kenya. (2012b). Kenya Population and Housing Census 2009: Analytical Report Volume VIII on Urbanization. Nairobi. Kenya National Bureau of Statistics

Sabates-Wheeler, R., Sabates, R., & Castaldo, A. (2008). Tackling povertymigration linkages: Evidence from Ghana and Egypt. *Social Indicators Research*, *87*(2), 307-328.

Sahn, D. E., & Stifel, D. C. (2003). Urban–rural inequality in living standards in Africa. *Journal of African Economies*, 12(4), 564-597.

Schech, S. B., & Alwy, A. (2004). Ethnic inequalities in education in Kenya.

Sen, A. (1980). Equality of what? (Vol. 1, pp. 197-220). na.

Sen, A. (1988). The concept of development. *Handbook of development economics*, *1*, 9-26.

Sen, A. (1992). Inequality reexamined. Clarendon Press.

Shi, L., Chen, W., Xu, J., & Ling, L. (2020). Trends and characteristics of interprovincial migrants in mainland China and its relation with economic factors: A panel data analysis from 2011 to 2016. *Sustainability*, *12*(2), 610.

Shilpi, F. (2008). Migration, sorting, and regional inequality: evidence from Bangladesh. The World Bank.

Shorrocks, A., & Wan, G. (2005). Spatial decomposition of inequality. *Journal of Economic Geography*, 5(1), 59-81.

Shrestha, N. (2020). Detecting multicollinearity in regression analysis. *American Journal of Applied Mathematics and Statistics*, vol. 8, no. 2 (2020): 39-42. https://doi.org/10.12691/ajams-8-2-1.

Siegel, S. (1956). Nonparametric methods for the behavioral sciences. New York.

Skeldon, R. (1990). Population mobility in developing countries. Belhaven Press.

Skeldon, R. (1997). 1997: Migration and development: a global perspective. London: Longman.

Skeldon, R. (2002). Migration and poverty: ambivalent relationships. Asia-Pacific Population Journal, 17(3), 67-82.

Society for International Development (SID). (2004) *Pulling Apart: Facts and Figures on Inequality in Kenya*, Nairobi: SID Eastern Africa Regional Office.

Society for International Development (SID). (2006). Inequality in Kenya, Nairobi: SID Eastern Africa Regional Office.

Soja, E. W. (1968). *The Geography of Modernization in Kenya: a spatial analysis of social, economic, and political change* (No. 2). Syracuse University Press.

Solimano, A. (2001). International migration and the global economic order: An overview. The World Bank.

Stark, O., & Bloom, D. E. (1985). The new economics of labor migration. *The American Economic Review*, 75(2), 173-178.

Stark, O., & Levhari, D. (1982). On migration and risk in LDCs. Economic development and cultural change, 31(1), 191-196.Stark, Oded and J. Edward Taylor. (1989). "Relative deprivation and international migration." *Demography*, Vol. 26, pp.1-14.

Stark, O., & Taylor, J. E. (1991). *Relative deprivation and migration: theory, evidence, and policy implications* (Vol. 656). World Bank Publications.

Stark, O., and Lucas, R. E. (1988). Migration, remittances, and the family. *Economic development and cultural change*, 36(3), 465-481.

Stark, O., Taylor, J. E., & Yitzhaki, S. (1986). Remittances and inequality. *The economic journal*, 96(383), 722-740.

Stark, Oded, J. Edward Taylor & Shiomo Yitzhaki. (1988). "Migration, remittances and inequality: A sensitivity analysis using the extended Gini index." *Journal of Development Economics*, Vol. 28, No.3, pp.309-322.

Stillwell, J., Bell, M., Blake, M., Duke-Williams, O., & Rees, P. (2001). Net Migration and Migration Effectiveness: A Comparison between Australia and the United Kingdom, 1976-96: Part 2-Age-related Migration Patterns. Journal of Population Research, 18(1), 19-39.

Sung, M. J. (2010, August). Population Aging, Mobility of Quarterly Incomes, and Annual Income Inequality: Theoretical Discussion and Empirical Findings. In *Tax Evasion, Tax Avoidance and Shadow Economy.* 66th Congress of the International Institute of Public Finance (IIPF). International Institute of Public Finance (IIPF), Uppsala, Sweden.

Tadjoeddin, M. Z., Suharyo, W. I., & Mishra, S. (2001). Regional disparity and vertical conflict in Indonesia. *Journal of the Asia Pacific Economy*, 6(3), 283-304.

Taylor, J. E. (2006, June). International migration and economic development. In *International symposium on international migration and development* (Vol. 28, p. 30). Taylor, J. E., & Martin, P. L. (2001). Human capital: Migration and rural population change. *Handbook of agricultural economics*, 1, 457-511.

Theil, H. (1979). World income inequality and its components. *Economics Letters*, 2(1), 99-102.

United Nations Development Program (UNDP). (2010). Kenya National Human Development Report 2009. Youth and Human development: Tapping the Untapped Resource. Palgrave Macmillan.

United Nations Development Program (UNDP). (2013). Humanity divided: Confronting inequality in developing countries.

United Nations. Economic Commission for Africa. (2008). *The state of African cities 2008: A framework for addressing urban challenges in Africa*. UN-HABITAT.

Van de Kaa, D. J. (2004). Is the Second Demographic Transition a useful research concept Questions and answers. *Vienna Yearbook of Population Research*, *2*, 4-10.

Van Hear, N. (2010). Theories of migration and social change. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, *36*(10), 1531-1536.

Vogler, M., & Rotte, R. (2000). The effects of development on migration: Theoretical issues and new empirical evidence. *Journal of Population Economics*, 13(3), 485-508.

Von Bertalanffy, L. (1956). General system theory. General systems, 1(1), 11-17.

Von Braun, J. (1993). Urban food insecurity and malnutrition in developing countries: Trends, policies, and research implications. Intl Food Policy Res Inst.

Wagstaff, A., & Watanabe, N. (2003). What difference does the choice of SES make in health inequality measurement? *Health economics*, 12(10), 885-890.

Wainaina, G. (2006). An inequality perspective of education structure and performance in Kenya. Society for International Development in Readings on Inequality in Kenya: Sectoral Dynamics and Perspectives. Nairobi: Society for International Development (SID).

Wakajummah, J. O. (1986). Intercensal net migration in Kenya district level analysis (Doctoral dissertation, University of Nairobi).

Wan, G. (2007). Understanding regional poverty and inequality trends in China: methodological issues and empirical findings. *Review of Income and Wealth*, 53(1), 25-34.

Wartenberg, D. (1985). Multivariate spatial correlation: a method for exploratory geographical analysis. *Geographical Analysis*, *17*(4), 263-283.

Weisner, T. S. (1972). One Family, Two Households: Rural-urban Ties in Kenya: Rural Urban Ties in Kenya (Doctoral dissertation).

Wheeler, D., & Tiefelsdorf, M. (2005). Multicollinearity and correlation among local regression coefficients in geographically weighted regression. *Journal of Geographical Systems*, 7(2), 161-187.

Wiesmann, U. M., Kiteme, B., & Mwangi, Z. (2014). Socio-economic atlas of *Kenya: Depicting the national population census by county and sub-location*. Kenya National Bureau of Statistics, Centre for Training and Integrated Research in ASAL Development, Centre for Development and Environment.

Wight, D. (2008). Most of our social scientists are not institution based... they are there for hire research consultancies and social science capacity for health research in East Africa. *Social Science & Medicine*, 66(1), 110-116.

Williams, N. (2009). Education, gender, and migration in the context of social change. *Social science research*, *38*(4), 883-896.

World Bank. (2011). Migration and remittances factbook. The World Bank.

Wouterse, F. (2010). Remittances, poverty, inequality, and welfare: Evidence from the Central Plateau of Burkina Faso. *The Journal of Development Studies*, 46(4), 771-789.

Wouterse, F., & Taylor, J. E. (2008). Migration and income diversification: Evidence from Burkina Faso. *World Development*, 36(4), 625-640.

Yieke, F. A. (2010). Ethnicity and development in Kenya: Lessons from the 2007 general elections. *Kenya Studies Review*, *3*(3), 5–16.

Yitzhaki, S. (1998). More than a dozen alternative ways of spelling Gini. In *Research in economic inequality*.

Zachariah, K. C., Mathew, E. T., and Rajan, S. I. (2001). Impact of migration on Kerala's economy and society. *International Migration*, 39(1), 63-87

Zelinsky, W. (1971). The hypothesis of the mobility transition. *Geographical review*, 219-249.

Zlotnik, H. (2004). Population growth and international migration. *International migration: Prospects and policies in a global market*, 15-34.

### ANNEX

		1989		1999			2009		
County	00-19	20-34	35+	00-19	20-34	35+	00-19	20-34	35+
Nairobi	27	51	23	25	50	24	24	50	26
Nyandarua	60	17	24	31	26	43	32	24	44
Nyeri	42	37	21	34	39	27	35	35	30
Kirinyaga	39	35	26	30	37	33	30	36	34
Muranga	45	32	23	36	36	27	47	25	28
Kiambu	33	44	23	30	44	25	28	45	27
Mombasa	31	46	23	26	49	24	26	48	26
Kwale	34	36	30	25	39	36	29	36	35
Kilifi	39	39	22	32	43	25	33	40	27
Tana River	42	35	23	40	30	30	38	31	31
Lamu	40	36	25	24	39	36	25	25	50
Taita Taveta	45	30	24	35	36	29	34	35	31
Marsabit	56	15	29	41	30	29	39	31	31
Isiolo	48	16	36	34	33	34	30	35	35
Meru	54	14	32	31	41	28	35	36	29
Tharaka Nithi	45	15	40	31	36	32	36	35	29
Embu	-	-	-	30	35	35	30	33	37
Kitui	69	11	20	37	31	32	37	30	33
Machakos	53	11	36	33	40	26	31	40	29
Makueni	-	-	-	27	28	45	25	27	48
Garissa	35	43	22	33	40	26	38	37	25
Wajir	37	41	21	33	39	28	7	88	5
Mandera	35	45	20	33	35	32	49	26	25
Siaya	48	26	26	50	26	24	45	30	25
Kisumu	39	38	23	37	37	26	35	39	26
Homa Bay	-	-	-	37	23	30	35	35	30
Migori	40	31	29	32	34	34	34	34	32
Kisii	-	-	-	33	40	27	35	39	26
Nyamira	-	-	-	32	37	31	49	25	26
Turkana	37	47	16	36	44	19	51	33	16
West Pokot	37	40	23	32	37	31	32	37	31
Samburu	42	35	24	37	37	26	34	41	25
Trans Nzoia	36	32	32	30	31	38	31	30	39
Uasin Gishu	33	37	31	29	37	34	29	39	33
Elgeyo Marakwet	42	28	30	35	37	27	35	37	28
Nandi	38	33	28	32	34	34	32	32	36
Baringo	41	35	24	37	36	26	34	37	29
Laikipia	42	34	25	32	32	37	26	30	44
Nakuru	36	35	30	20	42	38	27	37	36
Narok	40	31	29	32	34	33	32	35	33
Kajiado	34	40	26	30	43	28	29	45	27
Kericho	40	36	24	37	37	26	33	39	28
Bomet	-	-	-	37	29	35	52	27	21
Kakamega	55	27	17	38	32	30	36	32	33

Table A.1: Lifetime Migrants by Age and County of Residence 1989-2009

Vihiga	-	-	-	45	34	21	42	31	27
Bungoma	42	34	24	36	34	29	37	33	30
Busia	50	28	22	40	33	27	58	22	20

(-) denotes no data because in 1989 the county was still part of an existing county, for example, Vihiga was part of Kakamega district.

	00-19 Years			2	0-34 Years	;	35+ Years		
County	Males	Females	Sex	Males	Females	Sex	Males	Females	Sex
Nairobi	105647	130282	Ratio 81.1	274782	174815	Ratio 157.2	143070	56027	Ratio 255.4
Nyandarua	15636	15335	102.0	13916	16578	83.9	20630	22618	91.2
Nyeri	9907	10386	95.4	9399	8542	110.0	5137	4799	107.0
Kirinyaga	5622	5451	103.1	5354	4381	122.2	3951	3322	118.9
Muranga	11595	11538	100.5	7949	8306	95.7	6247	5842	106.9
Kiambu	25169	28570	88.1	41352	30238	136.8	22790	13779	165.4
Mombasa	38220	41085	93.0	72093	45288	159.2	40893	18444	221.7
Kwale	6500	6665	97.5	7596	6635	114.5	6860	4985	137.6
Kilifi	7721	7975	96.8	8396	7130	117.8	5267	3687	142.9
Tana River	3786	3640	104.0	3604	2457	146.7	2542	1475	172.3
Lamu	3628	3226	112.5	3767	2382	158.1	2604	1665	156.4
Taita Taveta	7622	7632	99.9	5774	4420	130.6	5230	2923	178.9
Marsabit	2921	2693	108.5	857	652	131.4	1670	1252	133.4
Isiolo	3893	3795	102.6	1326	1189	111.5	3239	2477	130.8
Meru	5850	5876	99.6	1576	1577	99.9	3854	3056	126.1
Embu	5366	5695	94.2	1627	2111	77.1	4821	4892	98.5
Kitui	10318	10153	101.6	1360	1820	74.7	2867	3206	89.4
Machakos	18172	17419	104.3	4195	3463	121.1	6448	4442	145.2
Garissa	2339	2287	102.3	3309	2254	146.8	1828	1066	171.5
Wajir	1150	1013	113.5	1635	744	219.8	719	515	139.6
Mandera	748	674	111.0	1282	531	241.4	519	311	166.9
Siaya	444	538	82.5	124	401	30.9	119	409	29.1
Kisumu	1105	1391	79.4	1165	1324	88.0	716	770	93.0
Migori	701	762	92.0	340	776	43.8	384	681	56.4
Turkana	1473	1520	96.9	2602	1135	229.3	997	273	365.2
West Pokot	4536	4683	96.9	5833	3931	148.4	3502	2190	159.9
Samburu	1878	1836	102.3	1914	1201	159.4	1321	793	166.6
Trans Nzoia	25945	27275	95.1	22253	24190	92.0	24452	22299	109.7
Uasin Gishu	28842	31419	91.8	36840	31215	118.0	31906	25132	127.0
Elgeyo Marakwet	24173	22812	106.0	15530	15965	97.3	17319	16466	105.2
Nandi	16127	16621	97.0	14794	13550	109.2	14043	10291	136.5
Baringo	4835	4997	96.8	4823	3521	137.0	3496	2122	164.8
Laikipia	3936	4272	92.1	3595	3066	117.3	2866	1970	145.5
Nakuru	65995	68351	96.6	67826	63386	107.0	61325	50338	121.8
Narok	19363	19748	98.1	14060	15876	88.6	15262	13570	112.5
Kajiado	11507	11481	100.2	15277	11203	136.4	10211	7207	141.7
Kericho	23082	23451	98.4	24290	17741	136.9	19872	7966	249.5

Table A.2:	Sex Ratios	of	Lifetime	in	Migrants,	1989
		- J				

Kakamega	24262	26720	90.8	10355	14860	69.7	7185	8816	81.5
Bungoma	12689	14705	86.3	9250	12518	73.9	7387	8338	88.6
Busia	10429	11820	88.2	4630	8076	57.3	3510	6198	56.6

County	00-19 Voors	00-19 Voors	Sex	20-34 Xooro	20-34 Xooro	Sex Botio	35+ Voors	35+ Voors	Sex Datio
	M	F	Katio	M	F	Katio	M	F	Katio
Nairobi	145324	192999	75.3	372777	298999	124.7	214836	112505	191.0
Nyandarua	23215	22803	101.8	15626	22159	70.5	29297	35032	83.6
Nyeri	11377	11767	96.7	11964	14945	80.1	8074	10459	77.2
Kirinyaga	5590	5626	99.4	6098	7647	79.7	5565	6455	86.2
Muranga	8558	9062	94.4	6305	11327	55.7	4509	8715	51.7
Kiambu	44180	52810	83.7	72089	69778	103.3	44529	36040	123.6
Mombasa	41578	47500	87.5	97562	70239	138.9	54168	28260	191.7
Kwale	5068	5395	93.9	8295	8007	103.6	8460	6653	127.2
Kilifi	9883	10917	90.5	14583	13400	108.8	9327	7106	131.3
Tana River	4678	4354	107.4	3619	3273	110.6	3912	2946	132.8
Lamu	2215	2237	99.0	4017	3132	128.3	3706	2874	128.9
Taita Taveta	6249	6689	93.4	7173	5873	122.1	6348	4306	147.4
Marsabit	2176	2072	105.0	1734	1442	120.2	1639	1359	120.6
Isiolo	3255	3488	93.3	3213	3398	94.6	3888	2859	136.0
Meru	6393	6554	97.5	9325	7926	117.7	6576	5037	130.6
Tharaka Nithi	1789	1928	92.8	1516	2790	54.3	1610	2203	73.1
Embu	6293	6688	94.1	6665	8733	76.3	7258	8356	86.9
Kitui	4879	4823	101.2	3100	5130	60.4	3857	4694	82.2
Machakos	11758	12067	97.4	13884	15210	91.3	9759	9181	106.3
Makueni	7282	7049	103.3	6080	8901	68.3	10501	13126	80.0
Garissa	2272	2192	103.6	3270	2150	152.1	2069	1434	144.3
Wajir	656	626	104.8	906	584	155.1	614	473	129.8
Mandera	567	477	118.9	761	352	216.2	594	430	138.1
Siaya	22266	24389	91.3	7020	17075	41.1	5049	17697	28.5
Kisumu	32370	40357	80.2	29976	41502	72.2	20254	30619	66.1
Homa Bay	17716	24584	72.1	7495	30592	24.5	6357	28605	22.2
Migori	13315	19378	68.7	10243	24202	42.3	10809	23166	46.7
Kisii	6008	7613	78.9	4544	12061	37.7	2685	8283	32.4
Nyamira	5856	6741	86.9	4194	10405	40.3	4243	7726	54.9
Turkana	1727	1909	90.5	2765	1692	163.4	1454	504	288.5
West Pokot	2105	2363	89.1	2314	2839	81.5	2377	1981	120.0
Samburu	1312	1390	94.4	1411	1319	107.0	1159	798	145.2
Trans Nzoia	27210	28647	95.0	26008	31275	83.2	34779	35433	98.2
Uasin Gishu	30998	35312	87.8	42536	42910	99.1	41567	35669	116.5
Elgeyo Marakwet	4036	4547	88.8	4045	5127	78.9	3504	3204	109.4
Nandi	16025	17808	90.0	16723	18293	91.4	18674	16866	110.7
Baringo	5304	6114	86.8	5113	6059	84.4	4572	3502	130.6

## Table A.3: Sex Ratio of In Migrants, 1999

County	00-19 Years	00-19 Years	Sex Ratio	20-34 Years	20-34 Years	Sex Ratio	35+ Years	35+ Years	Sex Ratio
	м	F		М	F		м	F	
Laikipia	22333	22135	100.9	20665	23866	86.6	25693	25802	99.6
Nakuru	64256	69578	92.4	84728	83795	101.1	79001	71405	110.6
Narok	14839	15192	97.7	15245	16515	92.3	15683	15161	103.4
Kajiado	15876	17647	90.0	25515	22883	111.5	17515	13850	126.5
Kericho	25219	26760	94.2	28197	24249	116.3	22783	13980	163.0
Bomet	3478	4488	77.5	1965	4224	46.5	3119	4355	71.6
Kakamega	25158	29822	84.4	15178	30948	49.0	16527	27775	59.5
Vihiga	5010	6264	80.0	2233	6213	35.9	1208	4142	29.2
Bungoma	13798	16573	83.3	10233	18152	56.4	10199	14331	71.2
Busia	10351	12426	83.3	6531	12404	52.7	5390	10103	53.4

	0-19 Years	0-19 Years	Sex Ratio	20-34 Years	20-34 Years	Sex Ratio	35+ Years	35+ Years	Sex Ratio
	М	F		M	F		М	F	
Nairobi	222075	267384	83.1	510986	519033	98.4	326394	208774	156.3
Nyandarua	32511	31422	103.5	20034	28149	71.2	38464	49249	78.1
Nyeri	18774	19591	95.8	17406	21185	82.2	13318	19436	68.5
Kirinyaga	7968	8478	94.0	8367	11452	73.1	8235	10295	80.0
Muranga	54945	53628	102.5	25836	32246	80.1	28221	36775	76.7
Kiambu	67700	77632	87.2	108599	120418	90.2	72071	63857	112.9
Mombasa	63700	72275	88.1	125544	121047	103.7	84415	50560	167.0
Kwale	8702	9484	91.8	10743	12282	87.5	12135	9764	124.3
Kilifi	18567	19754	94.0	21499	25062	85.8	16745	13957	120.0
Tana River	5422	5360	101.2	4659	4030	115.6	4892	3859	126.8
Lamu	4970	4574	108.7	5708	3991	143.0	6897	11967	57.6
Taita Taveta	7575	7546	100.4	8231	7570	108.7	8262	5928	139.4
Marsabit	3458	3073	112.5	3258	1960	166.2	2926	2257	129.6
Isiolo	4248	4266	99.6	5114	5014	102.0	5550	4405	126.0
Meru	13975	14330	97.5	15229	13919	109.4	12456	10612	117.4
Tharaka Nithi	3800	4057	93.7	2796	4833	57.9	2406	3844	62.6
Embu	8280	8708	95.1	8083	10534	76.7	9437	11515	82.0
Kitui	6950	6894	100.8	4475	6904	64.8	5463	7232	75.5
Machakos	24919	25592	97.4	31312	33497	93.5	23261	22835	101.9
Makueni	11103	10938	101.5	10060	14563	69.1	18933	24106	78.5
Garissa	5760	5111	112.7	6142	4660	131.8	4312	2824	152.7
Wajir	2484	1950	127.4	2232	50054	4.5	1672	1007	166.0
Mandera	2941	2456	119.7	1723	1104	156.1	1542	1166	132.2
Siaya	24343	26497	91.9	11541	22049	52.3	7106	20802	34.2
Kisumu	38815	46678	83.2	39529	56135	70.4	23483	39828	59.0
Homa Bay	21681	27514	78.8	11719	38757	30.2	7588	34940	21.7
Migori	19593	24710	79.3	13304	31320	42.5	12603	29075	43.3
Kisii	9829	11353	86.6	7475	16509	45.3	4396	11396	38.6
Nyamira	37804	38764	97.5	14703	24497	60.0	17255	23434	73.6
Turkana	5063	5148	98.3	3656	2975	122.9	2119	1163	182.2
West Pokot	2264	2642	85.7	2792	3011	92.7	2591	2233	116.0
Samburu	2033	2083	97.6	2817	2086	135.0	1876	1144	164.0
Trans Nzoia	37027	38917	95.1	32702	41249	79.3	45852	49445	92.7
Uasin Gishu	45858	51347	89.3	63408	68974	91.9	57226	53525	106.9
Elgeyo Marakwet	5146	5895	87.3	5120	6485	79.0	4450	4377	101.7
Nandi	18726	20502	91.3	17275	22112	78.1	21928	23074	95.0
Baringo	5573	5875	94.9	5792	6828	84.8	4942	4710	104.9
Laikipia	20764	20872	99.5	21722	25609	84.8	33779	36272	93.1

# Table A.4: Sex Ratio of In Migrants, 2009

	0-19 Years M	0-19 Years F	Sex Ratio	20-34 Years M	20-34 Years F	Sex Ratio	35+ Years M	35+ Years F	Sex Ratio
Nakuru	78746	82596	95.3	105021	111508	94.2	107723	103763	103.8
Narok	23408	23298	100.5	25463	25629	99.4	25229	21863	115.4
Kajiado	34689	38647	89.8	55856	58136	96.1	38762	29425	131.7
Kericho	15441	16917	91.3	17974	19578	91.8	15060	12374	121.7
Bomet	46171	46149	100.0	22394	25283	88.6	19344	18135	106.7
Kakamega	34739	39811	87.3	22094	43977	50.2	22700	45135	50.3
Vihiga	9027	10524	85.8	3740	10531	35.5	3222	9340	34.5
Bungoma	22346	25613	87.2	15223	27673	55.0	15237	24512	62.2
Busia	106714	108363	98.5	34588	46869	73.8	33058	42890	77.1
County	0-19	0-219	Sex	20-34	20-34	Sex	35+	35+	Sex
--------------------	------------	------------	-------	------------	------------	-------	------------	------------	-------
	Years M	Years F	Ratio	Years M	Years F	Ratio	Years M	Years F	Ratio
Nairobi	52528	51312	102.4	9419	10047	93.7	3920	4087	95.9
Nyandarua	13419	13582	98.8	9010	10545	85.4	4856	5545	87.6
Nyeri	24858	26134	95.1	39644	37125	106.8	38053	31854	119.5
Kirinyaga	5835	6691	87.2	8766	8013	109.4	7017	4527	155.0
Muranga	23951	26036	92.0	52115	41644	125.1	48166	36893	130.6
Kiambu	37363	38004	98.3	44506	45871	97.0	47384	45871	103.3
Mombasa	19273	18929	101.8	6418	6084	105.5	3855	3158	122.1
Kwale	3641	10229	35.6	13450	10283	130.8	11760	10567	111.3
Kilifi	9375	8888	105.5	15816	6962	227.2	9383	4353	215.6
Tana River	1885	1790	105.3	1884	1252	150.5	1092	649	168.3
Lamu	1895	1990	95.2	1714	1680	102.0	2135	1830	116.7
Taita Taveta	6100	6867	88.8	10556	9285	113.7	6080	3270	185.9
Marsabit	2087	2067	101.0	3290	1667	197.4	2765	1524	181.4
Isiolo	2417	2513	96.2	2273	1945	116.9	2193	1531	143.2
Meru	8357	9102	91.8	16202	10548	153.6	9095	4413	206.1
Embu	5537	6119	90.5	9159	6436	142.3	4874	2712	179.7
Kitui	14829	14044	105.6	29501	15253	193.4	18245	7200	253.4
Machakos	26241	28710	91.4	64348	41562	154.8	41292	20858	198.0
Garissa	2445	2369	103.2	1569	1074	146.1	1136	760	149.5
Wajir	3705	3523	105.2	2620	2212	118.4	3127	2305	135.7
Mandera	2134	1991	107.2	2246	1730	129.8	2076	1449	143.3
Siaya	30082	37134	81.0	45210	35489	127.4	28745	12494	230.1
Kisumu	23939	27847	86.0	29581	22087	133.9	17611	6909	254.9
Migori	911	938	97.1	421	851	49.5	428	717	59.7
Turkana	7185	5716	125.7	7299	5117	142.6	7903	5362	147.4
West Pokot	2157	2171	99.4	1583	1331	118.9	1044	795	131.3
Samburu	3147	3004	104.8	3201	2182	146.7	3188	2656	120.0
Trans Nzoia	10761	12270	87.7	8230	8278	99.4	4216	3921	107.5
Uasin Gishu	12719	13029	97.6	7763	8059	96.3	4765	4450	107.1
Elgeyo Marakwet	5926	6125	96.8	4526	4177	108.4	3264	2894	112.8
Nandi	9835	10864	90.5	12220	12495	97.8	14306	14802	96.6
Baringo	7850	8080	97.2	7823	6940	112.7	5669	5302	106.9
Laikipia	3936	4272	92.1	3595	3066	117.3	2866	1970	145.5
Nakuru	65995	68351	96.6	67826	63386	107.0	61325	50338	121.8
Narok	19363	19748	98.1	14060	15876	88.6	15262	13570	112.5
Kajiado	11507	11481	100.2	15277	11203	136.4	10211	7207	141.7
Kericho	23082	23451	98.4	24290	17741	136.9	19872	7966	249.5

Table A.5: Sex Ratios of Out Migrants, 1989

Kakamega	24262	26720	90.8	10355	14860	69.7	7185	8816	81.5
Bungoma	12689	14705	86.3	9250	12518	73.9	7387	8338	88.6
Busia	10429	11820	88.2	4630	8076	57.3	3510	6198	56.6

	00-19 Years		20-34 Years			35+ Years			
County	М	F	Sex Ratio	М	F	Sex Ratio	М	F	Sex Ratio
Nairobi	57502	56827	101.2	20737	22784	91.0	8366	8656	96.6
Nyandarua	11395	13715	83.1	20204	23870	84.6	10200	10933	93.3
Nyeri	25095	28794	87.2	49078	55507	88.4	51891	49831	104.1
Kirinyaga	6161	8127	75.8	12561	16309	77.0	10155	9596	105.8
Muranga	28460	34817	81.7	63032	68354	92.2	60768	57217	106.2
Kiambu	31990	35718	89.6	49037	58679	83.6	57380	61491	93.3
Mombasa	20361	20735	98.2	10592	11537	91.8	6211	5554	111.8
Kwale	8738	9148	95.5	13702	10018	136.8	8498	5670	149.9
Kilifi	11297	13018	86.8	21040	13120	160.4	12722	6409	198.5
Tana River	2734	2787	98.1	3378	2426	139.2	2211	1433	154.3
Lamu	2056	2253	91.3	2109	2444	86.3	2554	2324	109.9
Taita Taveta	6383	7944	80.3	13086	14781	88.5	9000	6896	130.5
Marsabit	3308	3447	96.0	5916	3883	152.4	4228	2175	194.4
Isiolo	3286	3454	95.1	3521	3180	110.7	3083	2337	131.9
Meru	7687	9976	77.1	18333	17368	105.6	10961	6949	157.7
Tharaka Nithi	4282	5548	77.2	11398	10823	105.3	5687	4277	133.0
Embu	6803	8400	81.0	15328	15464	99.1	8717	6781	128.6
Kitui	22402	22797	98.3	47579	32347	147.1	26188	13064	200.5
Machakos	27330	33638	81.2	60406	57472	105.1	49929	39301	127.0
Makueni	14575	17184	84.8	36997	30704	120.5	20014	12152	164.7
Garissa	6073	5862	103.6	4773	4161	114.7	3118	2490	125.2
Wajir	4481	4531	98.9	4439	4044	109.8	4763	3822	124.6
Mandera	3432	3603	95.3	4635	3683	125.8	3636	2751	132.2
Siaya	37068	50484	73.4	55991	61449	91.1	38768	37500	103.4
Kisumu	34065	44435	76.7	39091	48817	80.1	25340	34988	72.4
Homa Bay	24964	35910	69.5	35176	42041	83.7	21500	29638	72.5
Migori	12496	18293	68.3	14453	20382	70.9	7700	12259	62.8
Kisii	25718	27459	93.7	39002	33689	115.8	26186	18697	140.1
Nyamira	13087	14743	88.8	21194	22141	95.7	14248	13404	106.3
Turkana	6666	5410	123.2	9313	6193	150.4	10258	7100	144.5
West Pokot	4096	4294	95.4	3160	3141	100.6	1981	1729	114.6
Samburu	4356	4091	106.5	5262	3997	131.6	4634	3857	120.1
Trans Nzoia	14973	17665	84.8	14774	17189	86.0	7569	7336	103.2
Uasin Gishu	17209	18681	92.1	12782	15810	80.8	8432	8877	95.0
Elgeyo Marakwet	7440	8096	91.9	9604	10406	92.3	9939	10042	99.0
Nandi	10998	12695	86.6	14609	17286	84.5	18890	19897	94.9
Baringo	9228	9318	99.0	12124	11445	105.9	10105	9871	102.4

## Table A.6: Sex Ratios of Out Migrants, 1999

Laikipia	8015	8703	92.1	8319	8948	93.0	5207	5269	98.8
Nakuru	31070	33837	91.8	28851	31801	90.7	18669	19689	94.8
Narok	11003	11259	97.7	6977	6999	99.7	4274	3544	120.6
Kajiado	4774	4950	96.4	5398	4881	110.6	2994	2474	121.0
Kericho	17188	18860	91.1	17925	19597	91.5	19475	19060	102.2
Bomet	15310	16056	95.4	17915	16577	108.1	16410	14981	109.5
Kakamega	44046	55253	79.7	69942	73061	95.7	52118	44126	118.1
Vihiga	30965	35578	87.0	51637	51026	101.2	46851	39402	118.9
Bungoma	23186	29526	78.5	33283	37621	88.5	27167	26274	103.4
Busia	17429	23575	73.9	25241	25755	98.0	15922	13071	121.8

	00-20 Years			20-34 Years			35+ Years		
County	М	F	Sex	М	F	Sex	М	F	Sex
NT - : 1- :	06402	06402	Ratio	25960	40402	Ratio	10400	10567	Ratio
Nairobi	96403	96403	100.0	52001	40403	88.8	18483	18507	99.5
Nyandarua	20818	31232	85.9	58001	69945	82.9	40401	43334	107.2
Nyeri	29189	32462	89.9	61606	75038	82.1	76079	78848	96.5
Kırınyaga	7767	9299	83.5	17940	25499	70.4	15935	18295	87.1
Muranga	33268	38949	85.4	83077	78821	105.4	84467	86648	97.5
Kiambu	55002	58708	93.7	63436	81516	77.8	74341	84538	87.9
Mombasa	28936	29480	98.2	17572	20055	87.6	11674	11044	105.7
Kwale	17121	18534	92.4	21841	20961	104.2	15779	11230	140.5
Kilifi	22137	24363	90.9	30127	27218	110.7	22396	14633	153.1
Tana River	6320	6359	99.4	5787	5516	104.9	4584	4211	108.9
Lamu	3505	3946	88.8	3680	4768	77.2	4060	4165	97.5
Taita Taveta	9136	10336	88.4	15569	20296	76.7	13373	13195	101.3
Marsabit	6406	6308	101.6	8898	6791	131.0	6739	3749	179.8
Isiolo	6905	6861	100.6	5850	5831	100.3	4561	3761	121.3
Meru	8772	10881	80.6	18908	24608	76.8	13116	11405	115.0
Tharaka Nithi	10937	13359	81.9	22801	30403	75.0	15337	14374	106.7
Embu	9269	11349	81.7	22387	29632	75.6	14837	13890	106.8
Kitui	35574	37481	94.9	64738	60320	107.3	42834	24058	178.0
Machakos	36193	42397	85.4	78406	90449	86.7	72269	63002	114.7
Makueni	24920	28477	87.5	59114	63772	92.7	36104	27187	132.8
Garissa	9044	8637	104.7	8932	54501	16.4	6075	4791	126.8
Wajir	6930	6273	110.5	6615	5988	110.5	6145	5009	122.7
Mandera	8939	8790	101.7	9405	9808	95.9	6931	7640	90.7
Siaya	46024	57314	80.3	71346	81962	87.0	46127	49940	92.4
Kisumu	38301	46806	81.8	45303	60792	74.5	27690	41179	67.2
Homa Bay	33600	43587	77.1	44914	57740	77.8	26378	38644	68.3
Migori	20914	25774	81.1	22933	32035	71.6	12050	18140	66.4
Kisii	73290	76206	96.2	82486	78200	105.5	57319	45472	126.1
Nyamira	16331	18213	89.7	27436	30728	89.3	17639	17969	98.2
Turkana	6188	5694	108.7	7653	5238	146.1	10156	6742	150.6
West	6717	6800	98.8	5393	5574	96.8	4536	3953	114.7
Pokot Samburu	5855	5705	101.0	6680	5408	123.2	6607	5800	1125
Trans	20076	23770	88.2	22582	20026	77 9	14570	14555	100 1
Nzoia	20910	20110	56.2	44000	29020	11.0	17370	17333	100.1
Uasin Gishu	26162	28312	92.4	19939	25161	79.2	14766	16642	88.7

Table A.7: Sex Ratios of Out Migrants, 2009

Elgeyo	11860	12950	91.6	12686	15995	79.3	14573	15148	96.2
Marakwet									
Nandi	17969	20057	89.6	20374	25786	79.0	24840	26483	93.8
Baringo	15120	16094	93.9	18205	20175	90.2	17301	15979	108.3
Laikipia	14286	15004	95.2	16475	19095	86.3	10571	10632	99.4
Nakuru	40842	44161	92.5	43204	50551	85.5	27336	27115	100.8
Narok	11015	11681	94.3	10754	11747	91.5	6524	5803	112.4
Kajiado	8117	8119	100.0	9082	7831	116.0	5883	4865	120.9
Kericho	58542	58328	100.4	37847	41684	90.8	36769	36612	100.4
Bomet	15350	16415	93.5	19801	20663	95.8	20009	19155	104.5
Kakamega	56650	67127	84.4	83987	97533	86.1	65596	62149	105.5
Vihiga	43419	49107	88.4	64596	76354	84.6	64920	65968	98.4
Bungoma	124803	130090	95.9	67661	81161	83.4	63584	66951	95.0
Busia	23942	28516	84.0	32228	35603	90.5	22101	21526	102.7

		1999			2009			
County	00-	20-	35	00-	20-	35+		
	19	34	+	19	34			
Nairobi	65	25	10	63	25	12		
Nyandarua	28	49	23	21	46	33		
Nyeri	21	40	39	17	39	44		
Kirinyaga	23	46	31	18	46	36		
Muranga	20	42	38	18	40	42		
Kiambu	23	37	40	27	35	38		
Mombasa	55	30	16	49	32	19		
Kwale	32	43	25	34	41	26		
Kilifi	31	44	25	33	41	26		
Tana River	37	39	24	39	34	27		
Lamu	31	33	36	31	35	34		
Taita Taveta	25	48	27	24	44	32		
Marsabit	29	43	28	33	40	27		
Isiolo	36	36	29	41	35	25		
Meru	25	50	25	22	50	28		
Tharaka Nithi	23	53	24	23	50	28		
Embu	25	50	25	20	51	28		
Kitui	27	49	24	28	47	25		
Machakos	23	44	33	21	44	35		
Makueni	24	51	24	22	51	26		
Garissa	45	34	21	19	69	12		
Wajir	35	33	33	36	34	30		
Mandera	32	38	29	34	37	28		
Siaya	31	42	27	29	43	27		
Kisumu	35	39	27	33	41	26		
Homa Bay	32	41	27	32	42	27		
Migori	36	41	23	35	42	23		
Kisii	31	43	26	36	39	25		
Nyamira	28	44	28	27	45	28		
Turkana	27	35	39	29	31	41		
West Pokot	46	34	20	41	33	26		
Samburu	32	35	32	32	33	34		
Trans Nzoia	41	40	19	36	41	23		
Uasin Gishu	44	35	21	42	34	24		
Elgeyo	28	36	36	30	34	36		
Marakwet								
Nandi	25	34	41	28	34	38		
Baringo	30	38	32	30	37	32		
Laikipia	38	39	24	34	41	25		

Table A.8: Per Cent Outmigrants in Counties, 1999-2009

		1999		2009			
County	00-	20-	35	00-	20-	35+	
	19	34	+	19	34		
Nakuru	40	37	23	36	40	23	
Narok	51	32	18	39	39	21	
Kajiado	38	40	21	37	39	24	
Kericho	32	33	34	43	29	27	
Bomet	32	35	32	29	36	35	
Kakamega	29	42	28	29	42	29	
Vihiga	26	34	21	25	39	36	
Bungoma	30	34	29	48	28	24	
Busia	40	33	27	32	41	27	

Table A.9: Revised Weighted Net Migration Rates for Persons below 20 years of age, 1999 and 2009

RNMI Per 1000	2009	1999
Net in migration	n	
1000+	Bomet, Kisii	Nairobi
100-999	Nairobi, Busia, Nakuru, Mombasa, Nyamira, Uasin Gishu, Kajiado, Trans Nzoia, Kisumu, Laikipia	Mombasa
20-99	Narok, Muranga, Nandi, Migori, Kiambu, Homa Bay	Laikipia, Uasin Gishu, Trans Nzoia, Kajiado, Kiambu, Nyandarua, Kericho, Nakuru
1-19	Machakos, Meru, Embu, Nyandarua, Isiolo, Turkana, Lamu, Garissa	Nandi, Narok, Tana River, Migori,
0		Lamu, Isiolo
Net outmigratio	n	
-1 to -19	Kirinyaga, Marsabit, Wajir, West Pokot, Mandera, Tana River, Samburu, Elgeyo Marakwet, Taita Taveta, Kilifi, Baringo, Tharaka Nithi, Makueni, Kwale, Siaya, Kitui, Nyeri	Mandera, Wajir, Meru, West Pokot, Marsabit, Embu, Tharaka Nithi, Taita Taveta, Kirinyaga, Turkana, Kilifi, Samburu, Garissa, Kwale, Baringo, Elgeyo Marakwet, Makueni, Nyamira, Kitui, Bomet, Kisumu, Kisii, Bungoma, Busia
-20+	Kakamega, Vihiga, Kericho, Bungoma	Machakos, Homa Bay, Nyeri, Muranga, Vihiga, Kakamega, Siaya

*Table A.10: Revised Weighted Net Migration Rates for Persons aged 20-34 years, 1999 and 2009* 

RNMI Per	2009	1999
1000		
	Net in migratio	on
1000+	Nairobi	Nairobi
100-999	Vihiga	Mombasa
20-99	Nyandarua, Bungoma,	Laikipia, Uasin Gishu, Trans Nzoia, Kajiado, Kiambu, Nyandarua, Kericho, Nakuru
0-19	Kiambu	Nandi, Narok, Tana River, Migori, Lamu
0	Samburu, Mandera, Nyamira, West Pokot, Kisii, Baringo, Garissa, Laikipia, Homa Bay, Bomet, Narok, Kericho, Siaya, Migori, Kisumu, Kajiado, Nandi	Isiolo
Net outmigrat	ion	
-1 to -19	Trans Nzoia, Uasin Gishu, Kirinyaga, Nakuru, Nyeri, Kakamega, Turkana, Elgeyo Marakwet, Wajir	Mandera, Wajir, Meru, West Pokot, Marsabit, Embu, Tharaka Nithi, Taita Taveta, Kirinyaga, Turkana, Kilifi, Samburu, Garissa, Kwale, Baringo, Elgeyo Marakwet, Makueni, Nyamira, Kitui
-20 to -99	Marsabit, Kitui, Tana River, Isiolo, Taita Taveta, Tharaka Nithi, Muranga	Bomet, Kisumu, Kisii, Bungoma, Busia, Machakos, Homa Bay, Nyeri, Muranga, Vihiga, Kakamega, Siaya
-100 to -999	Embu, Makueni, Kwale, Lamu, Meru, Busia, Kilifi, Machakos	
-1000+	Mombasa	

Table A.11: Matching	Districts	to	Counties
----------------------	-----------	----	----------

REGION	COUNTY	DISTRICTS
NAIROBI	Nairobi	Nairobi West, Nairobi East, Nairobi North, Westlands
CENTRAL	Nyandarua	Nyandarua North, Nyandarua South
	Nyeri	Nyeri North, Nyeri South
	Kirinyaga	Kirinyaga
	Murang'a	Murang'a North, Murang'a South, Gatanga
	Kiambu	Kiambu, Kikuyu, Limuru, Lari, Githunguri, Thika East, Thika West, Ruiru, Gatundu
COAST	Mombasa	Mombasa, Kilindini
	Kwale	Kwale, Kinango, Msambweni
	Kilifi	Kilifi, Kaloleni, Malindi
	Tana River	Tana River, Tana Delta
	Lamu	Lamu
	Taita Taveta	Taita, Taveta
EASTERN	Marsabit	Marsabit, Chalbi, Laisamis, Moyale
	Isiolo	Isiolo, Garba Tulla
	Meru	Imenti Central, Imenti North, Imenti South, Igembe, Tigania
	Tharaka Nithi	Meru South, Maara, Tharaka
	Embu	Embu, Mbeere
	Kitui	Kitui North, Kitui South, Mwingi, Kyuso
	Machakos	Machakos, Mwala, Yatta, Kangundo
	Makueni	Makueni, Mbooni, Kibwezi, Nzaui
NORTHEASTER N	Garissa	Garissa, Lagdera, Fafi, Ijara
	Wajir	Wajir South, Wajir North, Wajir East, Wajir West
	Mandera	Mandera Central, Mandera East, Mandera West
NYANZA S	Siaya	Siaya, Bondo, Rarieda
	Kisumu	Kisumu East. Kisumu West, Nyando
	Homa Bay	Homa Bay, Suba, Rachuonyo
	Migori	Migori, Rongo, Kuria West, Kuria East
	Kisii	Kisii Central. Kisii South, Masaba, Gucha, Gucha South
	Nyamira	Nyamira, Manga, Borabu
RIFT VALLEY	Turkana	Turkana Central, Turkana North, Turkana South
	West Pokot	West Pokot, Pokot North, Pokot Central
	Samburu	Samburu Central, Samburu East, Samburu North
	Trans Nzoia	Trans Nzoia West, Trans Nzoia East, Kwanza

REGION	COUNTY	DISTRICTS
	Baringo	Baringo, Baringo North, East Pokot, Koibatek
	Uasin Gishu	Eldoret West, Eldoret East, Wareng
	Elgeyo Marakwet	Marakwet, Keiyo
	Nandi	Nandi North, Nandi Central, Nandi East, Nandi South, Tinderet
	Laikipia	Laikipia North, Laikipia East, Laikipia West
	Nakuru	Nakuru, Nakuru North, Naivasha, Molo
	Narok	Narok North, Narok South, Trans Mara
	Kajiado	Kajiado Central, Loitoktok, Kajiado North
	Kericho	Kericho, Kipkelion, Buret
	Bomet	Sotik, Bomet
WESTERN	Kakamega	Kakamega Central, Kakamega South, Kakamega North, Kakamega East, Lugari, Mumias, Butere
	Vihiga	Vihiga, Emuhaya, Hamisi
	Bungoma	Bungoma South, Bungoma North, Bungoma East, Bungoma West, Mt Elgon
	Busia	Busia, Teso North, Samia, Bunyala, Teso South